Guide to the Andover Newton Miscellaneous Personal Papers Collection

RG 295



Martha Smalley, Wilson Charles, Charissa Lee Yi Zhen

2018, 2020, 2021, 2023, 2024

409 Prospect Street New Haven, CT 06511 (203) 432-5301 divinity.library@yale.edu

http://web.library.yale.edu/divinity/special-collections

Table of Contents

Collection Overview	6
Requesting Instructions	6
Administrative Information	6
Conditions Governing Access	6
Preferred Citation	6
Processing Information	7
Biographical / Historical	7
Scope and Contents	
Arrangement	
Collection Contents	
Series I: Individuals A-L	
Abbot, Jacob	
Abbot, Samuel	
Abbot, Samuel Phillips	
Adams, James Luther	
Allen, John Wheelock	
Allen, Lois (Backus)	
Anderson, Frederick Lincoln	
Anderson, Rufus	
Andros, Thomas	
Anthony, Alfred Williams	
Bailey, Albert Edward	
Bardwell, Horatio	
Barnes, Lemuel Call	
Barrows, Homer	
Bartlett, Ernest Merrill	
Benedict, David	
Berkeley, James Percival	
Bigelow, Asahel	
Blackwell, John	
Boardman, George Dana	
Bolles, Lucius	
Boynton, Grace Morrison	
Boynton, Nehemiah	
Brooks, Kendall	
Brown, Charles Rufus	
Brown, Nicholas	
Bucknam, Nathan	
Burrage, Champlin	
Cabot, Richard	
Calkins, Wolcott	
Carpenter, Chapin Howard	
Carpenter, Chapin Howard Charlton, John M.	
Charters, Werrett Wallace	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
Clarke, William Newton	
Clasper, Paul Dudley	
Colley Condon	
Colby, Gardner	
Corley, Douglas H.	
Cornelius, Elias	21

Costas, Orlando E.	21
Cragg, Gerald Robertson	. 22
Crane, John R.	22
Cushing, Josiah Nelson	23
Dabney, Vaughan	23
Davis, Jacob	. 24
Denison, Frederic	24
Dieterich, Albrecht	25
Dodge, William Bradford	25
Donovan, Winfred	25
Dunbar, Robert Wayland	26
Dyer, Vernelle Wallace	26
Eaton, William Harrison	26
Edwards, Jonathan, Jr.	27
Emmons, Nathanael	27
Evans, Daniel	27
Evans, Wilton	28
Fackre, Gabriel	28
Fisher, Abial	29
Fisk, Pliny	29
Fiske, Daniel Taggert	
Fitch, Albert Parker	
Ford, Daniel Sharp	
Fosdick, Lucian J.	31
Fuller, Samuel	
Gano, John	
Gilkey, James Gordon	
Going, Ezra	
Going, Jonathan	
Gordon, Albert I.	
Gordon, George A.	
Grafton, Joseph	
Green, Jacob	
Griffin, Edward Dorr	
Grimm, William Edward	
Guild, Reuben	
Gulliver, John Putnam	
Hall, Robert	
Hall, Robert Beals	
Hancock, Nathaniel	
Handspicker, Meredith	
Haskell, George	
Hazelton, Roger	
Herrick, Everett Carleton	
Hopkins, Samuel	
Hopoo, Thomas	
Horr, George Edwin	
Hotaling, Edgar Gage	
Hovey, Augusta	
Hovey, George Rice	
Hurter, George C.	
Iter, George G. Ives, Hilda Libby	
Jacobs, Bela	
Jacobs, Calvin	
Judson, Adoniram	
Correspondence of Adoniram Judson	
COLLEGE OF LIGORITHMIT 1990011	

Correspondence of family members and others	
Manuscript items	41
Memorabilia	41
Preservation microfilm	41
Kelly, George Washington	. 41
Kimball, Charles O.	
Kimball, James	
King, Henry Melville	
Kirk, Edward Norris	
Klein, Ernst E.	
Labaree, Benjamin Woods	
Lamson, William	
Leverett, Warren and Washington	
Leverett, William	
Libby, Frederick Joseph	
Lindsay, Samuel Macaulay	
Loesch, Russell and Mary	
Series II: Individuals M-Z, Unidentified	
Mackenzie, William Douglass	
Malcolm, Howard	
Manning, James	
Marshall, Harry I. and Emma	
Marston, Harold B.	
Mason, Francis	
Mather, Cotton with Benjamin Wadsworth, Benjamin Colman	
Meek, Frederick M.	
Mekeel, Herbert Surface	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Merriam, Edmund Franklin	
Merriman, J.M.	
Millard, William Harold	
Millett, Joshua	
Mills, Samuel John	
Mitchell, Hinckley Gilbert	
Morrow, Honoré Willsie	
Morse, Nelson	
Morton, Margaret M	
Mosher, George F.	
Murdock, James	
Nelson, Charles Adolphus,	
Nelson, Ebenezer	
Niijima, Jó [Neesima]	
Nowlan, Ivan S.	
Novotny, Daniel	52
Noyes, Charles Lothrop	
O'Neal, Ellis E. Jr.	. 53
Obookiah [Opukahaia], Henry	53
Orton, James	. 54
Page, Frederick Harlan	54
Pearson, Eliphalet	. 55
Peck, George Willis	
Peck, John Mason	
Pendleton, Othniel A.	
Pepper, George Dana Boardman	
Phillips, Samuel	
Plumb. Albert Hale. Ir.	58

Plumb, Albert Hale, Sr	
Price, Hampton Eugene	59
Rhees, Rush	60
Sanderson, Ross Warren	60
Scammon, John Humphrey	60
Schauffler, William Gottlieb	61
Sears, Barnas	61
Shailer, William Hosmer	61
Sharp, Daniel	62
Smith, Hezekiah	
Smith, Samuel Francis	
Smyth, Egbert Coffin	
Spears, W.H.	
Stearns, Oakman Sprague	
Stiles, Abel	
Stillman, Samuel	
Stone, Valeria G.	
Stow, Baron	
Straton, John Roach	
Stratton, Bessie M.	
Taylor, Oliver Alden	
Thayer, Joseph Henry	
Tholuck, Friedrich August Gottreu	
Tischendorf, Constantin von	
Tribble, Harold Wayland	
Tucker, William Jewett	
Tyler, William Seymour	
Vaughan, Richard M.	
Wakeman, William Walter	
Wales, Samuel	
·	
Wallin, Edward	
Walsh, Gerald Groveland	
Weeks, William Raymond	
Wellman, Joshua Wyman	
West, John	
West, Stephen	
White, Jacob	
White, Watson	
White, William James	
Whitman, Benaiah Longley	
Willard, Benjamin	
Williams, Comfort	
Winchell, James Manning	
Wisner, Benjamin Blydenberg	
Wood, George Warren	
Woods, Leonard (1774-1854)	73
Woods, Leonard (1807-1878)	
Worcester, Samuel	74
Unidentified	74
ected Search Terms	75

Collection Overview

REPOSITORY: Yale Divinity Library

409 Prospect Street New Haven, CT 06511 (203) 432-5301

divinity.library@yale.edu

http://web.library.yale.edu/divinity/special-collections

CALL NUMBER: RG 295

TITLE: Andover Newton Miscellaneous Personal Papers Collection

DATES: 1690-2018

PHYSICAL DESCRIPTION: 80 linear feet (188 boxes; 1 oversize box)

LANGUAGE: English

SUMMARY: This is a collection of the correspondence, diaries, writings and/or other

papers and memorabilia related to various individuals, including clergy, missionaries, faculty, and graduates of Andover Theological Seminary, Newton Theological Institution, and Andover Newton Theological School.

ONLINE FINDING AID: To cite or bookmark this finding aid, please use the following link: https://

hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/divinity.295

Requesting Instructions

To request items from this collection for use on site, please use the request links in the HTML version of this finding aid, available at https://hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/divinity.295.

Key to the container abbreviations used in the PDF finding aid:

b. box

f. folder

item barcode

Administrative Information

Conditions Governing Access

This collection is open for research.

Preferred Citation

Andover Newton Miscellaneous Personal Papers Collection (RG 295), Special Collections, Yale Divinity Library.

Processing Information

Place names were modernized in the description, with the name originally used in the collection material or in an older version of the finding aid in parenthesis: e.g. "Beijing (Peking)" or "Benin (Dahomey)".

Biographical / Historical

The papers in this collection were gathered at Andover Newton Theological Seminary and transferred to the Yale Divinity School Library in 2017 when Andover Newton became affiliated with Yale Divinity School. Andover Newton traces its roots to the early 1800s and the desire to prepare a well-educated clergy among both Congregationalist and Baptists. With the 1778 founding of Phillips Academy in Andover, Massachusetts, and the establishment of a separate department of divinity in 1807, the Andover Theological Seminary was created. Instruction at the southern Merrimack River Valley campus continued until 1907, when the trustees decided to move the school to the urban setting of Cambridge, Massachusetts, to broaden the curriculum and establish closer ties with the academic world. In 1908, plans for a formal affiliation with Harvard Divinity School were started, but merger attempts resulted in a legal struggle over adherence to Andover's founding principles.

The move to Cambridge left the school with a dwindling enrollment. In 1931, at the invitation of the Newton Theological Institution, Andover relocated to Newton Centre. In 1965, the two schools formally merged, forming the Andover Newton Theological School.

Scope and Contents

This collection contains correspondence, diaries, writings and/or other papers and memorabilia of various individuals, including graduates and former faculty members of Andover Theological Seminary, Newton Theological Institution and Andover Newton Theological School, as well as clergy, church leaders and missionaries. The papers of these men and women have been placed in the Andover Newton Miscellaneous Personal Papers record group because the quantity or substance of the material did not warrant a separate record group.

Arrangement

The papers are arranged alphabetically by the names of the individuals.

Collection Contents Series I: Individuals A-L

Abbot, Jacob

Jacob Abbott (1803-1879) was born in Hallowell, ME. He graduated from Bowdoin College, receiving his B.A. in 1820 and his M.A. in 1823. He trained for the ministry at Andover Theological Seminary, graduating in 1825. He taught at various institutions, such as Portland Academy and Amherst College. He became the minister of the Eliot Congregational Church in Roxbury, MA, 1834. He resigned after a year, leaving his pastorate to his brother, John S. C. Abbott, and devoted himself to writing children's literature. He authored his first book, The Young Christian; or a Familiar Illustration of the Principles of Christian Duty in 1832. He wrote over 200 books. His Rollo series, spanning 28 volumes, brought him notoriety and his readers instruction. One can find Abbott's papers at Bowdoin College Library.

b. 179, f. 3	Two manuscript sermons, on the texts Matthew 7:14 (1827-34) and Luke 13:24	1827-1834
b. 179, f. 4	Booklet titled Marsh's New Diary	1850
	Abbot, Samuel	
	Samuel Abbot was born in 1732 and died in 1812, in Andover, MA.	
b. 179, f. 1	Three currency notes all signed by John Hancock from London, England	1766-1768
b. 179, f. 2	Letter Book	1793-1798
	Contains a three page index regarding the dates and recipients of his letters	
	Abbot, Samuel Phillips	
	Samuel Phillips Abbott was born in Brunswick, ME, 1815. He graduated from Bowdoin College in 1836 and received ordination in 1841. He pastored in Houlton, ME, 1841-44. He died in 1849.	
b. 179, f. 5	One manuscript sermon on the text Philippians 1:21	1842

Adams, James Luther

James Luther Adams (1901-1994) graduated from the University of Minnesota and Harvard Divinity School. After graduation from Harvard in 1927 Adams went to Heidelburg, Germany for a term of study and attended public meetings of the Nazis. Adams served as minister of Unitarian churches in Salem and Wellesley Hills, Massachusetts from 1927 to 1935. He returned to Germany for several months in 1936 and 1938 and was acquainted with several notable religious figures (including Karl Barth and Albert Schweitzer) who were active in secret resistance to the rise of Nazism. Adams taught first at Meadville Theological School and then was Professor of Christian Ethics at Harvard Divinity School from 1956 until 1968. After his retirement from Harvard, Adams taught at Andover Newton Theological School and Meadville Lombard Theological School.

Adams, James Luther (continued)

b. 176, f. 1	Transcript of extensive discussions with James Luther Adams and his Harvard Divinity School colleague George Huntston Williams regarding their experiences in Germany in the pre-World War II period: pages 1-130	1983
	The discussion was moderated by Hubert Jessup. While in Germany, Adams was in contact with intellectual and church leaders such as Martin Niemoeller, Karl Barth, Karl Jaspers, and Rudolf Otto. He was especially attracted to Rudolf Otto who taught at Marburg University and was an avowed anti-Nazi, and to Peter Brunner, a Lutheran pastor and theological teacher. Brunner, whom Adams had previously known at Harvard, was at this time a leader in the anti-Nazi Confessing Church movement. Adams's personal encounters with Nazism included being detained for questioning by the Gestapo.	,
b. 176, f. 2	Transcript of discussions with James Luther Adams and George Huntston Williams regarding their experiences in Germany in 1920s and 1930s: pages 131-249	1983
b. 176 , f. 3	Transcript of discussions with James Luther Adams and George Huntston Williams regarding their experiences in Germany in 1920s and 1930s: pages 250-418	1983
b. 176 , f. 4	Transcript of discussions with James Luther Adams and George Huntston Williams regarding their experiences in Germany in 1920s and 1930s: pages 419-582	1983
b. 176 , f. 5	Transcript of discussions with James Luther Adams and George Huntston Williams regarding their experiences in Germany in 1920s and 1930s: pages 583-789	1983
b. 176, f. 6	"The James Luther Adams Festival" issue of <i>Union Seminary Quarterly Review</i>	1982
	Allen, John Wheelock	
	John Wheelock Allen was born in Pittsfield, MA, in 1813. He graduated from Bowdoin in 1834 and received Presbyterian ordination in 1838. He pastored in Homer, MI, 1838-39, in Sheboygan Falls, WI, 1853-57, and in Brandon, WI, 1866-68. He was a home missionary in Marquette County, WI, 1850-53. He served briefly as a chaplain and died in 1885.	
b. 179, f. 6	Two manuscript sermons, on the text John 18:38	1838, n.d.
b. 179, f. 7	Six manuscript sermons, on the texts John 19:30, John 19:30, Revelation 5:9, John 19:30, John 21:21-22, and Hebrews 12:1-2	1870, 1842, n.d., n.d., 1862, n.d.
b. 179 , f. 8	Seven manuscript sermons, on the texts Psalm unknown, Psalm 27:14, Psalm 27:14, Exodus 14:15, Matthew 10:29-30, Hebrews 11:13, and John 16:13	1847, 1864, 1845, 1844, 1838, 1854, 1871
b. 179, f. 9	Six manuscript sermons, on the texts John 18:38, Matthew 22:42, Matthew 22:42, Matthew 22:42, and Philippians 3:8-9	1838, 1840, 1840, 1840, 1840, 1845
b. 179, f. 10	Weather Record, Chesterfield; Extracts from The Christian Life Social and Individual by Peter Bayne	1860, n.d.
	Allen, Lois (Backus)	
	Lois (Backus) Allen was born in 1760 and died in 1853.	
b. 179, f. 11	Letter from Lois (Backus) Allen to brother and sister	1819

Anderson was born on April 14, 1862 in St. Louis, Missouri. He graduated from the University of Chicago in 1882 and from 1882 to 1885 was Assistant Professor of Latin there. In 1888 he received a B.D. from Baptist Union Theological Seminary, Morgan Park, Illinois and was ordained as a Baptist minister. After serving briefly as Acting Pastor, Second Baptist Church, St. Louis, from 1888 October to 1900 he was Pastor of Second Baptist Church, Rochester, NY. From 1900 to 1933 he was Professor of Biblical Interpretation, Newton Theological Institution. He studied at the University of Berlin 1904-1905. He died on January 23, 1938 in Newton Centre, Massachusetts.

The papers document the professional work of Anderson. The bulk of the collection consists of newspaper clippings arranged by Anderson. With the exception of 2 notebooks on Luke and Romans and a student grade book, the remaining items relate to Anderson's work at Second Baptist Church in Rochester, NY.

b. 1, f. 1-22	Newspapers clippings arranged alphabetically by subject assigned by Anderson, including on Academic and missionary education, Baptist polity and principles, Liquor and politics, Socialism, etc.	
b. 1, f. 23	Notebook related to gospel of Luke	
b. 1, f. 24	Notebook related to Romans / Grammatical notes	
b. 1, f. 25	Letters to Anderson related to Second Baptist Church, Rochester, New York	1889-1890, no date
b. 1, f. 26	Documents related to case of Stephen Robinson and "Jennie" and Second Baptist Church, Rochester	
b. 1, f. 27-30	Second Baptist Church, Rochester, Sunday School membership lists and lessons	

Anderson, Rufus

Rufus Anderson was born in North Yarmouth, ME, 1796. He graduated from Bowdoin with a B.A in 1818 and from Andover Theological Seminary in 1822. He received ordination in Springfield, MA in 1826. He fulfilled various roles at the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions, 1832-66. He was a prolific author, and his book Foreign Missions: Their Relations and Claims (1869) presents his mature views. He died in Roxbury, MA 1880. One can find his professional and personal correspondence in Houghton Library, Harvard University.

b. 179, f. 12

Correspondence: four letters from Anderson to Lorenzo Lyons and Harvey Rexford Hitchcock, to Lorenzo Lyons, to Lorenzo Lyons, and to Lorenzo Lyons.

1831, 1831, 1831, 1836

Andros, Thomas

Thomas Andros was born May 1, 1759, in Norwich, Connecticut. He joined the revolutionary army at the age of 16 and fought in the battles of Long Island and White Plains. He enlisted on a privateer in New London in 1781, but was captured and kept on a prison ship in New York. A few months later he escaped and began studying theology in Plainfield, Connecticut, with clergyman Joel Benedict. He was ordained in Berkley, Massachusetts, in 1788 and remained at the First Congregational Church there for 46 years. He died in Berkley on December 30, 1845.

b. 63, f. 4	Two manuscript sermons, on the texts Malachi 1:6 (1794) and Luke 24:26 (1796)	1794, 1796
	Anthony, Alfred Williams	
	Anthony (1869-1939) was born in Providence, RI and graduated from Brown University (1883) and Cobb Divinity School (1885). He was ordained to the Free Baptist ministry in 1885 and pastored the Essex Street Church in Bangor, Maine from 1885 to 1888. He was professor of New Testament Exegesis at Cobb Divinity School from 1890-1908 and professor of Christian Literature and Ethics at Bates College 1908-1911. Thereafter he served in various adminstrative positions for the Free Baptist and American Baptist churches.	
b. 2, f. 1-15	Letters of Anthony, primarily addressed to his seminary classmates as a group	1891–1935
b. 2, f. 16	"Alfred Williams Anthony - a Sketch by his daughter"	No date
	Bailey, Albert Edward	
	Bailey (1871-1951) was an authority on art and religion. He taught classics, religious education, and English at the Worchester Academy (1891-1910), was head master of the Allen English and Classical School, West Newton, Massachusetts (1900-07), and thereafter traveled and lectured. He was an instructor in religious pedagogy at the Newton Theological Institution and Andover Theological Seminary.	
b. 3, f. 1-2	Typescript writings by Bailey, including "Education as the Contact and Communion of Minds", "Protestant Glass Houses", "Three Kinds of Minds"	No date
b. 3, f. 3-5	Contents of notebook related to Survey of Art course taught at Central YMCA College, Chicago	1936
b. 3, f. 6-9	Contents of notebook related to Survey of Art course taught at Central YMCA College, Chicago	1938
b. 3, f. 9	Course outline for workshop survey of Western art taught at Hiram College	1939
b. 3, f. 10	Materials related to Bailey's course "Art as a Teaching Instrument" at Andover Newton	1947
b. 179, f. 13	Pamphlet: "Questionnaire on the Psychology of Religion" Letters: from RPM; to president of Newton-Andover Theological Seminary; to/from Albert H. Plumb; to/ from Milton A. Slade; ; Writings: "Are You a Fundamentalist?", "A College Chapel layout; My Dream Chapel" by Albert Edward Bailey	n.d., 1972, 1972, n.d., n.d., 1945, 1945, n.d., 1948, 1948, 1948, 1948
	Bardwell, Horatio	
	Horatio Bardwell was born in Belchertown, MA, 1788. He taught at Phillips Academy, 1813-14. He received ordination in Newburyport, MA, 1815 and served as a missionary for the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions in India, 1815-21. He pastored in Holden, MA, 1823-31 and in Oxford, MA, 1836-64. He received an honorary M.A. from Dartmouth in 1814 and a D.D. from Amherst in 1857. He died in 1866.	
b. 179, f. 14	Two letters to his parents; 1 letter from Mrs. Rachel F. Bardwell to her parents; Five drawings; Family Record Book; Envelope	1815–1821, undated

1842-1877

b 4 f 1-6

Barnes, Lemuel Call

Lemuel Call Barnes was born in Kirtland, OH, 1854. He graduated from Kalamazoo College in 1875 and received ordination in Kalamazoo, MI, 1878. He pastored in various locales from 1878-1908. He served as the field secretary for the American Baptist Home Mission Society, 1908-1918. He authored at least five books. He received his D.D. in 1896. He died in Yonkers, NY, 1938.

b. 179, f. 15	1 letter to Dr. Cloues from Barnes; "Early Baptist Godsends in Montana (1880-1908)" by Lemuel Call Barnes	1930, 1932
b. 179, f. 16	Miscellaneous writings and reports related to home missions by L.C. Barnes and others, particularly in connection with Montana; two copies of "Departments of English-Speaking and Indian Missions, Rural Church Work" by L.C. Barnes	1911–1929, undated

Barrows, Homer

Barrows was born in Wareham, MA in 1806. He graduates from Amherst College in 1821 and received a certificate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1834. Ordained as a Congregational minister in 1836, he served churches in Lakeville, MA (1836-1842, 1869-1872), Norton, MA (1842-1845), Dover, NH (1845-1852), Wareham, MA (1852-1859), and Plaistow, NH (1859-1869). He died in Andover, MA in 1881.

Diaries: 6 volumes (1842-1843) (1843-1844) (1844-1846) (1869-1870)

D. 4, 1. 1-0	(1870-1873), (1873-1877)	1042-1077
b. 4, f. 7	Correspondence: including from C. Washburn to HB, from HB to Middleboro and Taunton Precinct, to HB from churches in Norton, North Andover, and Wareham; from HB to First Congregational Church, Wareham	1834–1852
b. 4, f. 8-12	Manuscript sermons written by Barrows	1834-1872
b. 4, f. 13	Miscellaneous papers, including notes, poem, attendance statistics kept by HB for North Haverhill and Plaistow, receipt for funeral expenses of HB	1859-1880
b. 4, f. 14	Church-related records, including minutes of ecclesiastical councils related to employment of Barrows, from Dover, NH and Wareham, MA	1842-1859
b. 4, f. 15	Bound volume recording deaths, marriages, additions to church while pastor at Dover, NH and Wareham, MA	1848-1856
b. 4, f. 16	Unidentified correspondence - connection to Barrows not clear	1840-1904

Bartlett, Ernest Merrill

Bartlett was born in Warner, NH in 1870. He graduated from Amherst College in 1894 and attended Union Theological Seminary, NY 1894-1896. He received a B.D. from Andover Theological Seminary in 1897 and was ordained as a Congregational minister. He served the Rockdale Church in Northbridge, MA (1897-1900), the church in Kingston, MA (1900-1904), and Pilgrim Church, Madison, WI (1904-1905). He died in Madison, WI in 1905.

b. 5	Undated sermons arranged by title, including "Certain Easter messages", "Jesus Christ and Social Problems", "Liquor Legislation - a failure", "Why should anyone be naked or hungry"	No date
b. 5	Undated sermons arranged by text: Genesis - 1 Corinthians	No date
b. 6	Undated sermons arranged by text: 2 Corinthians - 1 Peter	

Bartlett, Ernest Merrill (continued)

b. 6	Dated sermons An index to Biblical texts of the dated sermons is available in Box 5 with the original inventory of the collection.	1895, 1897
b. 7	Dated sermons	1898 January - 1899 April
b. 8	Dated sermons	1899 May - 1900
b. 9	Dated sermons	1901-1902
	Benedict, David	
	David Benedict was born in Norwalk, CT, 1779. He graduated from Brown University in 1806 and became the pastor of the Baptist Church in Pawtucket for 25 years. He was a prolific author. He served as a trustee of Brown University for 58 years. Shurtleff College bestowed upon him an honorary doctorate in 1851. He died in Pawtucket, RI, 1874. One can find his personal papers and manuscripts at the Rhode Island Historical Society.	
b. 179, f. 17	Diary	undated
	Berkeley, James Percival	
	Berkeley was born in Salt Lake City, UT on January 21, 1879. He graduated from Marietta College, OH in 1905 and received a B.D. from Newton Theological Institution in 1908. He was ordained at First Baptist Church, Bellingham, MA on September 29, 1908. From 1909 to 1950 he taught at Newton Theological Institution in the fields of Religious Education and Bible, with breaks for study at the University of Glasgow (1914-1915) and Union Theological Seminary, New York (1919). Berkeley died September 19, 1971 in Newton, MA	
b. 10, f. 1	General correspondence	1945–1971
b. 10, f. 2	Letters to son James L. Berkeley	1952-1957
b. 10, f. 3-29	Sermons, lectures, syllabi related to Gospel of John	1945-1951
b. 11, f. 1-8	Sermons and notes related to the Psalms	1941-1966
b. 12, f. 1-23	Miscellaneous notes and notebooks	
b. 13, f. 1-2	Bound syllabi for Old Testament course (2 volumes)	1955
b. 14, f. 1	Typescript writings, including on Mark and Acts	No date
b. 14, f. 2	Bible, Bible portions - annotated by Berkeley	
b. 14, f. 3	Personal items and memorabilia	
b. 14, f. 4	Photographs, drawing: portraits of Berkeley	

Bigelow, Asahel

b. 14, f. 5

Bigelow (1797-1877) was born in Boylston, MA. After attending Phillips Academy, he graduated from Harvard in 1823 and from Andover Theological Seminary in 1826. He served churches in Walpole, MA (1828-1849) and Hancock, NH (1850-1877).

Photographs: miscellaneous, including family

Bigelow, Asahel (continued)

b. 20	Manuscript sermons, arranged chronologically	1833 April - 1863 January
b. 21	Manuscript sermons, arranged chronologically	1864 February - 1875 January
	Blackwell, John	
	John Blackwell was a pastor who preached before the Philadelphia Association in 1781.	
b. 179, f. 18	One manuscript sermon, on the text Hebrews 7:25	1781
	Boardman, George Dana	
	George Dana Boardman (1828-1903) was born in Burma, the son of the Baptist missionaries George Dana Boardman and Sarah Hall Boardman. He graduated from Brown University in 1852 and from the Newton Theological Institution in 1855. He was pastor of the Second Baptist Church in Rochester, New York from 1856 to 1964 and pastor of the First Baptist Church, Philadelphia, from 1864 to 1894. Boardman was a founding member of the Brotherhood of the Kingdom in 1892, and was active in the Social Gospel movement.	
b. 15 , f. 1	Bound volume containing three editions of Boardman's work <i>The Problem of Jesus</i> , reviews of the book, and letters received by Boardman from various individuals, thanking him for the gift of the book.	1891–1897
b. 15, f. 2	"One Crowded Hour" - A pageant of the Boardmans of Burma by Bessie M. Stratton	Undated
	Bolles, Lucius	
	Lucius Bolles was born in Ashford, CT, 1779. He graduated from Brown University in 1801. He pastored the First Baptist Church of Salem, MA for over 22 years. He served as the Corresponding Secretary of the Baptist Board of Foreign Missions for 14 years. He helped found Newton Theological Institution. He died in Boston, MA, 1844. One can find his journal and correspondence at the American Baptist Historical Society.	
b. 180, f. 1	Letters to Lucius Bolles from John Pratt, John Haynes, and unidentified correspondents	1827-1830
	Boynton, Grace Morrison Grace Boynton was born in 1890, the daughter of Nehemiah Boynton and Mary Ella Wilcox. After graduation from Wellesley College in 1912, Boynton taught English literature at Yenching University in Beijing, China for more than two decades. She died in 1970. Additional materials regarding Boynton work in China are available in Record Group 11, Archives of the United Board for Christian Higher Education in Asia. A more complete collection of personal papers is housed at Schlesinger Library, Radcliffe College, Harvard University.	
b. 16, f. 1	Correspondence: letter from Boynton to Aunt (1921); letter from S. Parkes Cadman to Boynton family following death of Nehemiah Boynton	1921, 1933
b. 16, f. 2-3	Lecture notes, writings, photographs related to Chinese gardens, including for "Harvard lectures on Peking gardens"	1941, no date
b. 16, f. 4	Notes for lecture on "Etiquette Bandits and Warlords";	1959
b. 16, f. 5	Typescript writing: "The Garden Perils of Sylvester Shilling" (106 pages)	No date

b. 19, f. 4

b. 19, f. 5

Boynton, Grace Morrison (continued)

b. 16 , f. 6	Typescript writing: "Heart's Desire" in various drafts, with letters to/from potential publishers	1951–1952
b. 16, f. 7	Typescript writings: "The Man About the House" and "Two on the Tide"	No date
b. 16, f. 8	Miscellaneous notes and writings	1947, no date
b. 16, f. 9-10	Publicity file and memorabilia	1937-1962
b. 16, f. 11	Photographs: personal and family	
b. 16, f. 12-13	Photographs: primarily from time in China	1922-1952
	Boynton, Nehemiah Nehemiah Boynton was born November 21, 1856 in Medford, Ma. He graduated from Phillips Academy, Andover, and Amherst College. Following his graduation from Andover Theological Seminary in 1882 he was ordained and served as a Congregational clergyman in Littleton (1882-1884), North Church, Haverhill (1884-1888), Union Church, Boston (1888-1896), First Church, Detroit (1896-1906), and Clinton Avenue Church, Brooklyn (1906-1920). He served as a trustee of Andover Theological Seminary 1907-1916, including as president of the Board 1914-1916. Boynton died November 8, 1933 in Medford, MA.	
b. 17, f. 1-2	Correspondence Correspondents include: James M. Gordon, George A. Hood, George M. Boynton, Lucius C. Porter, Luella Miner, Frederick W. Stevens, Chauncey Goodrich. See full listing in first folder.	1888-1926
b. 17, f. 1-2 b. 17, f. 3	Correspondents include: James M. Gordon, George A. Hood, George M. Boynton, Lucius C. Porter, Luella Miner, Frederick W. Stevens, Chauncey	1888-1926
	Correspondents include: James M. Gordon, George A. Hood, George M. Boynton, Lucius C. Porter, Luella Miner, Frederick W. Stevens, Chauncey Goodrich. See full listing in first folder.	1888–1926 1888 May - 1889 April
b. 17, f. 3	Correspondents include: James M. Gordon, George A. Hood, George M. Boynton, Lucius C. Porter, Luella Miner, Frederick W. Stevens, Chauncey Goodrich. See full listing in first folder. Sermons preached at Union Church (listing of titles, texts)	1888 May - 1889
b. 17, f. 3 b. 17, f. 4-23	Correspondents include: James M. Gordon, George A. Hood, George M. Boynton, Lucius C. Porter, Luella Miner, Frederick W. Stevens, Chauncey Goodrich. See full listing in first folder. Sermons preached at Union Church (listing of titles, texts) Sermons arranged chronologically	1888 May - 1889 April 1889 September
b. 17, f. 3 b. 17, f. 4-23 b. 18, f. 1-14	Correspondents include: James M. Gordon, George A. Hood, George M. Boynton, Lucius C. Porter, Luella Miner, Frederick W. Stevens, Chauncey Goodrich. See full listing in first folder. Sermons preached at Union Church (listing of titles, texts) Sermons arranged chronologically Sermons arranged chronologically "The Log of a Sea Dog" - unpublished writing by Boynton in manuscript and	1888 May - 1889 April 1889 September - 1891 March
b. 17, f. 3 b. 17, f. 4-23 b. 18, f. 1-14 b. 18, f. 15-29	Correspondents include: James M. Gordon, George A. Hood, George M. Boynton, Lucius C. Porter, Luella Miner, Frederick W. Stevens, Chauncey Goodrich. See full listing in first folder. Sermons preached at Union Church (listing of titles, texts) Sermons arranged chronologically "The Log of a Sea Dog" - unpublished writing by Boynton in manuscript and typescript formats, with some clippings included	1888 May - 1889 April 1889 September - 1891 March 1907–1919

Personal items and memorabilia

Photographs

Brooks, Kendall

Kendall Brooks was born in Roxbury, MA, 1821. He graduated from Brown University in 1841 and was a tutor at Columbian College, 1841-43. He graduated from Newton Theological Institution in 1845 and received ordination at Roxbury in 1845. He pastored at Eastport, ME, 1845-52. He served as the associate secretary of the American Baptist Publication Society, 1852-53. He served as the professor of Mathematics and Natural Philosophy at Waterville College, 1852-55. He pastored in Fitchburg, ME, 1855-65 and was the editor of the National Baptist, 1865-68. Brown University conferred a D.D. upon him in 1866. He served as the president of Kalamazoo College, 1868-86 and then served as professor at Alma College, 1888-98. He died in Alma, MI, 1898.

b. 180, f. 2 Letter from Kendall Brooks regarding Doctor of Divinity degree

1855

Brown, Charles Rufus

Brown (1849–1914) was an American Baptist clergyman and Biblical scholar. He was born in Kingston, New Hampshire, graduated from the United States Naval Academy. Following his resignation from the U.S. Navy in 1875 he he studied at Harvard, Newton Theological Institution, Union Theological Seminary, and the universities of Berlin and Leipzig. In 1883 he became associate professor of biblical interpretation and in 1886 professor of Hebrew and cognate languages at Newton Theological Institution.

b. 22, f. 1	Correspondence	1888-1913, no date
b. 22, f. 2-3	Sermons	1883-1907
b. 22, f. 4	Published writings	1906, no date
b. 22, f. 5-7	Typescript lecture notes	
b. 22, f. 8	Handwritten notes	
b. 22, f. 9	Examination questions for courses taught at Newton Theological Institut	ion
b. 22, f. 10	Collected material	

Brown, Nicholas

Nicholas Brown was born in Providence, RI, 1769. He graduated from the College of Rhode Island, 1786. He worked as a businessman and philanthropist in Providence, RI. He generously financed Brown University and in return it named its University after him in 1804. He died in 1841.

b. 180, f. 3 Letter from Nicholas Brown to Levi Farwell; descriptive note concerning the 1839 accompanying letter

Bucknam, Nathan

Nathan Bucknam (1703-1795) was ordained and installed Dec. 23, 1724 as minister of the Church of Christ in Medway, Massachusetts and served there until 1795.

b. 177, f. 3 Letter from Bucknam to his church related to his salary 1781 March 12

Burrage, Champlin

Champlin Burrage was born in Portland, ME, 1874. He graduated from Brown University, 1896 and became a Fellow in Church History and New Testament at Western University, IL, 1904-07. He was at the University of Berlin and Marburg, 1899-1901 and a research student, 1902-1911. He was at the University of Oxford, 1906-11. He authored many books and was a librarian at John Carter Brown Library, Providence, RI, 1915-17. Date of death undetermined.

b. 180, f. 4

Book length typescript: "The True Story of Robert Browne (1550?-1633?): Father of Congregationalism" by Champlin Burrage

undated

Burrage, Henry S.

Burrage (1837-1926) graduated from the Newton Theological Institution in 1867. He was minister at First Baptist Church in Waterville, Maine from 1869 to 1873 before serving as editor of *Zion's Advocate*, a statewide weekly Baptist newspaper, for 32 years. Burrage engaged in research and writing related to Maine's Colonial history and served as President of the Maine Historical Society.

b. 177, f. 9

Typescript manuscript by Burrage on the Rev. William Screven, pastor of the 1913, undated first Baptist church in Maine

Includes cover letter from Philip L. Jones of the American Baptist Publication Society regretting that they are unable to publish the manuscript.

Cabot, Richard

Richard Cabot was born in Brookline, MA, 1868. He graduated from Harvard College, 1889 and from Harvard Medical School, 1892. He practiced at the Massachusetts General Hospital, 1898-1921. He established the Department of Medical Social Work at the Massachusetts General Hospital, 1905. He published a paper The Four Common Types of Heart Disease in 1914, which proved to be a watershed in the medical community. In addition to practicing and teaching medicine, he also was the professor of natural theology at Andover-Newton Theological School, 1935-39. He served as an army doctor in the Spanish-American War on the ship Bay State. Also, he served at a hospital in France during World War I. He was a prolific author. He died in Boston, MA, 1939. One can find his papers at Harvard University Library.

b. 180, f. 5

Notes on Richard Cabot's talk on Mind Cure at the Fraternity Club

1906

Calkins, Wolcott

Calkins was born on June 10, 1831 in Corning, NY. He graduated from Yale College in 1856 and taught at schools in New Haven, CT and Worcester, MA from 1856 to 1859. He attended Union Theological Seminary, NY from 1859-1860 and the University of Halle, Germany from 1860 to 1862. He was ordained as a Congregational minister in 1862 and served the following churches: First Congregational, Hartford, CT (1862-1864), Calvary Presbyterian, Philadelphia, PA (1864-1866), North Presbyterian, Buffalo, NY (1866-1880), Eliot Congregational, Newton, MA (1880-1895), Montvale Congregational, Woburn, MA (1898-1907). He died in Newton, MA on December 31, 1924.

b. 23

Handwritten exegetical notes and writings on the Gospel of Mark (1 volume); "Romans in Plain English - a paraphrase of Paul's Epistle to the Romans" (4 volumes)

b. 24

Unpublished manuscript: "The Divine Farewell - A verbal exposition of Johns' 1868–1883 Gospel Chapters 14-17", 1st edition (1 volume)

b. 30, f. 5

Calkins, Wolcott (continued)

b. 24-27	Unpublished manuscript: "The Divine Farewell - A verbal exposition of Johns' Gospel Chapters 14-17", 2nd edition (10 volumes)	
b. 27	Handwritten exegetical notes and writings on the Epistle to the Galatians (1 volume)	1868
	Carpenter, Chapin Howard	
	Born on June 29, 1835 in Milford, NH, Carpenter graduated from Harvard College (1859) and Newton Theological Institution(1862). He was ordained in 1862 and appointed by the American Baptist Missionary Union for service in Burma (now Myanmar). He served at the Rangoon mission until 1868 and then at the Basein mission until his return to the United States in 1880 due to ill health, except for one year as President of Rangoon Baptist College (1874-1875). Carpenter published writings on the subject of self-supporting missions. He resigned from the American Baptist Missionary Union in 1886 and travelled to Nemura, Japan to establish an independent mission. He died there on February 2, 1887.	
	See original finding aid available at repository for more detailed listing of address and paper titles and sermon texts.	
b. 28, f. 1	Brief autobiographical account of Carpenter's religious experience	1862
b. 28, f. 2	Detailed daily journal describing Carpenter's work in Burma	1862-1878
b. 28, f. 3	Two handwritten poems; letter from Kate Brown to John Smith	1854, 1855
b. 28, f. 4	Undated addresses, including "Charge to the Siamese Karen Missionaries", "Christian Missions in Burma", "The Work of Female Missionaries in the Foreign Field"	No date
b. 28, f. 5	Addresses, including on perseverance, "Christian Work in British Burmah", for Vermont Baptist Convention	1851–1873
b. 28, f. 6	Addresses, including before the Social Union, Boston, and at memorial service for Rev. A. T. Goodell, "The Mission of England"	1874-1885
b. 28, f. 7	Undated sermons arranged by text	No date
b. 28, f. 8-12	Dated sermons, arranged chronologically	1860-1867
b. 29, f. 1-5	Dated sermons, arranged chronologically	1868-1881
b. 29, f. 6	Undated student papers	No date
b. 29, f. 7	Papers from time at Leland Academy	1852-1854
b. 29, f. 8-11	Papers from time at Harvard College	1856-1859
b. 29, f. 12-15	Papers from time at Newton Theological Institution	1860-1862
b. 30, f. 1-3	Lecture notes from Newton Theological Institution, arranged alphabetically by professor: Hackett, Hovey, Train	1860-1862
b. 30, f. 4	Papers related to Carpenter's work in Burma, including "Brief Account of Bassein Karen Mission", "Karen Villages in the Me Klong (Redstone) Valley"	1864-1878, no date

Miscellaneous notes

b. 30, f. 6-7	Articles by and about Carpenter (2 bound volumes) - including reactions to and reviews his work Self-Support - illustrated in the History of the Bassein Karen Mission"	1862-1884
b. 31 , f. 1	Clippings: articles responding to and reviews of <i>Self-Support</i> and an article by Carpenter	1880-1885
b. 31, f. 2	Articles about Alvah Hovey and other Baptist ministers - scrapbooks compiled by Carpenter (2 bound volumes)	
	Charlton, John M.	
	Charlton (1817-1875) was an English Congregational minister. He served churches in Totteridge, Hertfordshire and Masborough, Yorkshire before being invited to the theological professorship of Western College at Plymouth.	
b. 177, f. 6	Handwritten sermon on the text of Romans 1:13-15	Undated
	Charters, Werrett Wallace	
	Werrett Wallace Charters was born in Ontario, Canada, 1875. He graduated from the University of Toronto, 1901 and obtained his Ph.D. from the University of Chicago, 1904. He held posts at four institutions of higher learning: the University of Missouri, the Carnegie Institute of Technology, the University of Pittsburgh, and the University of Illinois. After retiring, he served as the Director of Research at Stephens College in Missouri. He founded the Journal of Higher Education. He died in Livingston, AL, 1952. One can find his papers at Ohio State University Library and at Syracuse University Library.	
b. 180, f. 6	Typescript, "Content of Religious Education" by Werrett Wallace Charters	n.d.
	Clarke, William Newton	
	William Newton Clarke was born in Cazenovia, NY, 1841. He graduated from Madison College, B.A., in 1861 and attended Hamilton Seminary, 1861-63. After seminary, he served four congregations as a pastor: Keene, NH, 1863-69; Newton Centre, MA, 1869-80; Montreal, Canada, 1880-83; and Hamilton, NY, 1887-90. He taught at Toronto Baptist College from 1883-87 and at Colgate Seminary, 1890-1908. Many consider his An Outline of Christian Theology (1898) to be a succinct expression of his views. He died in Deland, FL, 1912.	
b. 180, f. 7	Three manuscript sermons, on the texts Matthew 26:35, Psalm 51:10, and Isaiah 51:11	1874, 1879
	Clasper, Paul Dudley	
	Paul Dudley Clasper was born in 1923. He graduated from Taylor University, IN, B.A., 1944 and attended Southern Baptist, KY, B.D., 1947. He also attended Union Theological Seminary, NY, S.T.M., 1950 and D.Th., 1952. He received ordination in 1944. He died in 2011. One can find his missionary correspondence at the American Baptist Historical Society.	
b. 180, f. 8	Three typescript papers: "Asian Voices and Theological Study," "The Buddha and the Christ," and "The Gospel in Rivertown"	undated

Cochrane, Wilbur Willis

Born in Monmouth, ME on April 16, 1858, Cochrane graduated from Colby College (1885) and Rochester Theological Seminary (1890). He served as a Baptist missionary in Hsipaw, Shan State, Burma (now Myanmar). He was a member of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland and author of *The Shans* published in Burma in 1915.

Cochrane, Wilbur Willis (continued)

b. 32, f. 1	Correspondence from Taw Sein Ko of Office of Government Archaeologist, Mandalay regarding Cochrane's research on Shan history and language	1906
b. 32, f. 2	Correspondence with W. Clifton Dodd regarding Shan language	1908
b. 32, f. 3	Correspondence from Taw Sein Ko, Government House, Rangoon and Charles O. Blagden of London regarding Shan language	1910
b. 32, f. 4-5	Correspondence with Taw Sein Ko, Office of Examiner in Chinese, Burma, regarding Shan and Burmese history, literature, language (18 letters from Taw;1 letter from Cochrane)	1914 January - March
b. 32, f. 6	Letter from American Baptist Foreign Mission Society regarding donation of Cochrane materials to Andover Newton Library, with lists of manuscript titles	1948
b. 32, f. 7	Book length typescript: "Shans of Burma and Beyond (a pre-Chinese race of China): Origin, Spread, Language, and Religion" by W.W. Cochrane	No date
b. 32, f. 8	Book length typescript: "The Story of the Shans: An Amiable and Interesting Family of Indo-China Including Relation of Buddhism to Christianity" by W.W. Cochrane	No date
b. 32, f. 9	Book length typescript: "Introductory Sketch of the History of the Shans in Upper Burma and Western Yunnan" by W. W. Cochrane	No date
b. 32, f. 10	Typescript paper: "The Sutta Nirbanna"	No date
b. 32, f. 11	Typescript paper: "A Cluster of Shan Customs"	No date
b. 33, f. 1	Typescript paper: "The Thais of Yunnan"	No date
b. 33, f. 2	Typescript paper: "The Lay of the Land"	No date
b. 33, f. 3	Miscellaneous typescript writings, including regarding Shan folklore	No date
b. 33, f. 4-6	Miscellaneous handwritten notes and writings	No date
b. 33, f. 7	Miscellaneous notes and writings regarding Indochinese languages	No date
b. 33, f. 8	Miscellaneous historical documents including proclamation of King Theebaw (1885) and rubbings of a seal	1884-188, no date
b. 33, f. 9	Printed articles, including "Chinese Words in the Burmese Language" by Taw Sein Ko	1906, no date
b. 33, f. 10-12	Materials in Shan or Indochinese script including relating to history and folklore	
b. 34, f. 1-5	Materials in Shan or Indochinese script including relating to history and folklore	
b. 63, f. 6	Scrolls in Shan or Indochinese script	

Colby, Gardner

Gardner Colby was born in Bowdoinham, ME, 1810. He was a businessman and philanthropist. He served as the president of the Wisconsin Central Rail Road, 1871-78. Waterville College in Maine renamed itself Colby College in recognition of Colby's financial gifts. He died in 1879.

Colby, Gardner (continued)

b. 180, f. 9

Four notes (1999, undated); 2 typescript letters (1992, undated); 2 photocopy 1832, 1876, 1992, letters (1832, undated); photocopy of Last Will and Testament of Gardner 1999, undated Colby (1876)

Corley, Douglas H.

Biographical information unavailable for Douglas H. Corley. Potentially more information here: https://dmbi.online/index.php?do=app.entry&id=3801

Could corroborate dates with Directory.

b. 180, f. 10

One manuscript sermon, on the text James 1:27

undated

Cornelius, Elias

Elias Cornelius was born in Somers, NY, 1794. He graduated from Yale College in 1813 and studied theology with president Dwight, 1813-15 and Lyman Beecher, 1815-16. He received ordination in 1817. He was an agent for the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions, 1816-18. He pastored at Tabernacle church in Salem, MA, 1819-26 and was the secretary of the American Education Society, 1826-31. He helped establish the American Quarterly Review in 1827. Dartmouth conferred a D.D. upon him in 1829. He died in Hartford, CT, 1832. One can find his papers at Duke University Library.

b. 180, f. 11

Letters to John H. Rice and David Benedict from Cornelius; engraving of Elias 1828, undated Cornelius

Costas, Orlando E.

Orlando Enrique Costas (1942-1987) was a prominent Hispanic Protestant theologian who served as academic dean at Andover Newton Theological School from 1984 to 1987. Born in Puerto Rico, Costas came to the U.S. as a child. He served as a missionary in Puerto Rico and as a pastor as well as teaching at various theological seminaries before coming to Andover Newton.

This fragmentary collection of materials serves to illustrate Costas' interests and participation in conferences, consultations, and educational work related to missiology, contextual theology, and Christianity in Latin America. For material related to Costas' work as dean see RG 277 Andover Newton Theological School Records. Some writings of Costas are available in RG 279, Andover Newton Faculty Publications.

b. 171, f. 1	Biographical information, including biographical sketch and Costas bibliography compiled by Elizabeth Conde-Frazier	1987-
b. 171, f. 2	Papers and materials collected from conferences/consultations: Overseas Ministries Study Center Study Groups	1976–1977
b. 171, f. 3	Papers and materials collected from conferences/consultations: World Evangelical Fellowship, Missions Commission Conference, Bad Liebenzell, West Germany	1979
b. 171, f. 4-5	Papers and materials collected from conferences/consultations: South African Christian Leadership Assembly, Pretoria Includes papers by Costas	1979
b. 171, f. 6	Papers and materials collected from conferences/consultations: Theology in the Americas Detroit II Conference	1980

Costas, Orlando E. (continued)

b. 171, f. 8	Papers and materials collected from conferences/consultations: Life in the Spirit, a Missiologist's Conference from the Two Thirds World, sponsored by Latin American Theological Fraternity, Mexico Includes paper by Costas	1984
b. 171, f. 7	Papers and materials from conferences/consultations: American Baptist Churches in the USA Biennial Meeting, San Juan, Puerto Rico	1981
b. 172, f. 1-4	Materials related to Eirene: Asociacion Latinoamericana de Asesoramiento y Pastoral Familiar Includes informational bulletins about the organization and curricular materials related to marriage and family life, such as "Programa de Formacion de Asesores Familiares"	1984–1985
b. 172, f. 5	"Guia para Proyectos de Accion/Reflexion" from Programa Diversificado a Distancia, Seminario Biblico Latinoamericano	1981
b. 172, f. 6-8	Collected published papers These papers are a sampling of materials collected by Costas related to Latin American theology. They include "Teologia y Realidad" by Rolando Gutierrez Cortes, "Asociacion Evangelica de la Mision Israelita del Nuevo Pacto Universal" by Kenneth D. Scott, and documents from the Concilio Nacional Evangelico del Peru	1977–1981
b. 175, IIIII 39002104664454	Video recording of service of worship at Riverside Church, NY - Orlando Costas preaching (1 VHS tape) 1 Videocassette (VHS)	1984 March 18
b. 175, IIIII 39002104664462	Video recording of Dr. Orlando Costas on "La Plaza" Liberation Theology - produced by WGBH (1 VHS tape) 1 Videocassette (VHS)	1984 December 19
b. 175, IIII 39002104664470	Video recording of Dr. Orlando Costas - "Forward in Partnership" at American Baptist Convention meeting (1 VHS tape) 1 Videocassette (VHS)	1987
b. 175, IIIII 39002104664488	Video recording "Servicio De Consgracion Programa Orlando E. Costas, Ministerios Hispanos Y Latinoamericanos" 1 Videocassette (VHS)	1989 Mar 17
	Cragg, Gerald Robertson Gerald Robertson Cragg was born in Ontario, Canada, 1906. He authored many books and was the Brown Professor of Ecclesiastical History at the Andover Newton Theological School. He died in Ottawa, Canada, 1976. One can find an audio reel at Harvard Divinity School Library on a lecture he gave titled The Validity of Non-Episcopal Ordination.	
b. 180, f. 12	Photocopies of list of books read, record sheet	1939, 1945–1960
	Crane, John R. John R. Crane was born in Newark, NJ, 1787. He graduated from New Jersey College in 1805 and entered seminary in 1809. He received ordination in 1818 and pastored in Middletown, CT, 1818. He received his D.D. from Wesleyan University in 1845. He died in 1853.	
	in to 15.1 the died in 1655.	

Cushing, Josiah Nelson

Cushing (1840-1905) was an American Baptist missionary stationed in Burma [Myanmar] from 1867 until 1885. For the first seven years he was stationed in Toungoo [Taungoo], studying the Burmese and Shan languages, making evangelistic tours throughout the Shan States, and preparing tracts, Gospel translations, a grammar and handbook of the Shan tongue. After two years furlough in the U.S. Cushing and his wife resumed work in Burma, stationed at Bhamo, a new station near the Chinese border. From 1880 until 1885 Cushing resided in Rangoon and gave his time to translation and preaching.

b. 177, f. 5 Bound handwritten manuscript titled "Buddhism contrasted with Christianity"

1898

The manuscript is signed by Cushing at Anuradhapura, Ceylon [Sri Lanka].

Dabney, Vaughan

Dabney was born in Paduch, Kentucky in 1888. He was educated at the University of Kentucky, Bethany College and Chicago Theological Seminary. He served Congregational churches in Oakland, CA (1914-1916), Durham, NH (1916-1920) and Dorchester, MA (1920-1931) before becoming Bartlet Professor of Sacred Rhetoric, President of the Andover Faculty, and Dean of Andover Newton Theological School. Following his retirement from Andover Newton in 1954 he served as interim pastor at area churches, on various boards, and as a guest lecturer and preacher. He died in 1973.

b. 35, f. 1	Documents related to tenure as pastor of First Christian Church in Oakland, CA	1916
b. 35, f. 2	Documents related to tenure as pastor of Congregational Church in Durham, NH	1916–1920
b. 35, f. 3	Documents related to tenure as pastor of Second Church of Dorchester, MA	1920-1931
b. 35 , f. 4	Correspondence with Andover Theological Seminary and Andover Newton Theological School Board of Trustees	1931–1954
b. 35, f. 5	Memorabilia related to Andover Newton	1947-1969
b. 35, f. 6	Appointment book	1941
b. 35, f. 7	Genealogical book about Dabney family of Virginia	1888
b. 35, f. 8	Photographs, including portraits of Dabney and with wife; 1954 class photo for Andover Newton Theological School	1939, 1954, no date
b. 35, f. 9	Photographs and documents removed from scrapbook	
b. 35, f. 10	Articles about Dabney; program from memorial service	1932-1973

Davis, Jacob

Jacob Davis was born in Dighton, MA, August 16, 1812. After his conversion as a young man he felt called to ministry and began a course of study by himself, while continuing work at his trade of masonry and building construction. Some sources indicate that he studied at Andover Theological Seminary ca.1838; however, there is no record of his emollment in school records. He was licensed to preach by North Baptist Church, Dorchester, MA. For several years he served as a pulpit supply in area churches and continued working in his trade. He was ordained as pastor of the Baptist church in North Marshfield, MA, in 1863. He had succeeding pastorates in Florida, MA, 1870-1878, and Rowe, MA, 1878-1889. Upon his retirement he returned to Marshfield, where he died October 22,1903.

b. 36 , f. 1-8	Diaries	1868-1886
b. 36, f. 9	Correspondence, including to sister, from son George Davis, from J.P. Blanchard (for full listing of letters see original finding aid at repository)	1844-1901, no date
b. 36, f. 10-11	Undated sermons arranged by text (for full listing of texts, see original finding aid at repository)	No date
b. 36, f. 12-13	Dated sermons (for full listing of texts and titles, see original finding aid in repository)	1860-1861
b. 37, f. 1-5	Dated sermons	1862-1893
b. 37, f. 6	Addresses, including "Immortality Revealed", "The Gospel and its Foes"	1878-1893, no date
b. 37, f. 7	Unpublished manuscripts, including "The Atonement in its Relation to Man", "Encouragement for the Sorrowful"	No date
b. 37, f. 8	Scientific notes, primarily related to astronomy	1838-1868
b. 37, f. 9	Meteorological records for Rowe, Franklin County, MA	1880-1882
b. 37, f. 10-11	Miscellaneous notes	

Denison, Frederic

Denison was born in Mt. Vernon, NY on September 28, 1819. He graduated from Brown University in 1847 and was ordained as a Baptist minister. He served Baptist churches in Westerly, RI (1847-1854, 1866-1871), Norwich, CT (1854-1859), Central Falls, RI (1860-1861), and New Haven, CT (1872). Denison was a chaplain and Assistant Allotment Commissioner in the U.S. military service from 1861 to 1864. Following his ministerial work, Denison was an author until his death in Providence, RI in 1901.

b. 74, f. 1	Scrapbook containing programs and bulletins, including many commencement programs from New England colleges and universities from the early 19th century	
b. 74, f. 2	Scrapbook containing primarily newspaper clippings, mostly about Rhode Island history; also many poems and articles published by Denison	1886-1891
b. 75 , f. 1	Scrapbook containing primarily newspaper clippings, mostly about Rhode Island history; also many poems and articles published by Denison	1891–1898

Denison, Frederic (continued)

b. 75 , f. 2-4	Additional programs and flyers relating to Brown University and Pembroke Hall, including commencement programs, Class Day exercises, plays, concerts	1868-1909
b. 76, f. 1-2	Manuscript and typescript poems by Denison	
b. 76, f. 3	Sermons and essays	
b. 76 , f. 4	Autobiographical and biographical writings	
	Dieterich, Albrecht	
	Albrecht Dieterich was born in Hersfeld, Germany, 1866. He received his Ph.D. at Bonn, Germany, 1888 and completed his habilitation at Marburg, Germany, 1891. He served as a professor at both Giessen and Heidelberg, Germany. His 1905 book <i>Mutter Erde</i> brought him acclaim as well as his 1891 work <i>Abraxas</i> He died in Heidelberg, Germany, 1908.	
b. 180, f. 14	One typescript writing: "Apathanatismos: A Mithraic Liturgy"; translated from the German by Walter E. Dobler	undated
	Dodge, William Bradford	
	Dodge was born on September 27, 1783 in Rowley, Essex, MA. He taught school in Salem, MA and served as chaplain of the Salem Almshouse. An ardent abolitionist, Dodge used his home as a stop in the Underground Railroad. In 1834 he gave up his position at the North School in Salem to run the newly formed "colored school." By 1842 William gave up teaching to concentrate fully on the anti-slavery movement. He moved to Illinois in 1844 and served a Congregational church there. He died in 1869.	
b. 38, f. 1	Correspondence: four letters from Dodge to his grandson Henry Leavitt Dodge, written from Millburn, IL	1856, 1863, 1864, no date
b. 38, f. 1 b. 38, f. 2		
	Dodge, written from Millburn, IL	no date 1830, 1833, 1849,
b. 38, f. 2	Dodge, written from Millburn, IL Sermons: seven manuscript sermons arranged chronologically Addresses: "The Doom of Slavery; a lecture on the certainty of the ultimate success of the Abolition cause" (1840); Anti-slavery address over which an	no date 1830, 1833, 1849, 1857, no date 1840, no date
b. 38, f. 2 b. 38, f. 3	Dodge, written from Millburn, IL Sermons: seven manuscript sermons arranged chronologically Addresses: "The Doom of Slavery; a lecture on the certainty of the ultimate success of the Abolition cause" (1840); Anti-slavery address over which an article detailing slavery laws is pasted (no date) Bound volume: "A Memorandum of Texts discoursed from at the Salem Alms House" Volume covers January 1, 1834 to December 30, 1855 and includes	no date 1830, 1833, 1849, 1857, no date 1840, no date
b. 38, f. 2 b. 38, f. 3 b. 38, f. 4	Dodge, written from Millburn, IL Sermons: seven manuscript sermons arranged chronologically Addresses: "The Doom of Slavery; a lecture on the certainty of the ultimate success of the Abolition cause" (1840); Anti-slavery address over which an article detailing slavery laws is pasted (no date) Bound volume: "A Memorandum of Texts discoursed from at the Salem Alms House" Volume covers January 1, 1834 to December 30, 1855 and includes death statistics from May 5, 1827 to January 1, 1834. One manuscript sheet containing genealogical information about Thomas	no date 1830, 1833, 1849, 1857, no date 1840, no date
b. 38, f. 2 b. 38, f. 3 b. 38, f. 4	Dodge, written from Millburn, IL Sermons: seven manuscript sermons arranged chronologically Addresses: "The Doom of Slavery; a lecture on the certainty of the ultimate success of the Abolition cause" (1840); Anti-slavery address over which an article detailing slavery laws is pasted (no date) Bound volume: "A Memorandum of Texts discoursed from at the Salem Alms House" Volume covers January 1, 1834 to December 30, 1855 and includes death statistics from May 5, 1827 to January 1, 1834. One manuscript sheet containing genealogical information about Thomas Leavitt (1763-179?)	no date 1830, 1833, 1849, 1857, no date 1840, no date 1827–1855
b. 38, f. 2 b. 38, f. 3 b. 38, f. 4	Dodge, written from Millburn, IL Sermons: seven manuscript sermons arranged chronologically Addresses: "The Doom of Slavery; a lecture on the certainty of the ultimate success of the Abolition cause" (1840); Anti-slavery address over which an article detailing slavery laws is pasted (no date) Bound volume: "A Memorandum of Texts discoursed from at the Salem Alms House" Volume covers January 1, 1834 to December 30, 1855 and includes death statistics from May 5, 1827 to January 1, 1834. One manuscript sheet containing genealogical information about Thomas Leavitt (1763-179?) Donovan, Winfred Donovan was born January 24, 1869 in Belchertown, MA. He graduated from Colby College (1892) and Newton Theological Institution (1898), and studied at the University of Berlin, 1913-1914. He taught Old Testament at Newton Theological Institution from 1915 to 1942 and served as Secretary of the Faculty at Andover	no date 1830, 1833, 1849, 1857, no date 1840, no date 1827–1855
b. 38, f. 2 b. 38, f. 3 b. 38, f. 4 b. 38, f. 5	Dodge, written from Millburn, IL Sermons: seven manuscript sermons arranged chronologically Addresses: "The Doom of Slavery; a lecture on the certainty of the ultimate success of the Abolition cause" (1840); Anti-slavery address over which an article detailing slavery laws is pasted (no date) Bound volume: "A Memorandum of Texts discoursed from at the Salem Alms House" Volume covers January 1, 1834 to December 30, 1855 and includes death statistics from May 5, 1827 to January 1, 1834. One manuscript sheet containing genealogical information about Thomas Leavitt (1763-179?) Donovan, Winfred Donovan was born January 24, 1869 in Belchertown, MA. He graduated from Colby College (1892) and Newton Theological Institution (1898), and studied at the University of Berlin, 1913-1914. He taught Old Testament at Newton Theological Institution from 1915 to 1942 and served as Secretary of the Faculty at Andover Newton.	no date 1830, 1833, 1849, 1857, no date 1840, no date 1827–1855

1932-1936

date

1932-1933, no

b. 39, f. 6	Miscellaneous documents relating to Andover Newton curriculum, students, thesis topics, etc.	1934-1942
b. 39, f. 7	Notes and outlines related to teaching of Old Testament	
	Dunbar, Robert Wayland	
	Dunbar graduated from Andover Theological Seminary in 1898. He served Congregational churches in North Chelmsford, MA (1899-1904), Haverhill, MA (1904-1909), Millbury, MA (1909-1918), Greenville and Mason, NH (1918-1923). He died in Greenville in 1923.	
b. 40, f. 1-2	Documents related to Dunbar's ministerial service	1897–1918
b. 40, f. 3	Statements of why he entered the ministry	No date
b. 40, f. 3	Pastoral journal containing list of sermons preached, marriages performed, church members, etc.	1898-1919
b. 40, f. 4-5	Typescript talks and papers presented, including on Athanasius, Hildebrand, Savonarola, and "What Should the Christian Citizen do for the Immigrant?"	1904-1907, no date
b. 40, f. 6	Documents related to Second Congregational Church, Millbury, MA and West Congregational Church, Haverhill, MA	1882-1908
b. OVd6	Andover diploma	1898
	Dyer, Vernelle Wallace	
	Dyer was born in 1894 in Saugus, MA. He graduated from Colby College in 1915 and from Newton Theological Institution in 1919. He was ordained December 14, 1917, by Oakland Baptist Church in Waterville, ME. Dyer served for 20 years as a missionary in Burma under sponsorship of the American Baptist Foreign Mission Society, 1919-1939. While in Burma he was pastor of Immanuel Baptist Church in Rangoon, 1919-1925, and was a founder and leader of Burma College Gospel Teams, 1923-1939. In 1927 he also co-founded Northern Baptist Seminary in Burma. Dyer's pastoral service in the United States was at the following Baptist churches: Roger Williams Baptist Church, Providence, RI, 1940-1943; Clarksburg, WV, 1946-1947; Bar Harbor, ME, 1949-1956, and Belfast, ME, 1956-1962. He also served as a U.S. Army Chaplain, 1942-1946. In retirement Dyer lived in Milbridge, ME, until his death in October 1974.	
	III October 1774.	

Eaton, William Harrison

Students Gospel Teams"

Miscellaneous collected material

b. 41, f. 1

b. 41, f. 2

b. 41, f. 3

b. 41, f. 4

Eaton was born February 22, 1841 in Hopkinton, NH. He graduated from Colby College and was ordained as a Baptist minister, serving churches in Goffstown, NH, Amesbury, MA, and Westfield, MA. From 1888 he was Secretary of the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and Convention. He died in Medford, MA in 1908.

Photographs of family and friends in the U.S. and in Asia

Correspondence, primarily to Dyer, including from colleagues in Burma. For

full list of correspondents see original finding aid available at repository

Sermons and addresses, including "Christ of the Burma Road" and "Burma

Eaton, William Harrison (continued)

b. 42, f. 1-5	Correspondence and documents related to Eaton family genealogy and Eaton Family Association	1882, 1887-1908, no date
b. 42, f. 6-15	Letters of reference for persons making application for pastorates under Massachusetts Baptist Convention, arranged alphabetically: A-M / Lists of names in first folder	1888-1908
b. 43, f. 1-6	Letters of reference for persons making application for pastorates under Massachusetts Baptist Convention, arranged alphabetically: N-Z	
	Edwards, Jonathan, Jr.	
	Edwards, the son of Jonathan Edwards (1703-1758), was born on May 26, 1745 in Northampton, Massachusetts. He graduated from Princeton University in 1765 and studied theology with Joseph Bellamy in Bethlehem, Connecticut during 1765-1766, becoming licensed to preach in 1766. From 1767 to 1769 he was a tutor at Princeton University. He was minister of the White Haven Church in New Haven, Connecticut from 1769 to 1795 and in Colebrook, Connecticut from 1796 to 1799. Edwards was President of Union College from 1799 until his death on August 1, 1801.	
b. 168, f. 1	7 letters, including from Edwards to Esther Stoddard Edwards (1765), Timothy Dwight (1772, 1782), [John Erskine] (1787), and unidentified recipients (177?, 1773) and from [John Ryland] to Edwards (1801)	1765–1801
	Letters of 1765 and 1787 are copies in the hand of Henry E. Dwight; letter of 177? is a copy in an unknown hand.	
b. 168, f. 2-15	Sermons	1769-1801, no
	For a full listing of scriptural texts and dates of the sermons, see Box 168, Folder 2.	date
b. 168, f. 16	Order of Commencement, Union College	1801 May 6
	Emmons, Nathanael	
	Emmons was born in Connecticut on April 20, 1749. He graduated from Yale College in 1767 and studied theology with various Connecticut ministers from 1767 to 1769. He was a preacher at various locations from 1769 to 1773 and then served as minister of the Congregational Church in Franklin, MA from 1773 to 1827. He died on September 23, 1840 in Franklin, MA.	
b. 63, f. 5	Two manuscript sermons, on texts Matthew 8:20 (1795) and Psalm 37:4 (1809)	1795, 1809
	Evans, Daniel	
	Evans was born August 22, 1866 in South Wales. He attended Bowdoin College and graduated from Bangor Theological Seminary in 1889. He was ordained in 1891 and served churches in East Weymouth, MA (1891-1899) and Cambridge, MA (1899-1908). In 1908 he was appointed Abbot Professor of Christian Theology at Andover Thelogical Seminary.	
b. 45, f. 1	Undated sermons	
b. 45, f. 2-16	Dated sermons	1899–1910
•	A list of scriptural texts and titles of the sermons is in the first folder.	
b. 46, f. 1-13	Dated sermons	1911–1927
b. 46, f. 14	Undated chapel talks	

Evans, Daniel (continued)

b. 46, f. 15-19	Dated chapel talks	1908-1940
b. 47, f. 1-18	Addresses and articles Titles include: "The Working Man and the Church", "The New Social Consciousness", "Darwin and Lincoln", "How Can New Life and Power be put into the New England Unitarian Churches?", "The Censorship of Books"	1903-1932
b. 48	Bound lecture notes (2 volumes): "Lectures on the Philosophy of Religion and Philosophical Papers"; "Lectures on Christian Ethics"	
	Evans, Wilton	
	Biographical information for Wilton Evans is unavailable.	
b. 180, f. 15	One letter to George E. Horr from Wilton Evans	1912
	Fackre, Gabriel Fackre was born in 1926 in Jersey City, NJ. He attended Bucknell University and received his B.D. and Ph.D. from the University of Chicago. Fackre was Professor of Theology and Culture at Lancaster Theological Seminary from 1961 to 1970. He was Samuel Abbot Professor of Christian Theology at Andover Newton Theological School from 1971 to 1996. Fackre was a prominent theologian and active in social justice and ecumenical activities. He died in Oregon City, OR on January 31, 2018.	
	This collection primarily documents Fackre's correspondence and activities as a faculty member at Andover Newton Theological School. It does not include scholarly writings or notes.	
b. 84, f. 1-10	Correspondence and memos related to Fackre's duties as faculty member at Andover Newton Theological School	1971–1984
b. 85 , f. 1-11	Correspondence and memos related to Fackre's duties as faculty member, and as faculty emeritus, at Andover Newton Theological School	1985-2008
b. 86, f. 1-15	Correspondence with pastors and church leaders: A - P	
b. 87, f. 1-8	Correspondence with pastors and church leaders: R - Z	
b. 87, f. 9	Correspondence with laity	
b. 87, f. 10-11	Correspondence with parishioners	
b. 87, f. 12	Correspondence with students	
b. 88, f. 1	Correspondence related to "Theological Tabletalk"	
b. 88, f. 1	Correspondence with Andover Newton faculty secretary, Kay Coughlin	
b. 88, f. 3-8	Office files: Laity Project	1976-1991
b. 88, f. 9-14	Office files: Miscellaneous	
b. 88, f. 15	Typescript essay regarding Andover Newton in the 1980s	
b. 88, f. 16	Syllabi	
b. 88, f. 17	Obituary and photo of Fackre	

Fackre, Gabriel (continued)

b. 174, f. 1-2	"Christian Basics - A Primer for Pilgrims with Dr. Gabriel Fackre" - 4 videocassettes from Andover Newton Video Library: The Visiting Professor Series (4 VHS tapes)	no date
b. 174, f. 3	"Evangelism Conference 3/16/81 - Gabriel Fackre" (audiocassette tape)	1981 March 16
b. 174, f. 3	"Fundamentalism and the Religious Right" - Prof. Gabriel Fackre (audiocassette tape)	no date
	Fisher, Abial	
	Fisher was born June 19, 1787 in Putney, VT. He graduated from the University of Vermont in 1811 and studied theology with Nathaniel Kendrick in Middlebury, VT 1811-1815. He was ordained in Brandon, VT in 1815 and served Baptist churches in Bellingham, MA (1816-1827), West Boylston, MA (1828-1831), Sturbridge, MA (1832), Webster, MA (1833-1834), Pawtuxet, RI (1835-1836), Swansea, MA (1837-1845), and Sutton, MA (1855-1857). He died in 1862	
b. 49, f. 1-6	Numbered sermons, #11-27	1813, no date
	Titles include: "The scriptures a revelation from God", "The trinity and unity of the Godhead", "On the nature of divine providence as it respects angels and men"	
b. 49, f. 7	Unnumbered sermons, arranged by text	
b. 49, f. 8	Miscellaneous documents, including "Articles of faith and practice", "Swansea Baptist Church subscription for foreign missions", letter from [S. Hall] to Fisher, from North Swansea	1846, 1855, no date
b. 180, f. 16	Four notes detailing Abial Fisher's correspondence; letters from J. Going, George Walker, David Wright, Ebenezer Dunbar, A. Morse, Silas Brucer	1832, undated
b. 180, f. 17	Letters from E.W. Freeman, Otis Converse, Luther Hunt, John Walker, Amos Spalding, J. Green, Thomas Rand, Henry Tomkin, Addison Parker, Otis Briggs, E. Going to Abial Fisher	1833
b. 180, f. 18	Letters from C.O. Kimball, John Allen, I.P. Ballard, N. Fitts, James M. Coley, Lewis Colby, Foronda Beston, R.E. Pattison, Thomas Rand, F. Augustus Willard, Sam Glover to Abial Fisher; letter from Abial Fisher to James M. Coley; letter from Abial Fisher to the Board of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention	1833-1834
	Fisk, Pliny	
	Pliny Fisk was born in Shelburne, MA, 1792. He graduated from Middlebury College, 1814 and from Andover Theological Seminary, 1818. He received ordination at Tabernacle church in Salem, MA, 1818. He served as a home missionary in Wilmington, VT, 1818 and as a missionary with the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions in Syria, 1819. He died in Beirut, Lebanon, 1825. One can find his journal, book of extracts and records, and notes in the Columbia University Library.	
b. 180, f. 19	Photocopy of letter from Pliny Fisk to Isaac Bird; photocopy of letter from W. Goodale and I. Bird; typescript note	1819, 1825, undated
b. 180, f. 20	Manuscript booklets "Subjects in Theology", "Church Government"; four miscellaneous manuscript pages;manuscript sermons, on the texts Deuteronomy 15:7 (?),Acts 9:36, 2 Timothy 3:16;, Exodus 20:12; Psalm 2:11; Romans 9:19	1803-1815, undated

b. 180, f. 21	Manuscript sermons on the texts 2 Timothy 3:16, Malachi 3:6, 1 Corinthians 15:51-52, Acts 1:1, Hebrews 2:9, Ephesians 6:18, John 3:7, Job 37:23	1814–1815
	Fiske, Daniel Taggert Fiske was born in Shelburne, MA on March 29, 1819. He graduated from Amherst College in 1842 and received a certificate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1846. He was ordained as a Congregational minister on August 18, 1847 and served the Belleville Congregational Church in Newburyport, MA from 1847 to 1887. He was a lecturer on Systematic Theology at Andover Theological Seminary 1881-1882. He died in Newburyport on January 15, 1903.	
b. 50, f. 1	Unnumbered sermons A full listing of texts and titles of all sermons in the collection is available in this folder.	
b. 50, f. 2-34	Numbered sermons, #2-317 (some numbers missing)	
b. 51 , f. 1-19	Numbered sermons, #321-523 (some numbers missing)	
b. 52, f. 1-4	Numbered sermons, #970-992 (some numbers missing)	
b. 52, f. 5-6	Addresses, lectures, essays, including: "Scottish songs and songwriters", "Aesthetic culture", "An address for Christmas"	1832, 1841, 1886, no date
b. 52 , f. 7	Missellandous de suprepte including 2 fragments and convert conductive	4024
D. 32, 1. 7	Miscellaneous documents including 3 fragments and copy of essay by William Silsbee	1831, no date
b. 53		

Ford, Daniel Sharp

b. 180, f. 22

Daniel Sharp Ford was born in Cambridge, MA, 1822. He was an editor and publisher, who along with J. W. Olmstead purchased the Youth's Companion in 1857 and transformed it into a flourishing publication. One can find his will (1898) at the American Baptist Historical Society. He died in 1899.

"The Church Did It" by Henry P. Van Dusen

Typescript writing: "The Exceeding Difficulties of Belief"; typescript writing: 1914, 1944

Ford, Daniel Sharp (continued)

b. 181 , f. 1	Photocopy of a manuscript writing "Personal Reminiscences of Daniel Sharp Ford"	undated
	Fosdick, Lucian J.	
	Lucian John Fosdick (1849-1927) was the author of <i>The French Blood in America</i> , published in Boston in 1911.	
b. 177, f. 8	16 letters to Fosdick from various individuals and organizations contain responses to his inquiries about French people and evangelization of the French in America	1904
	Fuller, Samuel	
	There is no biographical information for Samuel Fuller.	
b. 181, f. 2	Manuscript letter to an unknown recipient from Samuel Fuller	1837
	Gano, John John Gano was born in Hopewell, NJ, 1727. He audited classes at Princeton. He served as a pastor for some time in North Carolina and then became the settled pastor at the new First Baptist Church in New York, NY, 1762. He served as a Continental army chaplain in the revolutionary war, 1776-83. After the war, he shifted his energies to educational endeavors. He helped found Rhode Island College (now Brown University), was a regent of the State University of New York, 1786, and was a trustee of King's College (now Columbia University), 1787. He died in Frankfort, KY, 1804.	
b. 181, f. 3	Manuscript sermons on the texts 2 Corinthians 4:6, Romans 12:1, John 15:7	1760, undated
	Gilkey, James Gordon Gilkey was born September 28, 1889 in Watertown MA. He graduated from Harvard College (1912) and Union Theological Seminary in New York. Following a time as chaplain and teacher at Amherst College, he served the South Congregational Church in Springfield, MA from 1917 to 1954. He died in July 1964 in Weekapaug, RI.	ı
b. 54, f. 1-13	Sermons	1929-1944
b. 55, f. 1-6	Sermons	1944-1953
b. 55, f. 7	Essays: "Toward a Fourth Major Form of Christianity" and "Liberal Protestantism - Its Positive Religious Teachings" (printed for private distribution)	1962, 1963
b. 55, f. 8	Miscellaneous lectures and articles	1941, 1942, no date
b. 56, f. 1-4	Lectures on Biblical literature	1923-1924, no date
b. 56 , f. 5	Lectures to Parents	1933-1936
b. 56, f. 6	Classes for Church Young People	1935–1938
b. 56, f. 7-8	Lectures at Springfield College	
b. 56, f. 9	Lectures in Hartford and Northfield	1946-1949
b. 56, f. 10	Bible Courses	1950-1952

Going, Ezra

There is no biographical information for Ezra Going.

b. 181 , f. 4	Manuscript journal	1831–1832
b. 181, f. 5	Manuscript letters from A. Cash, B. Willard	1832

Going, Jonathan

Jonathan Going was born in Reading, VT, c. 1786-89. He graduated from Brown University, 1809 and entered the ministry at First Baptist Church in Providence, RI, where the famed Stephen Gano pastored. He received ordination in 1811 and took charge of a church in Cavendish, VT. A church in Worcester, MA, issued a call for Going to be its pastor, which he accepted in 1815. He remained there till 1836. He helped found the Worcester Baptist Association in 1819. In the educational sphere, he was a trustee of Amherst College. He served as a corresponding secretary for the American Baptist Home Mission Society for five years and edited the American Baptist and Home Mission Record, the periodical arm of the Society. Educational goals drove him to accept the office of president for the Granville Literary and Theological Institution (thereafter Denison University). He died in Granville, OH, 1844. One can access his personal papers at the American Baptist Historical Society and at Denison University Library.

b. 181, f. 6

Three library notes; Jonathan Going correspondence list; manuscript letter from Edwin Sandys; manuscript letter from B. Willard to the Board of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention

1832, 1934, undated

Gordon, Albert I.

Albert I. Gordon was born in Cleveland, OH, 1903. He initially began his undergraduate studies at the University of Pennsylvania, but upon deciding to become a rabbi, he transferred to New York University, where he graduated in 1927. He graduated from the Jewish Theological Seminary of America with a Masters in Hebrew literature and received ordination in 1929. He obtained his Ph.D. in philosophy from the University of Minnesota in 1948. He received an honorary doctorate of divinity from the Jewish Theological Seminary in 1964. His longest tenure as rabbi was at Adath Jeshurun in Minneapolis, MN, where he served for 16 years. For some time, he taught Judaism at Andover-Newton Theological Seminary. He was an adept administrator who focused on Jewish education. He was a prolific author of both pamphlets and books. He died in 1968. One can find his various works at The Wyner Family Jewish Heritage Center at New England Historic Genealogical Society.

b. 181 , f. 7	Vassar College Chapel Sunday Service pamphlet; three notes; book reviews by Albert I. Gordon	1955–1965, undated
b. 181, f. 8	Intermarriage dust jacket; letter to Beacon Press from Ralph Edwards; letters to Albert I. Gordon from Bernard Postal, Harvard University Department of Social Relations, to/from Gordon W. Allport, from Beacon Press, C. Eric Lincoln, Orloff W. Miller, Edward Darling, Frank M. Weiskel, Gabriel Cohen, Robert S. Friedman, David A. Rose, and Nessie Grossman, Caroline Isber, Larry Johnson, Eleanore Braun Luckey, Joseph Leav, Irving Brodkin, Harry J. Greenblatt, Ann Lisa Magid, wife of Joseph Barth, Morton Siegel, Arnold Tovell; New Year greeting card; Letter to Al and Dorothy from Mother; typescript note "Rabbi Gordon Tips the Applecart"; letter to Eric F. MacKenzie from Abraham Stadlen	1963–1965, undated
b. 181, f. 9-10	Book reviews of Albert I. Gordon's Intermarriage: Interfaith, Interracial, Interethnic. Jews in Transition	1964, undated

Gordon, George A.

George A. Gordon was born in Aberdeenshire, Scotland, 1853. He graduated, B.D., from Bangor Seminary, 1877, and B.A., from Harvard College, 1881. He received ordination in Temple, NH, 1877. He was the minister of the Second Congregational church, Greenwich, CT, 1881-84, and of the Old South Congregational church, Boston, MA, 1884-1928. He also served as the Ingersoll lecturer at Harvard, 1897; Lyman Beecher lecturer at Yale, 1901; and preacher at the summer school of theology at Mansfield College, Oxford, 1894. He received an honorary D.D. from Bowdoin, Yale, Harvard, Columbia, Brown, and Williams. He also received an honorary D.LL. from Western Reserve University and Boston University. He considered his book Ultimate Conceptions of Faith, his best. He died in Brookline, MA, 1929.

b. 181, f. 11

Addresses, including "A Message to Youth", "Fact and Meaning", "Economic Necessity and Religious Insight", "The Pilgrim and His Pilgrimage: 1620-1920", "The Dream and the Fact", "Concern for the Future", "Youth and World Visions"; sermons on the texts Revelation 20:12, Revelation 21:5, Hebrews 13:7

1897, 1899, 1920– 1927

b. 181, f. 12 Manuscript notebooks: Philosophy I, Philosophy IV, Greek 8; letters from Egbert C. Smyth, ? Fitch, unknown

1887,1910;, unknown

Grafton, Joseph

Joseph Grafton was born in Newport, RI, 1757. He preached at various churches and received ordination from the Baptist church in Newton, MA, 1788. He served as the vice-president of the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society, 1815-25, and later as its president. He served on the committee of the Evangelical Tract Society, 1817, and was a trustee to the same society, 1823-29. He served as the president of the board of trustees of the Newton Theological Institution, 1826. He involved himself in various missionary organizations. He died in 1836.

b. 181, f. 13	"Personal covenant with God"; "Autobiography"	1804, undated
b. 181, f. 14	Manuscript sermons on texts John 1:36, Matthew 24:6, Ephesians 5:16, 1 Thessalonians 5:19, 2 Peter 1:16, Psalm 116:12, 1 Timothy 4:8, Mark 8:36-37, Lamentations 3:22, Ecclesiastes 7:2	1797-1818, undated
b. 181, f. 15	Manuscript sermons, charge to candidate for the ministry; manuscript sermons on texts Psalm 126:3, Romans 11:33, Philippians 1:23, Titus 2:14,ext Exodus 15:11, Romans 6:22, John 10:11, Genesis 7:1, Psalm 73:24, Revelation 21:4, John 6:37	1820-1830
b. 181, f. 16	Manuscript sermons on texts Titus 2: 14, Exodus 15:11, Romans 6:22-23, ohn 10:11, Romans 7:9, Genesis 7:1, Psalm 73:24, Revelation 21:4, John 6:37	11828-1830
b. 181, f. 17	Manuscript sermons on texts 2 Corinthians 5:8, Psalm 110:3, Romans 12:1Psalm 34:11, Galatians 5:7	1831–1832

Green, Jacob

Jacob Green was born in Malden, MA, 1722. He graduated from Harvard College. He received Presbyterian ordination for a church in Hanover, NJ, in 1746; he remained there in the pastorate for over forty years. He served as a charter member of the Trustees of the College of New Jersey, 1748-64. After the death of Jonathan Edwards, he functioned as the temporary head of the College of New Jersey. His book A Vision of Hell was his most popular. The New Jersey Provincial Legislature elected him to its fourth assembly in 1776. He fought for independence from Great Britain. He did this in many ways, such as publishing tracts like Observations: On the Reconciliation of Great Britain and the Colonies. He died in 1790.

b. 181, f. 18	Book, manuscript "An Humble Attempt Truly to State the Controversy Concerning Qualifications for Sacraments"	undated
b. 182, f. 1	Manuscript sermons on texts Ephesians 3:10, Ephesians 1:22, Ephesians 5:25, Proverbs 29:18; manuscript note, manuscript installation charge for unknown pastor	
b. 182, f. 2	Manuscript sermons on texts Philippians 1:23, Romans 5:1-2, manuscript titled "Right Hand of Fellowship given to Mr. Edward Beecher"	1825–1829
	Griffin, Edward Dorr	
	Edward Dorr Griffin was born in East Haddam, CT, 1770. He graduated from Yale College, 1790, and received his Doctorate of Divinity from Union College, 1808. He was the first pastor of Park Street Church, 1811-15, and served as the Professor of Sacred Rhetoric at Andover Theological Seminary. He was the president of Williams College, 1821-36. He died in Newark, NJ, 1837. One can find Edward Dorr Griffin's letters at Dartmouth Library.	
b. 182, f. 3	Manuscript letter (extract) to the Committee of Park Street Church; manuscript note "A Paper Read January 27, 1814, before the Board of Overseers of Harvard College", manuscript address to the Board of Overseers, Harvard College; ; manuscript notes; manuscript letters to reverend Parsons Cooke, pamphlets - context supplied by William Ladd Ropes, Andover Theological Seminary librarian	1809–1828, 1907
b. 182, f. 4	Manuscript note on Edward Dorr Griffin sermons,mManuscript sermons on text Philippians 2:21	1814–1815, 1901
b. 182, f. 5	Manuscript sermon, on text Philippians 2:21; no. 515; Manuscript sermon, on text Philippians 2:21; no. 516; Manuscript note; Manuscript sermon, on text Philippians 2:21; no. 517; Manuscript sermon, on text Philippians 2:21; no. 518; Manuscript sermon, on text Philippians 2:21; no. 519	1814; 1814; n.d.; 1814; 1814; 1814– 15
	Colours MGIII on Edward	

Grimm, William Edward

Grimm (1808-1874) was a Baptist minister. He was born in Germany and died in Michigan. Grimm was baptized and ordained by the Rev. J. G. Oncken, who was baptized and ordained by Barnas Sears, first president of Newton Theological Institution. The volume was donated by Herbert J. Gezork, whose grandfather was contemporary with Grimm.

b. 177, f. 1 Bound manuscript in German written by Grimm.

The manuscript is a course in religious education.

Guild, Reuben

Reuben Aldridge Guild (1822-1899) was the librarian of Brown University from 1848 to 1893. He was the historian of Brown University and also wrote on history of the Baptist church in North America.

b. 178, f. 1

Correspondence, including regarding Guild's work Chaplain Smith and the Baptists: or Life, journals, letters, and addresses of the Rev. Hezekiah Smith, U.D. of Haverhill, Massachusetts. 1737-1805 published by the American Baptist Publication Society, 1885.

b. 178, f. 2

Scrapbook containing editorials written by Guild for The Freemasons' 1871–1902 Repository and other documents related to Freemasons

Gulliver, John Putnam

Gulliver was born May 12, 1819 in Boston, MA. He graduated from Yale College in 1840 and did theological studies at Yale during 1843-1844. He received a certificate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1845 and a Resident licentiate in 1846. He was ordained as a Congregational minister on October 1, 1846 and served the Broadway Congregational Church, Norwich, CT (1845-1865), the New England Congregational Church, Chicago (1865-1868) and First Presbyterian Church, Binghamton, NY (1872-1878). From 1868 to 1872 he was President of Knox College in Galesburg, IL. He was Stone Professor of the Relations of Christianity and Science at Andover Theological Seminary from 1878 to 1894. He died in Andover, MA January 25, 1894.

b. 57, f. 1-4	Lectures: undated fragments	
b. 57, f. 5-6	Single lectures, including "Lecture on the Theories of Moral Obligation" and "The relations of Zoology to Biblical interpretation"	
b. 57 , f. 7-14	Course lectures and syllabi, Andover Theological Seminary: Junior Year, including "The scientific application of the cognitive process to Theology" and "Syllabus of Div. Gthe application of the scientific process already ascribed to Theology"	1884-1886, no date
b. 57 , f. 15-35	Course lectures and syllabi, ATS: Middle Year, including "Science in Theology"	No date
b. 58 , f. 1-19	Course lectures and syllabi, ATS: Middle Year, including "Science in Theology", "Cognition and Agnosticism"	1881–1891
b. 58, f. 20-29	Course lectures and syllabi, ATS: Senior Year, including "Course in Biology", "Course in Evolution"	1880, no date
b. 59 , f. 1-28	Course lectures and syllabi, ATS: Senior Year, including "Lectures on Evolution", "Theology and Cosmology"	1881–1888
b. 60, f. 1-9	Course lectures and syllabi, ATS: Senior Year, including "Theology among the Sciences"	1889–1890
b. 60, f. 10-24	Course lectures and syllabi, ATS: Fourth Year, including "Theological Methodology"	1881-1883, no date
b. 60, f. 25-27	Addresses, including on evolution, on "the changes in New England Calvinism since the introduction of modern science and philosophy"	No date
b. 61 , f. 1-5	Addresses, including "The theistic argument as affected by recent Philosophy and Science"	1880. no date

Gulliver, John Putnam (continued)

b. 61, f. 7-8 Published manuscript: "Have Modern Philosophical or Scientific Investigations Modified or Set Aside any Doctrine of Evangelical Christianity as held by Edwards and the Calvinists of New England in his Day? (published in The Golden Rule) b. 61, f. 9-11 Published manuscript: "A Symposium on Evolution. Is the Darwinian Theory of Evolution Reconcilable with the Bible? If So, with What Limitations. (published in the Homiletic Monthly 8 / July, 1884: 591-597) b. 61, f. 12 Questions for examination and review No date Hall, Robert Rev. Robert Hall (1764-1831) was an English Baptist minister who served a church in Leicester from 1808 to 1826. b. 177, f. 11 Letter from Hall to unidentified recipient December 21, 1822 Hall, Robert Beals Hall was born December 30, 1845 in Ashfield, MA. He graduated from Williams College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He served churches in Wolfeboro, NH (1873-1875)and Cambridgeport, MA (1875-1876) before his death on November 2, 1876. b. 69, f. 19 Untitled essay 1868 b. 69, f. 19 Untitled essay 1869 c. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863-1869 b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1873-1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870-1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774, Once can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA, After attenting Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957 in 1961 he was appointe	b. 61, f. 6	Unpublished manuscripts: three articles on Darwin's theory of evolution	No date
of Evolution Reconcilable with the Bible? If So, with What Limitations. (published in the Homiletic Monthly 8 / July, 1884: 591-597.) b. 61, f. 12 Questions for examination and review No date Hall, Robert Rev. Robert Hall (1764-1831) was an English Baptist minister who served a church in Leicester from 1808 to 1826. b. 177, f. 11 Letter from Hall to unidentified recipient December 21, 1822 Hall, Robert Beals Hall was born December 30, 1845 in Ashfield, MA. He graduated from Williams College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He served a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He served duruches in Wolfeboro, NH (1873-1875) and Cambridgeport, MA (1875-1876) before his death on November 2, 1876. b. 69, f. 1-17 Numbered sermons: #1-96 circa 1873-1876 b. 69, f. 19 Untitled essay 1863 b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863-1869 b. 70, f. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church 1873-1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870-1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 61 , f. 7-8	Investigations Modified or Set Aside any Doctrine of Evangelical Christianity as held by Edwards and the Calvinists of New England in his Day? (published	circa 1881-1882
Hall, Robert Rev. Robert Hall (1764-1831) was an English Baptist minister who served a church in Leicester from 1808 to 1826. b. 177, f. 11 Letter from Hall to unidentified recipient December 21, 1822 Hall, Robert Beals Hall was born December 30, 1845 in Ashfield, MA. He graduated from Williams College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He served churches in Wolfeboro, NH (1873-1875) and Cambridgeport, MA (1875-1876) before his death on November 2, 1876. b. 69, f. 147 Numbered sermons: #1-96 circa 1873-1876 b. 69, f. 19 Untitled essay 1868 b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863-1869 b. 70, f. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church 1873-1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 61, f. 9-11	of Evolution Reconcilable with the Bible? If So, with What Limitations.	1884
Rev. Robert Hall (1764-1831) was an English Baptist minister who served a church in Leicester from 1808 to 1826. b. 177, f. 11 Letter from Hall to unidentified recipient December 21, 1822 Hall, Robert Beals Hall was born December 30, 1845 in Ashfield, MA. He graduated from Williams College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received and November 2, 1876. b. 69, f. 1-17 Numbered sermons: #1-96 circa 1873-1876 b. 69, f. 18 Sermon fragments, unnumbered writings b. 69, f. 19 Untitled essay 1868 b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863-1869 b. 70, f. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church 1873-1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries Hancock, Nathaniel Hancock, Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 61, f. 12	Questions for examination and review	No date
in Leicester from 1808 to 1826. b. 177, f. 11 Letter from Hall to unidentified recipient Pecember 21, 1822 Hall, Robert Beals Hall was born December 30, 1845 in Ashfield, MA. He graduated from Williams College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from November 2, 1876. b. 69, f. 1-17 Numbered sermons: #1-96 Sermon fragments, unnumbered writings b. 69, f. 18 Sermon fragments, unnumbered writings 1868 b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863-1869 b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1873-1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870-1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.		Hall, Robert	
Hall, Robert Beals Hall was born December 30, 1845 in Ashfield, MA, He graduated from Williams College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He served churches in Wolfeboro, NH (1873-1875) and Cambridgeport, MA (1875-1876) before his death on November 2, 1876. b. 69, f. 1-17 Numbered sermons: #1-96 circa 1873-1876 b. 69, f. 18 Sermon fragments, unnumbered writings b. 69, f. 19 Untitled essay 1868 b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863-1869 b. 70, f. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church 1873-1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870-1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.			
Hall was born December 30, 1845 in Ashfield, MA. He graduated from Williams College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 177, f. 11	Letter from Hall to unidentified recipient	
College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He served churches in Wolfeboro, NH (1873-1875) and Cambridgeport, MA (1875-1876) before his death on November 2, 1876. b. 69, ft. 1-17 Numbered sermons: #1-96 circa 1873-1876 b. 69, ft. 18 Sermon fragments, unnumbered writings b. 69, ft. 19 Untitled essay 1868 b. 70, ft. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863-1869 b. 70, ft. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church 1873-1875 b. 70, ft. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870-1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, ft. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.		Hall, Robert Beals	
b. 69, f. 18 Sermon fragments, unnumbered writings b. 69, f. 19 Untitled essay 1868 b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863–1869 b. 70, f. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church 1873–1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870–1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.		College in 1870 and from Union Theological Seminary in 1873. He received a licenciate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1873. He served churches in Wolfeboro, NH (1873-1875) and Cambridgeport, MA (1875-1876) before his death	
b. 69, f. 19 Untitled essay b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes b. 70, f. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church b. 70, f. 3 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870–1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 69, f. 1-17	Numbered sermons: #1-96	circa 1873-1876
b. 70, f. 1-2 "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes 1863-1869 b. 70, f. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church 1873-1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870-1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.			
b. 70, f. 3 Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church 1873–1875 b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries 1870–1876 Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 69, f. 18	Sermon fragments, unnumbered writings	
b. 70, f. 4 Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.			1868
Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 69, f. 19	Untitled essay	
Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 69, f. 19 b. 70, f. 1-2	Untitled essay "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes	1863–1869
College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. b. 182, f. 6 Two sermons 1738 Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 69, f. 19 b. 70, f. 1-2 b. 70, f. 3	Untitled essay "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church	1863–1869 1873–1875
Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 69, f. 19 b. 70, f. 1-2 b. 70, f. 3	Untitled essay "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries	1863-1869 1873-1875
Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999. He died on February 28, 2016.	b. 69, f. 19 b. 70, f. 1-2 b. 70, f. 3	Untitled essay "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard	1863–1869 1873–1875
b. 67, f. 1-2 Correspondence related to teaching at Andover Newton Theological School 1969–1988	b. 69, f. 19 b. 70, f. 1-2 b. 70, f. 3 b. 70, f. 4	Untitled essay "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum.	1863–1869 1873–1875 1870–1876
	b. 69, f. 19 b. 70, f. 1-2 b. 70, f. 3 b. 70, f. 4	Untitled essay "Jottings of a Lifetime" - 4 bound volumes of notes Membership records, Wolfesboro, NH Congregational Church Memorabilia, including photos, obituaries Hancock, Nathaniel Nathaniel Hancock was born in Cambridge, MA, 1701. He graduated from Harvard College, 1721, and became the minister of a church in West Tisbury, MA, for 27 years. He served as a judge of the King's Bench, 1761. He died in 1774. One can find a collection of his sermons, letters, and receipts, 1725-61, at Martha's Vineyard Museum. Two sermons Handspicker, Meredith Meredith Brook "Jerry" Handspicker was born June 25, 1932, in Malden, MA. After attending Bates College and Yale Divinity School, he was ordained into United Church of Christ in 1957. In 1961 he was appointed to the faculty at Andover Newton Theological School where he served as professor of theology until 1999.	1863–1869 1873–1875 1870–1876

Handspicker, Meredith (continued)

b. 67 , f. 3	Writings and documents related to theological education, including D.Min program at Andover Newton Theological School	1991, no date
b. 67, f. 4-5	Correspondence and documents related ecumenical work, Commission of Faith and Order of World Council of Churches	1963-1966
b. 67, f. 6	Miscellaneous unpublished writings and notes	No date
b. 67, f. 7	Memorabilia re. death of Handspicker's wife Diane	1996
	Haskell, George	
	No biographical information is available for George Haskell.	
o. 182, f. 7	Two manuscript letters to Mr. Leverett, Secretary of the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society	1831, 1832
	Hazelton, Roger	
	Hazelton (1909-1988) taught at Andover Newton Theological School from 1945	
	to 1957 and from 1965 to 1978, appointed Abbot Professor of Christian Theology in 1951. He also taught at Pomona College and was dean of the graduate school of theology at Oberlin College 1960-1965.	
b. 44	Personal scrapbook containing photographs, clippings, articles, programs and other memorabilia	
o. 44	Bound volume of letters and tributes presented to Hazelton at the time of his departure from Andover Newton Theological School	1957
	Herrick, Everett Carleton	
	Everett Carleton Herrick was born in Livermore, ME, 1876. He graduated from Colby College, 1898, and from Harvard University Divinity School, 1903. He received ordination in 1901. He pastored in Charlestown, 1901-14, and in Fall River, MA, 1914-26. He served as the president of Newton Theological Institute and as the president of Andover Newton Theological Seminary. Dartmouth College conferred an honorary doctor of divinity upon him. One can find his correspondence at the Maine State Library.	
o. 182, f. 8	Book, typescript book untitled	undated
	Hopkins, Samuel	
	Hopkins was born September 17, 1721 in Waterbury, CT. He graduated from Yale College in 1741. Ordained in 1743, he served at First Congregational Church, Great Barrington, MA (1743-1769) and First Church, Newport, RI (1770-1803). He died in Newport on December 20, 1803.	
	Available on microfilm - Positive #130	
o. 62, f. 1	Diary covering July 15, 1754 to November 13, 1756	1754-1756
	After 11/13/1756 date there are 6 pages in shorthand; at end of diary there are 2 pages of marriage records	
o. 62, f. 2	Memorandum book	1790-1800
3. OZ, 1. Z		

b. 62, f. 3-9	Correspondence, including Hopkins to Joseph Bellamy, Sarah Osborn, Susanna Anthony, Stephen West, and John Ryland. Full listing of correspondence available in Box 62 Folder 3	1763-1801, no date
b. 62, f. 10	Essay: "A dialogue between Philenicos and Crito upon the atonement"	No date
b. 62, f. 11	Essay: "A paraphrase with notes and practical observations upon the epistles of Paul to the Galatians and Ephesians"	No date
b. 62, f. 12	Sermon notes, including "Fragment: Question. What is meant when it is said (1 John 3:9) "Whatsoever is born of God doth not commit sin?"; Biblical text in shorthand; Psalm 84: 10	1757, 1802, no date
b. 62, f. 13	Article on the slave trade published in Newport Mercury (May 1, 1784)	1784
b. 62 , f. 14	4 items of unknown provenance, including letter fragments, journal entries, letter of Moses Hopkins to George C. Sibley/July 7, 1834, and letter of John Ferguson which includes statement by Caleb Tenney regarding accuracy of Ferguson's memoir of Samuel Hopkins/Dec 11, 1843	
b. 170, f. 1	Preservation microfilm: "Samuel Hopkins papers"	
	Hopoo, Thomas	
	Thomas Hopoo was born in Owhyhee (Hawaii), 1795. He adventured as a sailor for some time, experiencing dangers and captivity. He was a missionary to the Sandwich Islands.	
b. 182, f. 9	Typescript memoir of Thomas Hopoo	1822
	Horr, George Edwin Horr (1856-1927) graduated from Brown University in 1876, spent one year at Union Theological Seminary, and then attended Newton Theological Institution, graduating in 1879. He was ordained as a Baptist minister and served churches in Tarrytown and Charlestown, MA. He was editor-in-chief of <i>The Watchman</i> from 1891 until 1903 when he was appointed chair of the History of Modern Christianity at NTI in 1903. Horr served as President of the Newton Theological Institution from 1908 to 1925.	
b. 63, f. 1	Horr (1856-1927) graduated from Brown University in 1876, spent one year at Union Theological Seminary, and then attended Newton Theological Institution, graduating in 1879. He was ordained as a Baptist minister and served churches in Tarrytown and Charlestown, MA. He was editor-in-chief of <i>The Watchman</i> from 1891 until 1903 when he was appointed chair of the History of Modern Christianity at NTI in 1903. Horr served as President of the Newton Theological Institution	1915
b. 63, f. 1 b. 63, f. 2	Horr (1856-1927) graduated from Brown University in 1876, spent one year at Union Theological Seminary, and then attended Newton Theological Institution, graduating in 1879. He was ordained as a Baptist minister and served churches in Tarrytown and Charlestown, MA. He was editor-in-chief of <i>The Watchman</i> from 1891 until 1903 when he was appointed chair of the History of Modern Christianity at NTI in 1903. Horr served as President of the Newton Theological Institution from 1908 to 1925. Thesis: "Translation and Critique on Lessing's 'Die Erzichung des	1915 No date
	Horr (1856-1927) graduated from Brown University in 1876, spent one year at Union Theological Seminary, and then attended Newton Theological Institution, graduating in 1879. He was ordained as a Baptist minister and served churches in Tarrytown and Charlestown, MA. He was editor-in-chief of <i>The Watchman</i> from 1891 until 1903 when he was appointed chair of the History of Modern Christianity at NTI in 1903. Horr served as President of the Newton Theological Institution from 1908 to 1925. Thesis: "Translation and Critique on Lessing's 'Die Erzichung des Menschengeschlechts'" by Richard J. Inke and George E. Horr Papers submitted to Prof. Horr by Newton Theological Institution students on various aspects of church history: by E. N. Armstrong, F. M. Davis, Shozo	

b. 182, f. 11	Letters to Horr from George Cross, Henry B. Robins, Arthur W. Clifford, Henrik Gundersen, Charles L. White, Samuel Silas Curry, unknown sender	1912-1914
	Hotaling, Edgar Gage	
	Edgar Gage Hotaling was born in Wellsville, NY, 1916. He graduated from Brown University, 1935, and from Andover-Newton Theological Seminary, 1940. He received ordination in Providence, RI, 1940. He pastored in Palmer, MA. He served as a Navy chaplain.	
b. 182, f. 12	Typescript writing: "Contributions of Baptist Chaplains to the United States Navy from Newton Theological Institution"	undated
	Hovey, Augusta	
	Augusta Rice Hovey was the wife of Alvah Hovey (1820-1903) who taught at Newton Theological Institution in Newton Centre, Massachusetts from 1849 to 1903 and was President of the Institution from 1868-1898. Mrs. Hovey was active in Baptist and philanthropic work. See Record Group 288 for the papers of Alvah Hovey.	
b. 64, f. 1-16	Dated correspondence	1848-1905
b. 64, f. 17-21	Undated correspondence: arranged by correspondent, A - T	No date
b. 65 , f. 1-2	Letters received after death of Mrs. Hovey's husband	1903
b. 65 , f. 3	Letters and notebook related to Mrs. Hovey's work with Newton Hospital	1885-1900
b. 65, f. 4-7	Letters related to Mrs. Hovey's work with Boston (New England) Baptist Hospital	1896-1900
b. 65, f. 8	Correspondence and documents related to Mrs. Hovey's husband, Alvah Hovey	1886-1889
b. 65, f. 9	Miscellaneous family documents, including relating to Marshall Rice, Noah Hovey and "W.H."	1849-1855, no date
	Hovey, George Rice	
	Hovey (1860-1943) was the son of Alvah and Augusta Hovey. He graduated from Brown University in 1882 and after teaching at Yale became professor of Hebrew at the Richmond Theological Seminary in 1887. He was later president of Wayland Seminary and College in Washington, D.C. and professor of Theology and Philosophy and president of Virginia Union University.	
b. 65, f. 10-14	Letters to Hovey, including from Alvah Hovey, Frederick L. Anderson, Charles Rufus Brown	1881-1907
	Hurter, George C.	
	George C. Hurter was born on the island of Malta, 1813. He served as an assistant missionary of the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions in Beirut, Syria, 1841-64.	
b. 182, f. 13	Manuscript memoirs of George C. Hurter	undated
	Ives, Hilda Libby	
	lyos was the first woman ordained in Maine in 1926. She ministered small rural	

Ives was the first woman ordained in Maine, in 1926. She ministered small rural parishes and taught at Andover Newton Theological School.

Ives, Hilda Libby (continued)

b. 66, f. 1-24	Subject file of collected articles and pamphlets primarily relating to agricultural missions, consumer cooperatives, parish credit unions, rural churches and ministry, arranged alphabetically by author of publication	1930s - 1940s
	Jacobs, Bela	
	Bela Jacobs was born in Dighton, MA, 1786. He served as the president of the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society, 1826-31. He died in 1836.	
b. 182, f. 14	Note and letters, including from R. (?) Matthews, Ezra Fisher (?), G. (?) Matthews, G. Townsend, P.M. Smith, Gabriel Greenleaf, M. Gear (?), ? Blanchand, Geo. Haskell, G. Bruce, Silas Baily, A.M. Piper, Sarah Gutter (?), C. Townsend, Abigail G. (?) Parker	1834–1835
	Jacobs, Calvin	
	No biographical information is available for Calvin Jacobs.	
b. 182, f. 15	Manuscript leaves; manuscript sermons on texts Philippians 2:7-8, 1 Corinthians 3:11, 2 Corinthians 5:9, 1 Corinthians 5:7-8, Galatians 6:14, John 14:1	1760–1797; undated

Judson, Adoniram

Adoniram Judson was born in Malden, Massachusetts, August 8, 1788. He graduated from Brown University in 1807 and from Andover Theological Seminary in 1810. While at Andover, he became a member of a student group, The Brethren, which was organized to encourage interest in the foreign missions movement. He was a leader of the group of students who petitioned the General Association of Massachusetts for financial support in missionary work, a move which later resulted in the formation of the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions. In 1811 he was appointed one of the first five missionaries sent from the United States. He married Ann Hasseltine, February 5, 1812, and the following day was ordained at Tabernacle Church in Salem. Later that month Adoniram and Ann left for India with Samuel and Harriet Newell. During the voyage Judson studied the question of baptism. After further study of the issue in India, the Judsons became convinced of the validity of the Baptist tenet of believer baptism; and both Adoniram and Ann were baptized by English missionaries. After months of frustration in dealing with authorities of the East India Company and after a brief layover in the Isle of France, the Judsons finally arrived in Burma in 1813 under the sponsorship of Baptists in the United States. Judson's entire missionary service was in Burma. In addition to published works on baptism and the missionary cause, Judson is well known for a translation of the Bible into the Burmese language and publication of an English-Burmese dictionary. The Burmese -English portion of the dictionary was unfinished at the time of his death, and was completed by Edward A. Stevens, a missionary colleague. In April, 1850, Judson died during a sea voyage.

Correspondence of Adoniram Judson

b. 71 , f. 1	From Robert Ralston, George Thom; to Samuel Nott; to "Dear brother"	1811
b. 71, f. 2	Journal letter written June-July 1812 regarding Judson's trip to India, which tells of life on the ship, initial impressions of the people in Bengal, updates on Baptist missionaries, and the British government's attitude toward missionaries (18 pages)	1812
b. 71, f. 3	From Darius Griswold	1812
b. 71, f. 4	To Mary Ann May, Sister Stevens, Mary C. Beecher, Sarah Havens	1837-1846

Judson, Adoniram > Correspondence of Adoniram Judson (continued)

b. 71 , f. 5	To Edward A. Stevens, Mrs. Stevens, Heman Lincoln and family, Gardner Colby, A. Gillette	1847-1849
	Correspondence of family members and others	
b. 71, f. 6	A. Judson [Sr.] to General Goodwin	1809
b. 71, f. 6	Ann H. Judson to Mrs. Carleton, Mrs. Baldwin	1820, 1822
b. 71, f. 6	Elnathan Judson to Mrs. Carleton	1823
b. 71 , f. 7	Emily Judson from Gardiner Spring, Heman Lincoln, I.T. Fields, Francis Wayland, Edward Bright, Jr.; to Mrs. Stevens, to unidentified	1851-1854, no date
b. 71, f. 8	Miscellaneous collected letters, including from William Carey to "Dear Bro" (no date); Harriet Newell to Mrs. Carleton (1812); from G. R. Bliss to John H. Raymond describing Judson (1845); Isaac Colburn to family members	1812 - circa 1875
	Manuscript items	
b. 71, f. 9	Remarks of Judson before American and Foreign Bible Society	No date
b. 71, f. 10	Items related to Burmese language and Burmese-English dictionary, including leaf from manuscript dictionary, "A Grammar of the Burmese language", booklet of grammatical notes	1822, no date
b. 71 , f. 11-12	Burmese - English dictionary manuscript (2 volumes)	1852
b. 72, f. 1-6	Burmese - English dictionary manuscript edited by Edward A. Stevens (742 numbered pages; some pages missing)	1852
	Memorabilia	
b. 73, f. 1	Images of Adoniram Judson	
b. 73, f. 2	Images and biographical information about Ann Hasseltine Judson and Emily C. Judson	
b. 73 , f. 3	Images of Salem ordination of first missionaries, Judson's birthplace, scenes in Burma	
b. 73, f. 4	Miscellaneous memorabilia, including lock of Judson's hair, Centennial medal and publicity	1840-1913, no date
	Preservation microfilm	
b. 170	1 reel microfilm: "Letters and miscellany"	
	Kelly, George Washington	
	George Washington Kelly was born in Greenbrier county, WV, 1808. He graduated from Ohio University, 1830, and received ordination, 1834. He pastored in Hamilton, MA, 1834-50, and died in 1898.	
b. 182, f. 16	Cash book	1833-1838

Kimball, Charles O.

No biographical information is available for Charles O. Kimball. He served as the secretary of the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society, 1836-39.

Kimball, Charles O. (continued)

b. 183 , f. 1	Note and letters, including to/from John E. Burk, Charles O. Kimball, Silas Ripley to Charles O. Kimball, Giles Jerkin to Charles O. Kimball, typescript questionnaire, which was in the letter, belongs to it	1836, undated
	Kimball, James	
	Kimball was born in Fitchburg, Massachusetts, on November 21, 1789, being the ninth in a family of fourteen children of Deacon Ephraim and Betty (White) Kimball. He graduated from Yale College in 1816. He entered Andover Theological Seminary but was expelled due to a disagreement with his professors in the his Senior year (1818-1819). Kimball died in Fitchburg, on January 24, 1821.	
b. 68, f. 1-6	Documents related to Kimball's dismissal from the seminary	1818-1821, no date
b. 68, f. 7	Letters from Kimball's sister Elvira Kimball, primarily to seminary faculty re. her brother's health	1820
b. 68, f. 8-10	Lecture or sermon notes	
b. 68 , f. 11	Broadside: "Catalogue of Professors and Students of the Theological Seminary, Andover, Mass February, 1820"	1820
b. 68, f. 12	November 28, 1812 issue of <i>Columbian Centinel</i> , newspaper published in Boston	1812
b. 77	King, Henry Melville King was born September 3, 1838 in Oxford, Maine. He graduated from Bowdoin College and Newton Theological Institution and was ordained on August 28, 1862. He served as an Assistant Instructor of Hebrew at NTI from 1859 to 1863. He served the Dudley Street Baptist Church, Boston from 1863 to 1881, Emmanuel Baptist Church, Albany, NY from 1882 to 1891, and First Baptist Church, Providence, RI from 1891 to 1906. He was an author during his retirement from 1906 until his death on June 16, 1919 in Providence. The collection is comprised of 19 scrapbooks which include the following: King publications, reviews of King publications, letters from individuals responding to publications and reviews, and articles on subjects of interest to King. The subject scrapbooks focus on Baptist history in Rhode Island and Massachusetts, history of First Baptist Church of Providence, and the following general categories: devotional, temperance, illustrations, social questions, the Bible, missions, doctrinal issues, and poems and hymns. Scrapbook volumes 1, 2, 3: miscellaneous articles, articles by and about HMK	
b. 78	Scrapbook volumes 4, 5: articles by HMK, reviews of books and articles by HMK; letters received about books and articles by HMK	
	Correspondents are listed individually in the original finding aid for the collection available at the repository.	
b. 79	Scrapbook volumes 6, 7: reviews of books and, articles by HMK; letters received about them	
b. 80	Scrapbook volume 8: articles on the First Baptist Church, Providence, R.I. and early Baptist history in Massachusetts and Rhode Island. some articles by HMK	

King, Henry Melville (continued)

b. 81	Scrapbook volumes 9, 10: articles on Baptist history in Massachusetts and Rhode Island, and First Baptist Church, Providence R.I., many articles by HMK with letters in response	
b. 82	Scrapbook volumes 11 (Devotional articles), 12 (Articles re. temperance), 13 (Illustrations), 14 (Social Questions)	
b. 83	Scrapbook volumes 15 (The Bible), 16 (Missions), 17 (Doctrinal issues), 18 (Poems and hymns)	
b. OV1	Scrapbook volume 19: miscellaneous articles	
	Kirk, Edward Norris	
	Edward Norris Kirk was born in New York, NY, 1802. He graduated from Princeton College, 1820, and from Princeton seminary, 1826. He worked with the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions. He served as pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church, Albany, NY, and as the pastor of the Fourth Presbyterian church, Albany, NY. His longest stint as pastor was at the Mount Vernon Congregational church, Boston, MA, 1842-71. He died in 1874.	
b. 183, f. 2	Letter from Elisabeth J. Tobey to the librarian of Andover Theological Seminary; manuscript sermon on text 1 Corinthians 13:12	1995, undated
	Klein, Ernst E.	
	Ernst E. Klein was the interim minister, department of church and society, for the American Baptist Churches of Massachusetts. No other biographical information is available.	
b. 183, f. 3	Note from unknown sender to Ellis; typescript letter from Nancy Clemens to Ernst Klein; typescript lecture, "The Liberalism of Woodman Bradbury"	1978-1979
	Labaree, Benjamin Woods	
	Labaree was born on June 5, 1865. He attended Hartford Theological Seminary and was a missionary in Persia (now Iran), from 1894 until his death in March, 1904. Labaree and his parents, Benjamin and Elizabeth, served in Persia under the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions.	
b. 89, f. 1	Scrapbook of clippings - poems and articles	1898
	Lamson, William	
	Lamson was born in Danversport, MA on February 22, 1812. He graduated from Colby College in 1835 and attended Newton Theological Institution from 1839 to 1841. He was ordained in 1837 and served Baptist churches in Gloucester, MA (1837-1839,1842-1848), Thomaston, ME (1840-1842), Portsmouth, NH 1848-1859, and Brookline, MA (1859-1875). He died in Gloucester on November 29, 1882.	
b. 90, f. 1-10	Sermons	1866-1871, no date

Leverett, Warren and Washington

The Leveretts were twin brothers born December 9, 1805 in Brookline, MA. They both graduated from Brown University in 1832 and enrolled at Newton Theological Institution. Washington graduated from NTI in 1836, having taken brief leaves to teach a Columbian College and Brown University. He taught at Shurtleff College in Illinois from 1836 until 1868. While on leave from NTI for health reasons, Warren worked as an agent for the American Bible Society and as an elementary school teacher. He returned to NTI in 1836 but discontinued his theological studies after completing 2 1/2 years of the 3 year course of study. Leverett served as a professor at Shurtleff College in Illinois from 1839 to 1868. He died on November 8, 1872 and Washington died on December 13, 1889. More detailed biographical information is available in the first folder of the collection.

b. 91, f. 1-4 Four notebooks, primarily notes from courses taken at the Newton Theological Institution

1833-1835

Three notebooks are attributed to Warren and one to Washington. Faculty lectures represented are: Henry Jones Ripley, Professor of Biblical Literature, James Davis Knowles, Professor of Pastoral Duties, and Irah Chase, Professor of Biblical Theology. The lecture notes provide the earliest documentation of Newton curriculum in the Andover Newton collection. For a more detailed description of the contents of the notebooks see an inventory in the first folder of the collection.

Leverett, William

William Leverett served as the secretary of the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society, 1830-33. No other biographical information is available.

b. 183, f. 4

Note and letters, including from William Bentley, C.G. Hatch, Stephen Danting, Joseph T. Massey, H.P. Browning, J.C. Dyer to William Leverett

1830-1832

Libby, Frederick Joseph

Frederick Joseph Libby was born in Richmond, ME, 1874. He graduated from Bowdoin, 1894, and was a teacher, 1894-98. He studied at the University of Berlin and at the University of Heidelberg, 1898-99. He was a Winkley fellow at Andover Seminary, 1902-04. He received ordination in 1905 and pastored in Magnolia, MA. He died in 1970.

b. 183, f. 5

Manuscript book "The External History of Congregational Theological Education in New England with Charts"; letter attached C.W. Riswell (?) to Frederick Joseph Libby; faculty and enrollment charts for Yale Divinity School Faculty, Bangor Seminary, Hartford Seminary; comparative notes

1902, undated

Lindsay, Samuel Macaulay

Lindsay graduated from the Newton Theological Institution in 1913. He served Baptist churches in Brooklyn, NY and Brookline, MA.

b. 92 Seven bound volumes of typescript notes and sermons, including volumes titled "Life of Christ", "I Am the Door", "Religion and Life"

No date

b. 93 Six bound volumes of typescript notes and sermons, including volumes titled No date "Christ in Art", "The Men of the Bible"

b. **94**

Eight bound volumes of typescript notes and sermons, including volumes titled "The Three Dimensions", "The Song of Spring"

No date

Loesch, Russell and Mary

Russell Talcott Loesch was born December 30, 1907 in Garrettsville, Ohio. After graduation from Oberlin College in 1932 and Andover Theological Seminary in 1935, he served Congregational churches in Massachusetts, Florida, and New Jersey from 1936 to 1942 and 1946 to 1975. During World War II he was a chaplain in the U.S. Army Air Corps. From 1955 to 1961 he served as Minister to Chaplains and Armed Forces Personnel of the Congregational Christian Churches and United Church of Christ. He died on January 12, 1989.

Mary(Polly)Francis Loesch was born July 7, 1910 in Andover, MA and married Russell in 1937. She died on June 7, 1981.

For more detailed biographical information see the first folder of the collection.

b. 95, f. 1-11	Letters from Mary (Polly) to Russell, written during his chaplaincy service in World War II $$	1943 October - 1944 August
b. 96 , f. 1-10	Letters from Mary (Polly) to Russell	1944 September - 1945 June
b. 97, f. 1-3	Letters from Mary (Polly) to Russell	1945 July - September, no date
b. 97, f. 4-19	Letters from Russell to Mary (Polly) during his chaplaincy service	1940 June - 1944 August
b. 98, f. 1-14	Letters from Russell to Mary (Polly)	1944 September - 1945 October
b. 98, f. 15	Letters from others to Russell	1943-1944
b. 98, f. 16	Memorabilia, including photos, diary entries from 1929, and obituary for Russell; essay, "My Parents and World War II," by Robert K. Loesch; newspaper clippings; "Orange Tails: The story of the 358th Fighter Group and Ancillary Units"	1943-1991
b. 167, f. 1-2	Memorabilia and biographical documentation related to Russell and Mary (Polly) Loesch	
b. 167, f. 3	Documentation related to Loeschs' trips abroad, including circular letters, journals, itineraries	1957–1977

Series II: Individuals M-Z, Unidentified

Mackenzie, William Douglass

No reliable biographical information is available for William Douglass MacKenzie.

b. 183, f. 6 Typescript address "The War and Christian Theology"

1918

Malcolm, Howard

Howard Malcolm was born in Philadelphia, PA, 1799. He attended Dickinson College and Princeton Theological Seminary. He received ordination in 1820. He pastored in Hudson, NY, 1820-26. He served as the secretary of the American Baptist Sunday School Union and later as the deputy of the Baptist Missionary Society. He was a missionary in India, Burma, Siam, China, and Africa. Two works emerged from his missionary travels. He wrote Travels in South-Eastern Asia, Embracing Hindustan, Malaya, Siam, and China in 1839 and Travels in the Burman Empire in 1840. Due in large measure to these writings, Union College and the University of Vermont conferred doctorates of divinity upon him in 1843. Dickinson College conferred a M.A. upon him in 1842. He served as the president of Georgetown College in Georgetown, KY. He served as the president of Lewisburg University in Lewisburg, PA, 1851-57. He served as the president of Hahnemann Medical College in Pennsylvania, PA, 1874-79. He died in Philadelphia, PA, 1879.

b. 183, f. 7 Manuscript sermon on text Isaiah 33:20

1821

1789

Manning, James

Manning (1738-1791) was an American Baptist minister, educator and legislator from Providence, Rhode Island. He was the first president of Brown University and served as minister of the First Baptist Church in America.

b. 177, f. 10

Arrangement of Exercises for Commencement held at Providence Sept. 2, 1789 (8 page manuscript)

Includes Charge given to the graduates, presumably by James Manning.

Marshall, Harry I. and Emma

Harry Ignatius Marshall (1878-1952) graduated from Dartmouth College, Ohio State University, and the Newton Theological Institution (1903). He and his wife Emma served as missionaries in Burma under the American Baptist Foreign Mission Society and wrote extensively about the Karen People of Burma.

b. 99, f. 1-2	Family correspondence: primarily from Emma Marshall to her sister Anna Smith, written while the Marshalls were in Burma. Letters provide detailed descriptions of their mission work.	1928–1934
b. 99. f. 3	Family correspondence: from the Marshalls to their children, who were	1930-1933

3 staying with family members in the U.S. b. 99, f. 4 Circular letters from Marshalls while in Burma 1932 b. 99, f. 5 General correspondence of Harry Marshall 1929-1934 General correspondence of Emma Marshall b. 99, f. 6 1931-1933 b. 99, f. 7 General correspondence of Anna Smith (Emma's sister) 1931, no date b. 99, f. 8 Circular letters of other Burma and India missionaries 1931-1933

Marshall, Harry I. and Emma (continued)

b. 99, f. 9	Correspondence and documents related to Karen Theological Seminary, Insein, Burma	1927-1931, no date
b. 99, f. 10-12	Correspondence and documents related to seminary students' evangelistic trips and campaigns	1927–1931
b. 99, f. 13-15	Notes of Harry Marshall	1931-1932, no date
b. 99, f. 16-18	Collected material, including newspaper clippings, articles, essays, reports	1930-1934, no date
b. 99, f. 19	Documents in Burmese script	
b. 99, f. 20	Memorabilia	1931-1934, no date
	Marston, Harold B.	
	Marston was a student at Andover Newton Theological School from the fall of 1931 through the spring of 1933. He transferred to Bangor Theological Seminary in the fall of 1933. He went on to become a teacher of speech and dramatics in Ames, lowa and in 1947 was Director of the Reinbeck Youth Center, Reinbeck, lowa.	
b. 173, f. 1-3	Letters to family from Andover Newton Theological School	1931 October -
	Detailed letters primarily written from Andover Newton Theological School to family in Nevada, with some letters from elsewhere during summer months. Letters describe his life at school including extracurricular activities such as attending lectures, teaching Sunday School classes in local churches, organizing youth groups, and traveling to conferences.	1933 May
b. 173, f. 4	Letters to family from Bangor Theological Seminary	1933 October
b. 173, f. 5	Letters to others	1947, n.d.
b. 173, f. 6	"The Andover Newton Summer News" - mimeographed newsletter describing students' summer activities	1932 August
b. 173, f. 7	Photographs and postcards	1932, n.d.
	Subjects include the Andover Newton Theological School campus and students, including Marston's roommate Claude Bond, as well as buildings in Newton Centre, Massachusetts, and the Public Library in Boston	
	Mason, Francis	
	Francis Mason was born in York, England, 1799. He received ordination in Boston, MA, 1830, and served as a missionary with the American Baptist Missionary Union in Burma, 1830-74. He wrote various books on Burma and translated the Bible into the dialects, Sgaw and Pwo. He died in Rangoon, Burma, 1874.	

Mather, Cotton with Benjamin Wadsworth, Benjamin Colman

Cotton Mather was born in Boston, MA, 1663. He graduated from Harvard College, 1678, and received a M.A. from Harvard College, 1681. He received ordination in Boston, MA, 1685, and ministered at the North church for over forty-two years. He became a member of the Royal Society in 1713. He died in 1728. One can find Cotton Mather's works at the American Antiquarian Society and the Massachusetts Historical Society. Benjamin Wadsworth was born in Milton, MA, 1669. He graduated from Harvard College, 1690, and received a M.A. from Harvard College, 1693. He was a preacher and joined the Fellows of Harvard, 1697-1707; 1712-25. He served as the president of Harvard College, 1725-37. He died in Cambridge, MA, 1737. One can find Benjamin Wadsworth's papers at Harvard Library, Benjamin Colman was born in Boston, MA, 1673. He graduated from Harvard College, 1692, and received a M.A. from Harvard College, 1695. He was the pastor of Brattle Street Church, Boston, MA. He was a member of the Corporation and Overseers at Harvard College. The University of Glasgow conferred upon him an honorary doctor of divinity degree, 1731. He died in Boston, MA, 1747. One can find Benjamin Colman's papers at the Massachusetts Historical Society and his various works at the American Antiquarian Society.

b. 183, f. 9

Pamphlet "A Testimony against Evil Customs. Given by Several Ministers of the Gospel."

Meek, Frederick M.

Frederick M. Meek was born in Audley, England, 1902. He graduated from Mount Allison University and Yale University. He pastored Second Congregational church

in Biddeford, MA, 1932-36; All Souls church in Bangor, MA, 1936-43; and Plymouth church in Des Moines, IA, 1943-46. He was the 18th senior minister of Old South church, Boston, MA, 1946-73. He published collections of his sermons as books. One can find his sermons at the Congregational Library and Archives.

b. 183, f. 10

Typescript sermon on the text 2 Corinthians 9:6

1961

Mekeel, Herbert Surface

Herbert Surface Mekeel was born in Dayton, OH, 1904. He graduated from the University of Michigan, 1927. He attended Biblical Seminary, New York, NY, Union Theological Seminary, New York, NY, and Andover Theological Seminary, Andover, MA. He was an instructor at the University of Michigan, 1928-31. He received ordination in Swampscott, MA, 1935, and pastored in Swampscott, MA, 1933-35. He served as an assistant and associate pastor at First Presbyterian Church, Edmonton, Canada, 1936. He also served at First Church, Ottawa, Canada, 1936-37, and at First church, Schenectady, NY. He died in 1986.

b. 183, f. 11

Typescript book "Protestantism in Detroit to 1825. A Study of Beginnings and of an Early Denominational Union"; other documents and postcards related to Detroit history;

1787, 1821, undated

Merriam, Edmund Franklin

Edmund Franklin Merriam was born in Winthrop, ME, 1847. He graduated from Colby University, 1868, and entered business in New York, NY, 1868-76. He received ordination in Livermore Falls, ME, 1879, and pastored in Livermore Falls, ME, 1879-80. He served as the editor of The Baptist Missionary Magazine, 1880-1901, and he served as the corresponding secretary of the American Baptist Missionary Union, 1892-93. He also served as the editorial secretary of the American Baptist Missionary Union, 1893-1901. He served as the editor of The Watchman, 1901-12, and the managing editor of the Watchman-Examiner, 1912-16. He died in Boston, MA, 1930.

Merriam, Edmund Franklin (continued)

b. 183, f. 12	Typescript notes; letters from W.V. Kellen, Curtis Lee Laws, Edmund Franklin Merriam to the Corporation of Brown University, James Quayle Dealey, William Herbert Perry Faunce	1909-1914, undated
	Merrill, William Pierson	
	William Pierson Merrill was born in Orange, NJ, 1867. He graduated from Rutgers University, 1887, and from Union Theological Seminary, 1890. He received Presbyterian ordination, 1890. He pastored in Philadelphia, PA, and in Chicago, IL, for sixteen years. He also pastored at the Brick Presbyterian Church in New York, NY. He died in New York, NY, 1954.	
b. 183, f. 13	Typescript work (16 pages)	undated
	Merriman, J.M.	
	No biographical information is available for J.M. Merriman.	
b. 183, f. 14	M.S. Christian Commission book	1865–1905
	Millard, William Harold	
	Millard was born January 18, 1877, in Waltham, MA. He graduated from Harvard in 1899 and from Newton Theological Institution in 1902. In October 1902 Millard and his wife Edith sailed for China under sponsorship of the American Baptist Missionary Union.	
	From November 1902 until March 1908 Millard taught at Wayland Academy in Hangzhou (Hangchow) (Hangzhou). In 1907 he served as acting principal there. In April 1908 he was transferred to the Theological Seminary of Shanghai College as Professor of New Testament and Theology. He died there on March 9, 1909, from complications related to diabetes.	
b. 100, f. 1-8	Letters from Millard primarily to his parents, describing his missionary work in Hangzhou (Hangchow)	1902–1907
	The letters are typescript transcriptions of originals and are arranged as though the compiler intended to publish the collection. Location of originals is not known.	
b. 100, f. 9	Letters from Millard, written primarily to his parents, from Shanghai	1908-1909
b. 100, f. 10	Extracts of letters from Millard to his fiancee Edith Adams	1902
b. 100, f. 11	"Words from a few of those to whom he was best friend," typescript testimonials regarding Millard, with authors including Percival R. Bakeman, J. C. Robins, Dr. Eubank, Mr. Latimer, Professor Tong, A.F. Ufford, Arthur Rugh	circa 1909
b. 100, f. 12	Typescript writing regarding geography of Hangzhou (Hangchow)	undated
	Millett, Joshua	
	Millett was born in Leeds, Maine on January 26, 1803. He graduated from the Newton Theological Institution in 1835 and was ordained as a Baptist minister in 1836. He served churches in Charlestown, Cherryfield, and Wayne, ME. He died on March 10, 1848.	
b. 101, f. 1-3	Lecture notes taken by Millett at Newton Theological Institution: courses by Professors Chase, Knowles, and Ripley	1833, no date
b. 101, f. 4-13	Sermons, arranged by scriptural text	

Millett, Joshua (continued)

b. 101, f. 14	Miscellaneous manuscript writings	1832, no date
	Mills, Samuel John	
	Samuel John Mills was born in Torringford, CT, 1783. He graduated from Williams College, 1809, and from Andover Theological Seminary, 1812. He served as an exploring agent for Massachusetts and Connecticut missionary societies, 1812-13, and as a missionary and Bible agent, 1814-15. He received Presbyterian ordination at Newburyport, MA, 1815. He served the United Foreign Missionary Society and American Colonization Society, 1815-16. He was an agent for the Colonization Society, 1817-18. He died at sea in 1818.	
b. 183, f. 15	Manuscript letter from Samuel John Mills to William Jenks	1815
b. 183, f. 16	Manuscript letter from Samuel John Mills to Daniel?	
	Mitchell, Hinckley Gilbert	
	Mitchell was born on Feb. 22, 1846, in Lee, NY. He was educated at Wesleyan University, Boston University School of Theology, and Leipzig University. He was a Methodist minister and taught at Wesleyan, Boston University School of Theology and at Tufts University from 1910 until his death in 1922. Mitchell was Secretary of the Society of Biblical Literature and Exegesis and editor of its <i>Journal</i> from 1882 to 1888.	
b. 102, f. 1-16	Letters written to Mitchell in connection with his role as Secretary of the Society of Biblical Literature and Exegesis and editor of its <i>Journal</i>	1883-1889
b. 102, f. 17	Letters to Frederic Gardiner, Mitchell's predecessor as editor of Society of the Biblical Literature <i>Journal</i> , including from George Edward Day	1881–1882
	Morrow, Honoré Willsie	
	Morrow (1880-1940) was a novelist and magazine editor. Her novel <i>Splendor of God</i> , published in 1929, is a fictionalized account of the missionary work of Adoniram Judson and his wife Ann in Burma [now Myanmar] during the late 1800s.	
b. 103, f. 1-4	Handwritten manuscript and notes for Splendor of God novel	1929
b. 103, f. 5	Essays on <i>Splendor of God</i> by Louise Hobson, Mrs. Alexander Pausley, Alice Purington	No date
	Morse, Nelson	
	No biographical information is available for Nelson Morse.	
b. 183, f. 17	Manuscript pew deed	1830
	Morton, Margaret M.	
	Morton, born in 1898, appears to have been involved in Christian education and church events.	
b. 104, f. 1	Bibliography on "Prayer and the Devotional Life"	ca. 1966
b. 104, f. 2-13	Poems, choral readings, recitations, plays, etc. prepared by Morton for church worship services	No date
	Mosher George F	

Mosher, George F.

Mosher was an editor of *The Watchman*, a religious newspaper published in Boston from 1876 to 1913.

b. 177, f. 7	Three letters related to request that <i>The Watchman</i> include news items from the Maine Free Baptist Association.	1911
	Murdock, James	
	James Murdock was born in Westbrook, CT, 1776. He graduated from Yale College, 1797, and later received a M.A. from Yale College. He served as a pastor in Princeton, MA. He was a professor of Greek and Latin at the University of Vermont, 1815-19, and was a professor of Sacred Rhetoric and Ecclesiastical History at Andover Theological Seminary, 1819-28. He translated the Syriac New Testament into English in 1846 and published it in 1851. He died in 1856.	
b. 183, f. 18	Two manuscript letters from James Murdock to Ira H.T. Blanchard	1828
	Nelson, Charles Adolphus	
	Charles Adolphus Nelson was born in lönköping, Sweden, 1860. He graduated from Oberlin College, 1889, and from Oberlin Seminary, 1892. He received ordination in Oberlin, OH, 1892, and served as a missionary for the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions in China, 1892-1933. Date of death is unknown.	
b. 183 , f. 19	Manuscript letter from Charles Adolphus Nelson to Dr. Dabney; typescript work "The Fiftieth Anniversary of the American Congregational church in South China, 1883-1933"	1934, undated
	Nelson, Ebenezer	
	Ebenezer Nelson was born in Middleborough, MA, 1787. He received ordination in Lynn, MA, 1820. He pastored a church in Lynn, MA, 1820-27, and another church in West Cambridge, MA, 1828-34. He served as an agent for the Newton Theological Institution and as the secretary of the Northern Baptist Education Society. He was the pastor of the Central Baptist church in Middleborough, MA, 1837-51. He died at Lynn, MA, 1852.	
b. 183, f. 20	Manuscript letters from James Osgood, H.J. Ripley, Daniel Sharp, J.S. Eaton to Ebenezer Nelson, J.S. Noqinnis (?) to Ebenezer Nelson	1832–1855
	Niijima, Jó [Neesima]	
	Nijiima Jó, better known by his English name Joseph Hardy Neesima, was a Japanese missionary and educator who founded Doshisha University and Doshisha Women's College of Liberal Arts. He was born in Tokyo on February 12, 1843, arrived in the U.S. in 1865, and graduated from Amherst College in 1870. He completed a Special Course at Andover Theological Seminary and was ordained at Mt. Vernon Church (Congregational) in Boston in 1874. From 1874 until his death in 1890 Niijima was a corresponding member of American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions, Japan Mission, Kyoto.	
b. 105, f. 1-4	Letters written by Niijima to Mary Hidden, with whom he resided while a student at Amherst College, primarily from Amherst, MA A complete listing of letters is available in the first folder.	1867–1870
b. 105, f. 5-7	Letters to Mary Hidden following Niijima's graduation from Amherst, including written from Boston, Andover, London, Wiesbaden, New York, San Francisco, Kyoto; and one letter from Mary Hidden to Niijima	1871–1874
b. 105, f. 8-9	Letters to Mary Hidden, primarily from Japan; copy of letter to Mrs. Hardy	1875-1885
b. 105, f. 10	Letters of Mary Hidden not related to Niijima (received with collection)	1868–1877

Niijima, Jó [Neesima] (continued)

b. 105, f. 11	Booklet published by Joseph Hardy Neesima Memorial Committee (in Japanese)	Circa 1993
	Nowlan, Ivan S.	
	Nowlan was born in Nova Scotia, attended Acadia College, and graduated from the University of Chicago Divinity School in 1916. He served as General Secretary of the Massachusetts Sunday School Association.	
b. 106, f. 1-3	Typescript writings and notes on the history of the Massachusetts Sunday School Association and the Massachusetts Council of Religious Education, and other aspects of religious education in Massachusetts, from late 1800s through mid 1930s	
b. 106, f. 4	Minutes of the Joint Committee of the Massachusetts Council of Religious Education and the Massachusetts Sunday School Association	1918–1919
b. 106, f. 5	Financial documents related to the Massachusetts Sunday School Association	1919-1924
b. 106, f. 6	Annual convention reports, historical pamphlet, and journal of Massachusetts Sunday School Association	1892-1904
b. 106, f. 7	Published material regarding religious education programs in Massachusetts	1917–1930

Novotny, Daniel English

Daniel Novotny (11 Jun 1926 - 18 Oct 2001) was a United Church of Christ (UCC) minister who served churches in Goshen CT, Exeter, NH, Bridgewater, MA, and Belmont MA. Both he and his wife, Jean, were graduates of Union Theological Seminary. He is a co-author of The Art of Theological Reflection: An Ecumenical Study (Lanham, MD: University Press of America, 1987) along with Ronald Gariboldi; Jean Novotny edited the volume. In retirement in the 1990s, the couple lived at Andover Newton Theological Seminary, where Jean worked in Field Education and Dan served as chaplain and taught some courses.

Novotny had an interesting relationship with the author Madeleine L'Engle. In a review of Sarah Arthur's biography of L'Engle, Jeffrey Johnson writes: "In the early 1950s, as L'Engle pursued her literary ambition, she moved with her family from New York City, where she and her husband worked in the theater business, to Goshen, Connecticut. From an old farmhouse of "charming confusion," L'Engle parented her young children, operated a general store, and tried to kick-start her literary career. Early in this spiritually and vocationally unsettled period, she confessed to a Congregational minister that she did not believe in God but she found it impossible to live as if she did not believe in God. In spite of this comment—or perhaps on account of it—the minister asked L'Engle to teach Sunday school" ("The spirit of Madeleine L'Engle," Christian Century, May 23, 2019). That minister was Daniel Novotny.

(Source: personal communication with Melissa Heim, Associate for Community Formation, Andover Newton at Yale Divinity School, June 2019)

Names:

Novotny, Daniel

b. 106, f. 8 Photographs at a reception at Andover Newton English

Noyes, Charles Lothrop

Noyes was born in Sri Lanka (Ceylon) on September 11, 1851, the son of missionaries serving under the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions (ABCFM). He graduated from Yale University in 1875 and from Andover Theological Seminary in 1880. He was ordained in 1881 and served the Winter Hill Congregational Church in Somerville, MA and the Broadway Winter Hill Church. Noyes was a Trustee of Andover Theological Seminary from 1907 to 1923 and was Chairman of the Executive Committee. He died on August 8, 1932.

b. 107, f. 1-8	Correspondence and documents related to Noyes' service on the Board of Trustees of Andover Theological Seminary	1908-1922, 1927
b. 107, f. 9	Program and letter related to naming of Charles Lothrop Noyes Hall at Andover Newton Theological School	1943
	O'Neal, Ellis E. Jr.	
	Ellis O'Neal, Jr. was born in Norfolk, VA, 1923. He graduated from the University of Richmond, 1946, and from Andover Newton Theological School, 1949. He served as pastor at Hillsboro Baptist church in Crozet, VA, and at Chamberlayne Baptist church in Richmond, VA. He was a librarian at Andover Newton Theological School, served on the Board of Managers of the American Baptist Historical Society, 1961-81, and was an archivist for the American Baptist churches in Massachusetts. He died in Richmond, VA, 2003.	
b. 183, f. 21	Writings: "Application for ATLA 1995 Grant-in-Aid Award", "Andover Review-Problems", "Editorial Writers for the Andover Review", "Initialed Editorials in the Andover Review", "Biographical Information on Original Stockholders of the Andover Review Company"	1884-1996, undated
b. 183, f. 22	Documents related to the Andover Review Company; "The History of Andover Seminary, A Centennial Retrospect";	1883–1954
b. 183, f. 23	Letter from L. Dean Allen to Helen S. O'Neal, letters from John B. Trotti to Sharon Taylor; E-mails between Ellis E. O'Neal Jr. and Seth Kasten; Writings: "Autobiography of Charles C. Starbuck"; "II. The Andover Renaissance in Theology", "Charles C. Starbuck is Dead", "Art. VMiscellaneous Protestant Blunders"	1887-2006
b. 183, f. 24	Wriitngs: "Art. IDogma and Opinion within Roman Bounds", "The New Theology in New England", "The Panoplist"; Typescript letter from Diana (?) to Ellis O'Neal, Jr.; photocopy of trustee minutes; documents related to Andover-Newton Library; documents related to Charles Casey Starbuck	1864-1987, undated

Obookiah [Opukahaia], Henry

Henry Obookiah was born in Hawaii, c. 1792. He was one of the first students of the Foreign Mission School formed by the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions. He died in Cornwall, CT, 1818. He became known through The Memoirs of Henry Obookiah, penned by Edwin Dwight.

b. 184, f. 1

Photocopies: "Hawaii's Connecticut Connection", "Henry Obookiah: Hawaii's 1970–1993,
Nathan Hale", "Henry Obookiah's Story", "A Litany of Remembrance undated
and Thanksgiving", "Henry Obookiah's Story"; documents and clippings
concerning Henry Obookiah [Opukaha'ia], "Obookiah Sunday", Kawaiahao
church

h 108 f 1

1889-1942

Orton, James

James Orton was born in Seneca Falls, NY, 1830. He graduated from Williams College, 1855, and from Andover Theological Seminary, 1858. He received ordination in Greene, NY, 1860. He pastored in Greene, NY, 1860-61, in Thomaston, ME, 1861-63, and in Brighton, NY, 1864-69. He served as an instructor of Natural Sciences at the University of Rochester, 1867-68, and as a professor of Natural History at Vassar College, 1869-77. Williams College conferred upon him an honorary doctorate, 1876. He died at Lake Titicaca, South America, 1877.

b. 184, f. 2 Letter from unknown sender to Doctor Sates; manuscript letter from James 1856, 1920 (Orton?) to unknown recipient

Page, Frederick Harlan

Fragments of original diary

Page was born on December 18, 1860 in Haverhill, MA. He worked as a journalist and editor in the Boston area prior to his graduation from Andover Theological Seminary in 1893. He was ordained as a Congregational minister and served churches in Boston, Lawrence, and Waltham, MA. Page was a Trustee of Andover Theological Seminary from 1909-1915 and 1919-1947. He served as President of the Massachusetts Missionary Society from 1925-1927 and President of the Massachusetts Congregational Christian Conference and Missionary Society from 1927-1934. He died in Waltham, MA on November 29, 1951.

b. 108, f. 1	Fragments of original diary	1889-1942
	According to a paper by Vaughan Dabney, "Selections from the Diaries of Frederick Harlan Page," fifty-two diary volumes were given to Andover Newton Theological School by Page in the early 1950s. Dabney was asked to read through the volumes, select entries for "their interest for the Seminary friends of Dr. Page," and destroy the volumes. This folder contains a few original holograph pages from the diary.	
b. 108, f. 2	Typescript document: "Selections from the Diaries of Frederic Harlan Page, D.D. together with Service of Dedication of the Page Library and Addresses at the Funeral and Memorial Services also other Papers and Memorabilia" arranged by Vaughan Dabney	no date
b. 108, f. 3	Correspondence: five letters, including from Page to Dabney (2), Page to A.S. Batchelder, and Owen Sanders to Page	1893–1947
b. 108, f. 4	Sermon notes	1904-1911
b. 108, f. 5	Addresses, including "Conduct of a Funeral Service" delivered before the Andover Association	1899-1924
b. 108, f. 6-15	Series of lectures on the Conduct of Public Worship Page delivered while a lecturer in Pastoral Theology at ATS (#1-21)	1900
b. 108, f. 16	Lecture notes from Andover Theological Seminary: George Harris/Christian Theology - volume 1	1891
b. 109, f. 1	Lecture notes from Andover Theological Seminary: George Harris/Christian Theology - volume 2	1891
b. 109, f. 2	Lecture notes from Andover Theological Seminary: Edward Hincks / Life of Christ	1892–1893
b. 109, f. 3	Lecture notes from Andover Theological Seminary: George F. Moore / Introduction to the Study of the Old Testament	1892–1893

Page, Frederick Harlan (continued)

b. 110, f. 1	Lecture notes from Andover Theological Seminary: George F. Moore / Old Testament Biblical Theology	1891–1892
b. 110, f. 2	Lecture notes from Andover Theological Seminary: George F. Moore / Notes on Hebrew. 2 volumes	1891
b. 110, f. 3	Lecture notes from Andover Theological Seminary: William H. Ryder / Lectures in Greek Exegesis (Gospel of Matthew)	1891–1892
b. 111, f. 1	Lecture notes from Andover Theological Seminary: Egbert C. Smyth / History of Christian Doctrine	1892–1893
b. 111, f. 2	Lectures from Andover Theological Seminary: [John Phelps] Taylor / Lectures on Biblical History	1891
b. 111, f. 3	Lectures from Andover Theological Seminary: William J. Tucker / Homiletics	1892-1893
b. 112, f. 1	Lectures from Andover Theological Seminary: William J. Tucker / Lectures in Social Economics	1891–1892
b. 112, f. 2-7	Lecture notes from Harvard Divinity School Summer School of Theology	1904
b. 112 , f. 8	Miscellaneous notebooks: "Apostle's Creed" (1895); "Greek notes and exercises" (1891); "Memoranda" (notes on sermons in ATS chapel and area churches, 1891-1893); [Sermon illustration resources]; Theology of the New England Pulpit	1891–1895
b. 112, f. 9	Sermon evaluations while student at ATS	1892-1893

Pearson, Eliphalet

Pearson was born June 11, 1752 in Newbury, Massachusetts. After graduation from Harvard College in 1773 he stayed in Cambridge for further study and was later licensed to preach. Pearson was the first principal of Phillips Academy when it opened in 1778 and served as President of its Board of Trustees. In 1786 he returned to Cambridge to accept the Hancock Professorship of Hebrew and Oriental Languages at Harvard and was named Acting President in 1804. In 1806 Pearson broke all ties with Harvard due to disagreement with the Unitarian sympathies of newly appointed professor Henry Ware. He returned to Andover and was instrumental in the establishment of Andover Theological Seminary. He served as Associate Professor of Sacred Literature at ATS for one year and continued as President of the Board of Trustees until 1821. He died September 12, 1826.

b. 113, f. 1	Letter from E. Wigglesworth to Pearson, from Cambridge	1776
b. 113, f. 2-12	Sermons	1776-1815, no date
b. 113, f. 13-27	Lectures on language, #1-27	1786-1788
b. 114, f. 1-7	Lectures on language, #32-46	1788-1798
b. 114, f. 8	"A Chaldee Grammar founded on the writings of Daniel and Ezra"	No date
b. 114, f. 9	"A compendious Syriac Grammar"	1773
b. 114, f. 10	"Grammatical Extracts and References"	1786
b. 114, f. 11	"A Hebrew grammar - Section I, Of letters"	No date

Pearson, Eliphalet (continued)

b. 114, f. 12-15	Miscellaneous manuscripts on language, including lists of words	No date
b. 114, f. 16	Notes on readings	No date
b. 114, f. 17	Manuscript items related to Harvard College, including examination schedules, list of important dates	1792-1805, no date
b. 114, f. 18	Collected material: charters of Dartmouth College (1754) and North Kingston Academy (1800)	1792-1805
b. 114, f. 19	Letter from Margaret B. Pearson to Samuel Farrar	1754
b. OVMCd8	Print: Table of alphabets	Undated
b. 184, f. 3	Manuscript letters from Dr. Morse (?) to Eliphalet Pearson; manuscript book "Narrative of the Brown Professor Doctor Murdock"	1806-1819

Peck, George Willis

Peck was born in Ipswich, Queensland, Australia on March 4, 1931. He received B.A. and M.A. degrees from the University of Queensland and a B.D. degree from Melbourne College of Divinity. Peck was appointed missionary to India by the Australian Baptist Foreign Mission Society and his services were loaned to the American Baptist Foreign Mission Society from 1958 to 1963. He came to the U.S. on study leave in 1963 to pursue doctoral studies at Harvard University.

Peck was appointed Dean of Andover Newton Theological School in 1966 and taught courses in theology, New Testament, Greek, and missiology in his dual role as Judson Professor of Christian Theology and International Mission. He was appointed President of Andover Newton in 1983. Peck and his wife Mary had just returned from sabbatical leave in Czechoslovakia when he died unexpectedly on January 17, 1990.

b. 115, f. 1-19	Sermons For a listing of sermon titles, see inventory of the collection in the first folder of Box 115.	1956-1977, no date
b. 116, f. 1-12	Sermons	1978-1989
b. 117 , f. 1-15	Addresses For incomplete listing of address titles, see inventory of the collection in first folder of box 115.	1965-1989, no date
b. 118, f. 1-3	Addresses, writings, notes on Baptists	1970s-1980s
b. 118, f. 4-5	Addresses, writings, and notes on church growth and evangelism	1970s-1980s
b. 118, f. 6	Talks and notes related to Bible Lands tour	1985
b. 118, f. 7	Memorials and eulogies	1979–1987
b. 118, f. 8	Writings: prayers	1971–1979
b. 118, f. 9-10	Writings: unpublished manuscripts and drafts for published material	1972-1989, no date
b. 118, f. 11	Writings: typescript book reviews	1973-1987, no date

Peck, George Willis (continued)

b. 119, f. 2 Collected material: selected typescript writings and sermons by Andover Newton Theological School faculty, including James Luther Adams, M. B. Handspicker, Eleanor McLaughlin b. 119, f. 3-5 Personal correspondence 1965–1979 b. 119, f. 6 Personal correspondence during sabbatical Peck, John Mason John Mason Peck was born near Litchfield, CT, 1789. He received ordination in Catskill, NY, 1813. He served as an agent for the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and as an editor for the Pioneer newspaper. He served as corresponding secretary of the American Baptist Publication Society, 1843-46. He also pastored in Edwardsville, IL; St. Louis, Ml; and Covington, KY. He died in Rock Spring, WY, 1858. b. 184, f. 4 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to the Trustees of the Baptist Missionary Society of Massachusetts b. 184, f. 5 Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordalned as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign	b. 118, f. 12-20	Course-related material, syllabi	
Newton Theological School faculty, including James Luther Adams, M. B. Handspicker, Eleanor McLaughlin b. 119, f. 3-5 Personal correspondence b. 119, f. 6 Personal correspondence during sabbatical Peck, John Mason John Mason Peck was born near Litchfield, CT, 1789. He received ordination in Catskill, NY, 1813. He served as an agent for the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and as an editor for the Pioneer newspaper. He served as corresponding secretary of the American Baptists Publication Society, 1843-46. He also pastored in Edwardsville, IL; St. Louis, MI; and Covington, KY. He died in Rock Spring, WY, 1858. b. 184, f. 4 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to the Trustees of the Baptist Missionary Society of Massachusetts Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, 10, 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention 1951. b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954	b. 119, f. 1	Collected material: papers and essays related to Baptists	
b. 119, f. 6 Personal correspondence during sabbatical 1989 b. 119, f. 7 Photographs and memorabilia Peck, John Mason John Mason Peck was born near Litchfield, CT, 1789. He received ordination in Catskill, NY, 1813. He served as an agent for the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and as an editor for the Pioneer newspaper. He served as corresponding secretary of the American Baptist Publication Society, 1843-46. He also pastored in Edwardsville, IL; St. Louis, MI; and Covington, KY. He died in Rock Spring, WY, 1858. b. 184, f. 4 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to the Trustees of the Baptist Missionary Society of Massachusetts b. 184, f. 5 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to Daniel Sharp 1827–1828, undated b. 184, f. 6 Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention 1951 b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1956 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964	b. 119, f. 2	Newton Theological School faculty, including James Luther Adams, M. B.	
b. 119, f. 7 Photographs and memorabilia Peck, John Mason John Mason Peck was born near Litchfield, CT, 1789. He received ordination in Catskill, NY, 1813. He served as an agent for the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and as an editor for the Pioneer newspaper. He served as corresponding secretary of the American Baptist Publication Society, 1843-46. He also pastored in Edwardsville, IL; St. Louis, MI; and Covington, KY. He died in Rock Spring, WY, 1858. b. 184, f. 4 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to the Trustees of the Baptist Missionary Society of Massachusetts b. 184, f. 5 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to Daniel Sharp 1827-1828, undated b. 184, f. 6 Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention 1952 b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass	b. 119, f. 3-5	Personal correspondence	1965–1979
Peck, John Mason John Mason Peck was born near Litchfield, CT, 1789. He received ordination in Catskill, NY, 1813. He served as an agent for the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and as an editor for the Pioneer newspaper. He served as corresponding secretary of the American Baptist Publication Society, 1843-46. He also pastored in Edwardsville, IL; St. Louis, MI; and Covington, KY. He died in Rock Spring, WY, 1858. b. 184, f. 4 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to the Trustees of the Baptist Missionary Society of Massachusetts b. 184, f. 5 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to Daniel Sharp 1827-1828, undated b. 184, f. 6 Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964	b. 119, f. 6	Personal correspondence during sabbatical	1989
John Mason Peck was born near Litchfield, CT, 1789. He received ordination in Catskill, NY, 1813. He served as an agent for the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and as an editor for the Pioneer newspaper. He served as corresponding secretary of the American Baptist Publication Society, 1843-46. He also pastored in Edwardsville, IL; St. Louis, MI; and Covington, KY. He died in Rock Spring, WY, 1858. b. 184, f. 4 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to the Trustees of the Baptist Missionary Society of Massachusetts b. 184, f. 5 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to Daniel Sharp 1827–1828, undated b. 184, f. 6 Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention 1951 b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign b. 120, f. 6 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964	b. 119, f. 7	Photographs and memorabilia	
Catskill, NY, 1813. He served as an agent for the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and as an editor for the Pioneer newspaper. He served as corresponding secretary of the American Baptist Publication Society, 1843-46. He also pastored in Edwardsville, IL; St. Louis, MI; and Covington, KY. He died in Rock Spring, WY, 1858. b. 184, f. 4 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to the Trustees of the Baptist Missionary Society of Massachusetts b. 184, f. 5 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to Daniel Sharp 1827-1828, undated b. 184, f. 6 Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention 1951-1953' b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 266 Notebook related to Tirst Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1966 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964		Peck, John Mason	
Missionary Society of Massachusetts b. 184, f. 5 Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to Daniel Sharp 1827–1828, undated b. 184, f. 6 Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass 1953 b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising campaign b. 120, f. 7 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising		Catskill, NY, 1813. He served as an agent for the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society and as an editor for the Pioneer newspaper. He served as corresponding secretary of the American Baptist Publication Society, 1843-46. He also pastored in Edwardsville, IL; St. Louis, MI; and Covington, KY. He died in Rock Spring, WY,	
b. 184, f. 6 Manuscript note; manuscript lettersfrom John Mason Peck to William Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass 1953 b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising campaign 1956 1951	b. 184, f. 4		1831
Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol. 1, no. 47 Pendleton, Othniel A. Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign b. 120, f. 7 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964	b. 184, f. 5	Manuscript letters from John Mason Peck to Daniel Sharp	
Pendleton was born August 22, 1911 in Washington, District of Columbia. He graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign 1961–1964	b. 184, f. 6	Leverett, Jonathan Going; Western Pioneer and Baptist Standard-Bearer vol.	1831–1837
graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at Andover Newton Theological School in 1958. b. 120, f. 1 Notebook prepared by Pendleton on "Some Financial Results Achieved through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign 1961–1964		Pendleton, Othniel A.	
through the Sector Project of the American Baptist Convention 1951-1953" b. 120, f. 2 Notebook related to Every Member Canvass initiated by the Department of Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising campaign 1956 b. 120, f. 7 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964		graduated from Union College in 1933, Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary in 1936, and received his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania in 1945. Ordained as a Baptist minister, Pendleton was a fund-raiser and campaign director for churches and councils of churches throughout the country. He was a lecturer at	
Missionary Co-operation of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention b. 120, f. 3 Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass 1952 b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign 1961–1964	b. 120, f. 1		
b. 120, f. 4 Scrapbook related to the Springfield Interdenominational Sector Project and United Church Canvass b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964	b. 120, f. 2		1951
b. 120, f. 5 Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass 1954 b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964	b. 120, f. 3	Notebook related to Rhode Island United Church Canvass	1952
b. 120, f. 6 Notebook relating to Washington Council of Churches (Seattle) fundraising 1956 campaign b. 120, f. 7 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964	b. 120, f. 4		1953
b. 120, f. 7 Notebook related to First Baptist Church in Newton, MA fundraising 1961–1964	b. 120, f. 5	Notebook related to Newton Council of Churches United Canvass	1954
	b. 120, f. 6		1956
	b. 120, f. 7		1961-1964

Pendleton, Othniel A. (continued)

b. 120, f. 8	Notebook related to Woodstock, CT Congregational Church fundraising campaign	1964
	Pepper, George Dana Boardman	
	Pepper was born February 5, 1833 in Ware, Massachusetts. He attended Amherst College and graduated from the Newton Theological Institution in 1860. He served a Baptist church in Waterville, Maine until 1865 when he was called to the chair of Church History at NTI. In 1867 he accepted the chair of Systematic Theology at the Crozer Theological Seminary, where he remained for 15 years. Pepper served as President of Colby College from 1882 to 1889. He died on January 30, 1913.	
b. 121, f. 1	Notes taken on the subjects Christian Ethics, Theology, and Christian Ministry while a student at Newton Theological Institution	ca. 1857-1860
b. 121, f. 2-6	Lectures and essays from years teaching, including at Newton Theological Institution	ca. 1865-1870s
	Phillips, Samuel	
	Phillips was born February 17, 1690 in Salem, Massachusetts. He graduated from Harvard College in 1708. In 1711 he was ordained as a Congregational minister and served South Church, Andover, MA from 1711 to 1771. He died in Andover in 1771.	
b. 122, f. 1-4	Sermons: Book 2	1716-1750
	The sermons are arranged primarily according to a scheme developed by Phillips: Books 2-12. The order within the books is chronological, although there are some exceptions to the numerical sequence imposed by Phillips. For a full list of scriptural texts for the sermons, see the first folder in Box 122.	
	Microfilm copy available.	
b. 123, f. 1-4	Sermons: Book 3, Book 4 (pp. 1-264)	1718-1750
b. 124, f. 1-4	Sermons: Book 4 (pp. 265-824), Book 5	1720-1770
b. 125, f. 1-5	Sermons: Books 7-11	1743-1776
b. 126, f. 1-4	Sermons: Book 12, additional sermons and notes	1747-1766, no date
b. 169, f. 1	Preservation microfilm of Samuel Phillips sermons (4 reels)	1690-1711
	Reel 1: Through Book #3; Reel 2: Books #4 - 8; Reel 3: Book #9 through Book #12 page 120; Reel 4: Book #12 page 141 through "Notes on Acts 7"	
	Plumb, Albert Hale, Jr.	
	Hale was born December 8, 1863 in Chelsea, Massachusetts. He graduated from	
	Amherst College in 1891 and received theological training at Hartford Seminary. After some years of teaching, he was ordained in 1899 and served Congregational churches, including in Peru, Vermont. He died in 1961.	
b. 127, f. 1-20	Amherst College in 1891 and received theological training at Hartford Seminary. After some years of teaching, he was ordained in 1899 and served Congregational	1898-1899
b. 127, f. 1-20	Amherst College in 1891 and received theological training at Hartford Seminary. After some years of teaching, he was ordained in 1899 and served Congregational churches, including in Peru, Vermont. He died in 1961.	1898–1899
b. 127, f. 1-20 b. 128, f. 1-19	Amherst College in 1891 and received theological training at Hartford Seminary. After some years of teaching, he was ordained in 1899 and served Congregational churches, including in Peru, Vermont. He died in 1961. Sermons The dates noted are for when the sermon was first delivered. Each sermon is annotated with the places and dates where it was delivered. A list of sermon	1898-1899 1899-1904

Plumb, Albert Hale, Jr. (continued)

b. 129, f. 1-21	Sermons	1905–1914
b. 130, f. 1-21	Sermons	1915–1916
b. 131, f. 1-20	Sermons	1916-1927, no date
b. 131, f. 21	Collected material	1928-1929, no date
	Plumb, Albert Hale, Sr.	
	Hale, the father of Albert Hale Plumb Jr., was born in Gowanda, New York on August 23, 1829. He graduated from Brown University in 1855 and from Andover Theological Seminary in 1858. Ordained as a Congregational minister, he served First Church in Chelsea, MA and the Walnut Avenue Congregational Church in Boston.	
b. 132, f. 1	Correspondence, including to Board of Visitors of Andover Theological Seminary regarding theological beliefs of a professor	1883, 1897
b. 132, f. 2	Published sermons and articles, including regarding missions, Sabbath observance, gambling	1890-1905, no date
b. 132, f. 3	Published tracts, written for New England Sabbath Protective League: "Sunday Golf", "Importance and Necessity of our Work"; poem about Santa Claus; statements to Walnut Avenue Congregational Church members	1905-1907, no date
b. 132, f. 4	Letters to the editor and newspaper accounts of sermons by Plumb, including regarding Andover Creed, Sunday golf, comics, theology	1890-1904, no date
b. 132, f. 5-9	Unpublished sermons and articles, including regarding missions, temperance, Sabbath observance, higher criticism, theology	1894-1905, no date
b. 132, f. 10-11	Collected material, including issues of Daily Bible, tracts, pamphlets	1866-1904, no date

Price, Hampton Eugene

Price was born in Blythewood, South Carolina on June 9, 1904. He graduated from Furman University in 1924 and received the B.D. degree from Newton Theological Institution in 1936, as well as the S.T.M. degree (1971) and D.Min. degree (1973) from Andover Newton Theological School. Price served the following churches: Hill Memorial Baptist Church, Boston, MA (1936-1942); The Federated Church, Ashland, MA (1942-1949); Clearfield Community Church, Clearfield, UT (1949-1956); Woodlawn Baptist Church, Chicago, IL (1956-1962). In April 1962, he became Executive Director of Gould Farm in Monterey, MA, a residential therapeutic community for adults with mental illness, and remained there until his retirement in 1972. He then served as pastor at Dunstable Congregational Church, MA, until 1979 before returning to South Carolina. He died on June 3, 1991.

b. 133, f. 1-7 Sermons 1936–1984

The collection is comprised of a selection of sermons representing the life work of Price. Other sermons remain with the family. The arrangement is chronological by the first date each sermon was preached. In almost all cases there are several dates for each sermon. A listing of sermon titles and texts is available in the first folder.

circa 1974

Rhees, Rush

Rhees was born February 8, 1860 in Chicago. He graduated from Amherst College in 1883 and from Hartford Theological Seminary in 1888. Ordained as a Baptist minister, he served a church in Portsmouth, NH from 1888-1892 before becoming professor of Biblical Interpretation, New Testament at Newton Theological Institution from 1892 to 1900. He then taught Biblical Literature at the University of Rochester from 1900 to 1921 and was President of the university from 1900 to 1935. He died on January 5, 1939 in Rochester.

b. 134, f. 1	The Life of Paul: Notes of Lectures to the Junior Class in the Newton Theological Institution (Privately printed, 1897)	1897
b. 134, f. 2	Draft of "The Life of Paul" (fragmentary).	No date
b. 134, f. 3-8	Miscellaneous lecture notes on the life of Paul	No date

Sanderson, Ross Warren

b. 135, f. 1-3

Sanderson was born in 1884. He graduated from Oberlin College in 1905 and Oberlin Theological Seminary in 1908. He was ordained as a Congregational minister in 1908 and served churches, including in Lakewood, Ohio. He served as Executive Secretary for Councils of Churches in Wichita, Kansas (1920-1929), Maryland-Delaware (1932-1937), and Buffalo-Erie County (1937-1942). During World War II he served as a representative for the National Church Relations of the American Red Cross. From 1944 to 1952 he was Director of Field Research, Bureau of Home Missons, United Church of Christ. Sanderson was the author of *The Church Serves the Changing City* (1955), Church Cooperation in the United States (1960), B.F. Lamb, Ecumenical Pioneer (1964).

Autobiography, "Fallible Churchman" - "Family Archives" chapters 1-15

5. 105, 1. 1 6	, taces eggraphy, rample enarchman rammy, tremities enaptered in	C. CG 177 1
b. 135, f. 4-6b. 136, f. 1-5b. 137, f. 1-5b. 138, f. 1-6b. 139, f. 1-7	Autobiography, "Fallible Churchman" - "Ecumenical Chronicle" pp. 1-1969	
b. 140, f. 1-6	Documentation related to Association of Council Secretaries and its predecessors	1931–1967
	The Association of Council Secretaries (ACS) was formed in 1940 by the merger of the Association of Executive Secretaries (AES), inaugurated by the Field Department of the Federal Council of Churches, and the Employed Council Officers Association (ECOA), sponsored by the International Counci of Religious Education.	I
b. 140, f. 7	Collected material: "Pioneers of Faith and Freedom" - A Pageant of Baptist Beginnings by Isaac Higginbotham	1950

Scammon, John Humphrey

John Humphrey Scammon was born in East Rochester, N.H. on October 4, 1905. He graduated from Bates College, 1927 and obtained later his B.D. He received ordination at Weston, M.A., May 23, 1930. He pastored at 1st church, in Weston, M.A., from May 1930 to July 1936. He served as the associate librarian at Newton Theological Institution, 1936-1937 and as librarian and instructor in Greek, 1937 and instructor in Hebrew, 1942. He obtained a certificate in L.S. from Simmons College in 1937 and a S.T.M. from Newton Theological Institute in 1939. Death date remains unknown.

b. 184, f. 8 "A Visit to the Libraries of Five Representative Theological Seminaries" 1937

Schauffler, William Gottlieb

Schauffler was born August 22, 1798 in Stuttgart, Germany. After serving as an independent missionary in Turkey, he made his way to the United States in 1826 and entered Andover Theological Seminary. He was graduated in 1830, was ordained on November 14, 1831, and returned to Turkey under the auspices of the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions. He served in Turkey for 44 years and translated the Bible into Turkish. Schauffler died in New York on January 27, 1883.

b. 141, f. 1-4

Manuscript of translation of Bible into Turkish: Old Testament, 2 Kings 3:24 No date to end of Malachi

Sears, Barnas

Barnas Sears was born in Sandisfield, M.A., November 19, 1802. He graduated Brown University, 1825 and received ordination at First Church, Hartford, CT, July 11, 1827. He pastored at Hartford, 1827-29. He served as a professor of Language at Hamilton Literature and Theological Institute, N.Y., 1829-33 and of Biblical Theology, 1833-36. He served as a professor of Christian Theology at Newton Theological Institution, M.A., 1836-48 and as its president, 1839-48. He was the secretary of Massachusetts Board of Education, 1848-55. He was both president and professor of Moral Philosophy at Brown University, 1855-67. He functioned as the general agent for the Peabody Education fund in VA, 1867-80. He served as the editor of three journals: (1) Christian Review; (2) Bibliotheca Sacra; (3) American Cyclopedia. He received two honorary degrees, a D.D. (Doctor of Divinity) from Harvard University, 1841 and a LL.D. (Doctor of Laws) from Yale College, 1862. He died in Saratoga, NY, July 6, 1880.

b. 184, f. 9

Manuscript booklet, "Remarks of B. Sears on some of the more important works in the catalogue of his Library" $\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=$

1869

Shailer, William Hosmer

William Hosmer Shailer was born in Haddam, Connecticut, 1807. He studied for some time at a seminary in Wilbraham, MA. He graduated from the Institution in Hamilton, NY, which now is Madison University, in 1835. Upon graduating from the Institution, he attended Newton Theological Institution for some time. From here, Shailer became the principal of the Literary Institution at Suffield, CT, in 1835. The Third Baptist church in Saybrook, licensed him to preach, in 1830. While in Suffield, he received ordination at Deep River, in 1836. He became the pastor of the Baptist church, in Brookline, MA, in 1837. He served as the Secretary of the Massachusetts Baptist Convention, for ten years. He served as the Recording Secretary of the American Baptist Missionary Union, for thirteen years. He was also a member of the Executive Committee of the American Baptist Missionary Union, for seven years. He served as a Trustee of Newton Theological Institution, beginning in 1853, until his death. He became the pastor of the First Baptist church, in Portland, ME, in 1854. He also served as a trustee of the institution, known now as Colby University. He died in 1881.

b. 184, f. 10

Typescript note from the University of Chicago Divinity School, to Backus Historical Society; manuscript lists of preachers and texts

1834–1837, 1920, undated

Sharp, Daniel

Daniel Sharp was born December 25, 1783. He studied under Dr. Staughton of Philadelphia, in 1807 and received ordination, to be the pastor of the First Church at Newark, N.J., in 1809. He remained there till 1812, till he became the pastor of the Charles Street Church, in Boston, M.A. He served in a leadership role at Newton Institution for eighteen years by being on the board of trustees. He served in similar roles as a fellow in the corporation at Brown University and on the board of overseers at Harvard University. Additionally, he served as the pastor of a church in Boston, for forty-one years. He died in 1853.

b. 184, f. 11	Manuscript letter to Newton Theological Institution	1830
b. 184, f. 12	Manuscript sermon on the text of Hebrews 1:12	1829
b. 184, f. 13	Manuscript sermon on the text of Ecclesiastes 7:14	1834; 1864
b. 184, f. 14	Manuscript letter titled "My Youngest" added later	1852

Smith, Hezekiah

Smith was born April 21, 1737 in Long Island, New York. He graduated from Princeton University in 1762 and received an A.M. degree from Princeton in 1765. Smith was ordained as a Baptist minister in 1763 and served the First Baptist Church, Haverhill, MA from 1765 to until his death in 1805. He was a Chaplain in the Continental Army 1776 to 1780.

b. 142, f. 1-4	Four memorandum books 1758 book consists of Smith's recording of "The Laws and Customs of the College of New Jersey"; other books include notes regarding pastoral work.	1757 -1775
b. 142, f. 5	Two essays: "The Antinomian errors considered" and untitled	No date
b. 142, f. 6	Two addresses: delivered at ordinations of Thomas Gair and Thomas Baldwin	1788, 1790
b. 142, f. 7-10b. 143, f. 1-2	Sermons For a full listing of dates and texts of sermons, see folder 7.	1763-1804, no date
b. 143, f. 3	Last Will and Testament of Hezekiah Smith	1802
b. 143, f. 4	Collected material: Printed address of Congregational ministers in Massachusetts	1799
b. 143, f. 5	Microfilm copy of papers	

Smith, Samuel Francis

Smith was born in Boston on October 21, 1808. He graduated from Harvard in 1829 and received a certificate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1832. Ordained as a Baptist minister in 1834, he served First Baptist Church, Waterville, Maine and as Professor of Modern Languages, Colby College from 1834 to 1842, minister at First Baptist Church, Newton, Massachusetts from 1842-1854, and pulpit supply at Second Baptist Church, Newton Upper Falls, Massachusetts from 1856 to 1865. He was editor of the Baptist Missionary Magazine (1832-1833) and the Christian Review (1842-1848), and Editorial Secretary for the American Baptist Missionary Union from 1848-1863. Smith is best known for having written the lyrics to the song "America" also known as "My Country, 'Tis of Thee." He died in Boston on November 16, 1895.

For a more detailed listing of the collection, see the inventory in Box 144, Folder 1.

b. 144, f. 1-6	Hymns The hymns by Smith are arranged alphabetically by title. They are primarily in manuscript format, with some printed versions.	
b. 144, f. 7-11	Poems The poems are arranged by title or first line. They are primarily in manuscript format, with some printed.	
b. 144, f. 12-14	Poem fragments and manuscripts	
b. 145, f. 1	Correspondence	1847–1895
b. 145, f. 2	Sermons and sermon notes	1843-1851, no date
b. 145, f. 3	Materials from the testimonial to Smith held in Boston on April 3, 1895, including program, testimonial letters and poems	1895
b. 145, f. 4	Newspaper clippings related to Smith	
b. 145, f. 5-7	Materials related to "America" song	
b. 145, f. 8	Memorabilia of Smith, including autograph book and "Last Will and Testament"	
b. 145, f. 9-11	Family papers: correspondence, newspaper clippings, memorabilia, including 2 cookbooks of Mary White Smith	1863-1914
b. 145, f. 12-13	Materials related to Smith Homestead in Newton Centre, Massachusetts, including photographs	1957–1967
b. 146, f. 1-2	Photographs of Smith and family	
b. MCd9	Photographs of Smith and family	
b. 146, f. 3	Miscellaneous photographs	

Smyth, Egbert Coffin

Smyth was born August 24, 1829 in Brunswick, Maine. He graduated from Bowdoin College in 1848 and Bangor Theological Seminary in 1853. Ordained as a Congregational minister in 1856, he served at Bowdoin College as Professor of Rhetoric and Oratory 1854-1856, and Professor of Natural and Revealed Religion 1856-1862. Following study at Berlin and Halle Universities, Smyth was Professor of Ecclesiastical History at Andover Theological Seminary from 1863 to 1904 and Lecturer in Pastoral Theology 1863-1868. He was editor of the *Andover Review* from 1884-1893. Smyth died in Andover on April 12, 1904.

	from 1884-1893. Smyth died in Andover on April 12, 1904.	
b. 147, f. 1-2	Lecture notes from time at Bangor Theological Seminary, including on Doctrinal Theology, Homiletics, and Rhetoric	1851–1852
b. 147, f. 3	Journal: primarily notes regarding sermons and revivals	1857–1900
b. 147, f. 4	Notebook recording subjects of themes	1845-1893
b. 147, f. 5	Notebook recording examinations and honorary scholarships essay topics	1884-1903
b. 147, f. 6-8b. 148, f. 1-12	Lectures: Ancient Church, Atonement, Biblical History	
b. 149, f. 1-11b. 150, f. 1-4	Lectures: Church Doctrine of the Son, Church History, The Creed, Doctrine of God	
b. 150, f. 5-9	Lectures: Doctrine of Sin, Ethics, Existence of God, External History of the Nicene	
b. 151, f. 1-12	Lectures: Gospel of Peter, Inputation, Lessing and Kant, Medieval Church, Mysticism, Modern Christology, Old Catholic Church	
b. 152, f. 1-3	Lectures: Principles of the Great Reformation, Soteriology, unlabeled	
	Spears, W.H.	
	No biographical information is available.	
b. 184, f. 15	Letter from Ilsley Boone to John H. Scammon, regarding William Spears' work <i>The Antichrist</i> ; letter from William H. Spears to Ilsley Boone; typescript <i>The Antichrist</i> (Part 1)	1943-1944
b. 184, f. 16	Typescript of <i>The Antichrist</i> (Part 2)	1944
	Stearns, Oakman Sprague	
	Oakman Sprague Stearns was born in Bath, Maine, 1817. Stearns was a Baptist minister and educator. He received his education from Waterville College in 1840 and the Newton Theological Institution, 1846. Apart from academic posts, he was the paster of three Parties objects. He received ordination in Southbridge, MA	

Oakman Sprague Stearns was born in Bath, Maine, 1817. Stearns was a Baptist minister and educator. He received his education from Waterville College in 1840 and the Newton Theological Institution, 1846. Apart from academic posts, he was the pastor of three Baptist churches. He received ordination in Southbridge, MA, 1847. One church was in Southbridge, MA, 1847-54, another church was in Newark, NJ, 1854-55, and the last church was in Newton Centre, MA, 1855-68. He also served as an instructor of Hebrew at the Newton Theological Institution, 1846-47 and as the professor of Biblical Interpretation of the Old Testament. Colby College awarded him a D.D., in 1863. He died in 1893.

b. 184, f. 17 Manuscript booklet, "Some Studies of the Book of Zechariah" 1984?

Stiles, Abel

Stiles was born in Windsor, Connecticut in 1709. He graduated from Yale College in 1733 and served as a tutor there from 1736-1737. Ordained as a Congregational minister on July 23, 1737, Stiles served the First Congregational Church, Woodstock, Connecticut from 1737 to 1760 and the North Congregational Church in Woodstock from 1760 to 1783. He died on July 25, 1783 in Woodstock.

b. 153, f. 1-21

Sermons

1740-1759, no

date

For a full listing of exact dates and scriptural texts for the sermons, see the inventory in Box 153 Folder 1.

Stillman, Samuel

Samuel Stillman was born in Philadelphia, PA, 1737. After a slim classical education at Rind's Academy, he studied theology, under Oliver Hart, a Baptist minister. He also experienced conversion, under Hart's ministry. The First Baptist Church, in Charleston, SC, ordained Stillman as an evangelist, in 1759. He pastored on James Island, SC, 1759-61. Later, he pastored at two churches, in Bordentown, NJ. Thereupon, in 1764, he took the role of assistant minister to James Bound, who served at the Second Baptist church, in Boston, MA. The First Baptist church, in Boston, MA, in 1765, installed Stillman as pastor. He served there for forty years. Stillman had an interest in education, for he assisted in the incorporation of Rhode Island College (later known as Brown University), in 1764. He continued in this venture as a fellow and trustee. He preached the the eulogy for George Washington, in Boston, in 1799. He died in Boston, MA, 1807.

b. 184, f. 18

Manuscript sermon on the text 1 Corinthians 15:24, 25

1800, 1806

Stone, Valeria G.

Valeria G. Stone of Malden, MA was the widow of a wealthy Boston dry goods merchant. She made philanthropic donations to a variety of religious and educational institutions and associations.

b. 177, f. 2

Testimonial volume given to Mrs. Stone in 1881 in recognition of her donation for evangelization among the Vaudois in the French Alps

1881

The inscribed volume contains reports of the Protestant Committee of Lyons [Comite Protestant de Lyon] dating 1864 to 1880, which describe evangelization work among the Vaudois. Christian Vaudois were also known as Waldensians.

Stow, Baron

Baron Stow was born in Croydon, NH, 1801. He graduated from Columbian College, in 1825. He received ordination, in Portsmouth, NH, 1827. Thereupon, he pastored a Baptist church. Thereafter, Baldwin Place Baptist Church, in Boston, MA, in 1832, called him to be their minister. He served there for sixteen years. After this, he pastored Rowe Street Church, until 1867. He died in Boston, MA, 1869.

b. 184, f. 19	Baron Stow papers, typescript outline of contents; manuscript collection of biblical texts; manuscript eulogy	undated
b. 184, f. 20	Manuscript sermons on the texts Revelation 2:17, John 12:43, Luke 22:62, Ecclesiastes 7:11, Luke 18:13, Proverbs 24:30-32, Psalm 125:1	undated
b. 184, f. 21	Manuscript collection of biblical texts; manuscript sermon on the texts Genesis 19:17, Hebrews 11:17-19; newspaper clipping "Destruction of Sodom"	undated
b. 184, f. 22	Manuscript sermons on the texts Genesis 45:28, Exodus 14:15, Joshua 3:5, Joshua 6:20, Joshua 20:3	undated

Stow, Baron (continued)

b. 184, f. 23	Manuscript sermons on the texts Psalm 100:4, Psalm 8:4, Zechariah 6:12-13, Proverbs 1:10	1827, 1828
b. 184, f. 24	Manuscript sermons on the texts John 8:36. Zechariah 4:10, 1 Corinthians 2:2	1828
b. 185 , f. 1	Manuscript sermons on the texts Proverbs 4:14-15, Matthew 3:10, Nehemiah 6:11, 1 John 3:4, John 8:32, Ephesians 6:4	1829
b. 185, f. 2	Manuscript sermons on the texts John 5:23, Matthew 19:20, 1 Peter 5:5, Hebrews 4:13, Hebrews 10:28-29	1829
b. 185, f. 3	Manuscript sermons on the texts Luke 22:61, John 7:7, Matthew 19:14	1830
b. 185 , f. 4	Manuscript sermons on the texts Luke 13:7, Luke 13:8, Psalm 90:8, 1 Corinthians 11:28, Matthew 7:23	1831–1832
b. 185, f. 5	Manuscript sermons on the texts 2 Peter 1:4, 2 Samuel 22:26, John 20:29, Colossians 1:28	1856–1857
b. 185, f. 6	Manuscript sermons on the texts Romans 7:24-25, Acts 26:22, Deuteronomy 8:2, Revelation 3:20	1857
b. 185, f. 7	Manuscript sermons on the texts Jeremiah 13:16-17, John 3:8, Mark 6:5-6, Psalm 109:4, Genesis 32:26	1858
b. 185, f. 8	Manuscript sermons on the texts Ezekiel 33:7-9, Matthew 19:22, 2 Corinthians 5:20	1858
b. 185, f. 9	Manuscript sermons on the texts Zechariah 8:20-21, Galatians 2:20, Proverbs 1:24, Hebrews 12:28, Matthew 6:33	1860
b. 185, f. 10	Manuscript sermons on the texts Proverbs 23:26, 1 John 3:4, Isaiah 30:15, Mark 16:15	1861
b. 185, f. 11	Manuscript sermons on the texts Luke 13:22-30, 2 Corinthians 4:18, James 2:5, Luke 12:15-21	1861
b. 185, f. 12	Manuscript sermons on the texts Exodus 12:13, 2 Kings 15:24, Matthew 3:10	1861
b. 185, f. 13	Manuscript sermons on the texts Exodus 13:21-22, Luke 7:11-15, 1 Corinthians 6:20, 2 Corinthians 4:3-4	1862
b. 185 , f. 14	Manuscript sermons on the texts Luke 19:1-10, Genesis 4:9	1862
b. 185 , f. 15	Manuscript sermons on the texts Romans 12:3, Luke 10:9, Matthew 8:25, Luke 2:29-30	1863–1869

Straton, John Roach

John Roach Straton was born in 1875. He attended Mercer University. Three years later, he became the Professor of Oratory and Interpretation of Literature. After this, he attended the Southern Baptist Theological Seminary. He received ordination as a Baptist minister, in 1900. He obtained a Doctor of Divinity degree from Shurtleff, in 1906. He was the pastor of the Second Baptist Church, in Chicago. He served for five years as the pastor of Seventh Immanuel Church, in Baltimore. He pastored the First Baptist church in Norfolk, Virginia, from 1913-1917. He ended his pastoral ministry at Calvary Baptist Church in New York. He died in 1929.

Straton, John Roach (continued)

b. 186, f. 1	Inventory of John Roach Straton material, typescript bibliography prepared by Hillyer H. Straton; Church bulletins from, Calvary Baptist church, New York, pamphlet titled ""Dr. Straton versus Gov. Smith: The Controversy between the Democratic Candidate for the Presidency and the Pastor of Calvary Baptist Church, N.Y"; pamphlets "Sermons Preached from the Pulpit of Calvary Baptist Church, New York", "The Faith: Fundamentalist", "Is it Right That Dr. Fosdick Should Explicitly Repudiate Baptism by Immersion Only", Baptist Minsters' Conference publication	1924–1928, undated
	Stratton, Bessie M. Bessie M. Stratton was born in Iroquois, SD, 1896. She received ordination, in 1958. She was the minister of the Church of the Lighted Window, in La Canada. She died in California, 1983. [not entirely sure, if this is the right person]	
b. 186, f. 2	Typescript pageant "One Crowded Hour" 1941-stamped by Andover Newton Theological Library	1941
	Taylor, Oliver Alden	
	Taylor was born in Yarmouth, Massachusetts on August 28, 1801. He attended Allegheny College 1821-1822 and graduated from Union College in 1825. He received a certificate from Andover Theological Seminary in 1829. Taylor was engaged in literary work in Andover from 1829 to 1838 and was an Instructor in Sacred Literature at Andover Theological Seminary from 1836 to 1837. He was ordained in 1838, preached in Greenfield, Massachusetts 1838-1839 and was minister of the Manchester Congregational Church in Massachustetts from 1839 until his death in 1851.	
	until ins death in 1001.	
b. 154, f. 1-7	Student reading and sermon notes	
b. 154, f. 1-7 b. 154, f. 8		1828-1829
	Student reading and sermon notes	1828-1829
b. 154, f. 8	Student reading and sermon notes Student addresses	1828-1829
b. 154, f. 8 b. 154, f. 9	Student reading and sermon notes Student addresses Draft of preface to catalogue for Andover Theological Seminary library	1828-1829
b. 154, f. 8 b. 154, f. 9	Student reading and sermon notes Student addresses Draft of preface to catalogue for Andover Theological Seminary library Unpublished manuscript, "History of the Pulpit,"	1828-1829
b. 154, f. 8 b. 154, f. 9	Student reading and sermon notes Student addresses Draft of preface to catalogue for Andover Theological Seminary library Unpublished manuscript, "History of the Pulpit," Thayer, Joseph Henry Author unknown. Scrapbook attributed to professor Joseph Henry Thayer containing biblical studies clippings from the late nineteenth century.	1828-1829
b. 154, f. 8 b. 154, f. 9 b. 154, f. 10-13	Student reading and sermon notes Student addresses Draft of preface to catalogue for Andover Theological Seminary library Unpublished manuscript, "History of the Pulpit," Thayer, Joseph Henry Author unknown. Scrapbook attributed to professor Joseph Henry Thayer containing biblical studies clippings from the late nineteenth century. note inside the scrapbook has the date 1931	
b. 154, f. 8 b. 154, f. 9 b. 154, f. 10-13	Student reading and sermon notes Student addresses Draft of preface to catalogue for Andover Theological Seminary library Unpublished manuscript, "History of the Pulpit," Thayer, Joseph Henry Author unknown. Scrapbook attributed to professor Joseph Henry Thayer containing biblical studies clippings from the late nineteenth century.	

Tischendorf, Constantin von

Constantin von Tischendorf (1815-1874) was a German biblical scholar best known for his discovery of the world's Codex Sinaiticus at Saint Catherine's Monastery at Mount Sinai. Codex Sinaiticus, a manuscript of the Christian Bible written in the middle of the fourth century, contains the earliest complete copy of the Christian New Testament.

b. 177, f. 4

Handwritten German manuscript by von Tischendorff presented to Caspar Undated René Gregory of Leipzig

Tribble, Harold Wayland

Harold Wayland Tribble was born in Charlottesville, VA, 1899. He graduated from Richmond College (later the University of Richmond), 1919. He received Baptist ordination, in 1919. He graduated from Southern Baptist Theological Seminary, in Louisville, KY, receiving a Th.M., in 1922 and a Th.D., in 1925. Additionally, he obtained a M.A., in philosophy, from the University of Louisville, KY, in 1927. Later, he received a Ph.D., from the University of Edinburgh, in 1937. Later, he became an assistant professor of theology at Southern Baptist Theological Seminary, 1925 and then full professor of theology at Southern Baptist Theological Seminary, 1929. He also pastored various Baptist churches in Cropper, Christiansburg, New Castle, and Simpsonville, KY. He became the president of Andover Newton Theological School, Newton Center, MA, 1947. He received an honorary D.D., from Stetson University, in 1930. He also received honorary LL.Ds, from Union University, 1939; Wake Forest College, 1948; University of Richmond, 1949; Duke University, 1952; and the University of North Carolina, 1952. He died in 1986.

b. 186, f. 5

Typescript addresses: "To the Baptist Minsters", "God at the Center", "Begin 1947, undated with God", "Back to Bethel", "The Opened Door", "God's Best Hope", "Faith in Self", "The Christian Citizen'

Tucker, William Jewett

William Jewett Tucker was born in Griswold, CT, 1839. He graduated from Dartmouth College, 1861. Thereupon, he taught school in Columbus, OH. He graduated from Andover Theological Seminary, 1866. He received ordination to be the pastor of the Franklin Street Congregational Church in Manchester, NH, in 1867. Later, he became the pastor of Madison Square Presbyterian church, in New York City, 1875. He became the Bartlett Professor of Preaching at Andover Theological Seminary, in 1880. He became the president of Dartmouth College, in 1893. He died in Hanover, NH, in 1926.

b. 186, f. 6

Manuscript concerning Defense to Board of Visitors of Andover Theological undated Seminary

b. 186, f. 7

Manuscript address and note:"How to Maintain the Authority of the Pulpit undated In a Time of Critical Research and Social Confusion"

Tyler, William Seymour

William Seymour Tyler was born in Hartford, PA, 1810. He graduated from Amherst College, 1830. He studied for two years at Andover Theological Seminary. He became a tutor at Amherst College, 1835. He became a professor of Greek and Latin at Amherst College, 1836. Later, he became the Williston Professor of Greek at Amherst College, 1847. He also was a catalyst in founding Williston Seminary and served on its board of trustees. When Mount Holyoke became a full-fledged college in 1862, he also served on its board of trustees. He was also a trustee of Smith College, 1871. He received ordination from the Congregational Church of North Amherst, 1859. He died in Amherst, 1897.

Tyler, William Seymour (continued)

b. 186, f. 8	Two manuscript letters from William Seymour Tyler, to "friend" and "Sir"	1834,1838
	Vaughan, Richard M.	
	Richard Miner Vaughan was in Bangor, WI, in 1870. He graduated from Brown University, in 1895. He graduated with a B.D., from the University of Chicago, in 1898. He received Baptist ordination, in 1898. He pastored Warren Avenue church, Detroit, MI, from 1899-1901; First church, Janesville, WI, from 1901-1908. He was the dean of Pacific Coast Baptist Theological Seminary, Berkeley, CA, 1908-1909. He also was an instructor at Pacific Theological Seminary, from 1910-1912. While he was at Berkeley, he pastored First church in Berkeley, CA, from 1909-1912. He became the professor of Christian theology at Newton Theological Institution, in 1912. He died in 1954.	
b. 186, f. 9	Typescript addresses: "William Brewster: Pioneer Layman", "Belief in God", "The Greatness of Jesus", "The Meaning of the Cross", "The Hope of Immortality", "The Agelong Call to Worship"; handwritten notes; handwritten address "The Fellowship of Kindred Minds"	1932, 1940, undated
	Wakeman, William Walter	
	William Walter Wakeman was born in Moodus, East Haddam, CT, in 1860. He graduated from Brown University, in 1887 and received ordination in Hampton Falls, NH, in 1890. He pastored churches at Hampton Falls and Seabrook, from 1890-1897. He served as a missionary, with the Boston Baptist Sunday School Association, in 1897. He organized a church, in South Medford, in 1897 and pastored the same church, from 1897-1900. He also pastored in Reading, from 1900-1903; was stated supply in New Braintree, MA, at the Congregational church, from 1904-1905; he pastored a Baptist church, in Ashland, from 1907-1910; he pastored at Bellingham, from 1911-1916; he pastored at Westwood, from 1916-28. He died in Exeter, NH, in 1935.	
b. 186, f. 10	Manuscript booklet: "New Hampshire in Baptist-Missionary History"	undated
	written on manuscript is "Received from the author Dec 9. '01"	
	Wales, Samuel	
	Samuel Wales was born in Raynham, MA, 1748. He graduated from Yale College, in 1767. For a brief time, he taught at Dr. Wheelock's Indian School in Lebanon. Yale College made him a tutor, in 1769. He became a pastor, in 1770. He served as a chaplain in the Revolutionary Army, in 1776. Later, Yale College appointed him professor of Divinity, in 1781. In light of his new divinity professorship, he resigned from the pastorate, 1782. He died in New Haven, CT, in 1794.	
b. 187, f. 1	Manuscript sermons on the texts Psalm 98:1, Joshua 24:19-21, Matthew 5:6, Psalm 1:2, Psalm 146:1-2, Isaiah 58:2, Matthew 7:21, Romans 6:23, Joshua 24:15, Revelation 3:11, James 5:9, Psalm 66:5; manuscript notes	1781–1788, undated
b. 187, f. 2	Manuscript sermons on texts Exodus 19:15, Galatians 2:15-16, Romans 11:36, Ephesians 2:8-9, Luke 13:3, Hebrews 13:14, Matthew 11:30, 2 Peter 3:18; manuscript remarks on Jonathan Edwards' work; manuscript pamphlets, including "Different Author's Sense of the End of Creation", "Stockhouse [?] History of the Bible"	1755–1776, undated
	Wallin, Edward	
	Edward Wallin was a minister.	

Walsh, Gerald Groveland

Gerald Groveland Walsh was born in South Norwalk, CT, 1892. He entered the Society of Jesus (Jesuits), in 1910. He received his M.A. and B.A. from Oxford and London Universities. He received his Ph.D. and S.T.M. at the Gregorian University, in Rome. He received ordination to the priesthood, in 1926. He was a professor of Church History at Woodstock College, 1929-34. He was also a professor of Medieval History at Gregorian University for two years. He served as the head of the department of Italian Studies at Fordham University. He was the editor for Thought, Fordham University's quarterly, 1939-49. He was also a professor of Medieval History at Fordham University. He died in Queens, NY, 1951.

b. 187, f. 4 Typescript writing: "Dante as a Medieval Humanist" 1939

Washburn, George

No biographical information available.

b. 187, f. 5 Manuscript letter to his mother 1857

Weeks, William Raymond

William Raymond Weeks was born in Brooklyn, Connecticut on August 6, 1783. He graduated at the College of New Jersey in 1809; studied theology at the Andover Theological Seminary. He was ordained on February 16, 1812 and served in a Presbyterian church in Plattsburg, N.Y. from 1811-1814. He resigned this charge in 1814 and was occupied in supplying different churches and teaching until 1832, when he became pastor of the Fourth Presbyterian Church in Newark. N.J. He died June 27, 1848. He published Nine Sermons on the Decrees and Agency of God (1813), Scripture Catechism (1813), and Pilgrim's Progress in the Nineteenth Century (1849).

b. 187, f. 6 Manuscript writings: "On Popularity", "Oration on the Greek Poets", "On Repentance", "Questions in Biblical Literature by Professor Stuart"; manuscript syllabus "Course of Theology by Professor Woods"

1808–1879, undated

Wellman, Joshua Wyman

Joshua Wyman Wellman was born in Cornish, New Hampshire on November 28, 1821. He received his B.A. from Dartmouth (1846), B.D. from Andover Newton Theological Seminary (1850), and D.D. from Olivet College (1868) and Dartmouth (1870). Wellman was ordained on June 18, 1851 and pastored several churches: First Church East Derry (1851-1856), Eliot Church Newton, Massachusetts (1856-1973), Malden (1874-83). He retired in 1883 and became a trustee of Philips Andover Academy and Andover Theological Seminary.

b. 187, f. 7 Manuscript letters from J.W. Wellman to Dr. Park 1881–1888

West, John

John West was born on December 6, 1711 in Bradford, Massachusetts. Died in 1741. Possibly the grandson of Thomas West, an early settler of Massachusetts Bay Colony in Salem. No further biographical information is available.

b. 187, f. 8 Manuscript journal: "An Account of my Life" undated

West, Stephen

West was born on November 2, 1735 in Tolland, Connecticut. He graduated from Yale College in 1755. He was ordained on June 15, 1759, in Stockbridge, Massachusetts and was pastor of the First Congregational Church in Stockbridge from 1758 to 1818. He died on May 13, 1819.

Page 70 of 75

West, Stephen (continued)

b. 155, f. 1-30	Sermons: #64 - #325 The sermons in this collection are arranged according to a numerical sequence assigned by West. Since the order is primarily chronological, unnumbered sermons are listed in appropriate chronological position. There is an index to the scriptural texts of the sermons in Box 155 Folder 1.	1759–1765
b. 156, f. 1-24	Sermons: #326 - #514	1765–1768
b. 157, f. 1-33	Sermons: #515 - #715	1768-1772
b. 158, f. 1-41	Sermons: #716 - #961	1773–1781
b. 159, f. 1-38	Sermons: #962 - #1175	1781-1788
b. 160, f. 1-37	Sermons: #1176 - #1464	1788-1794
b. 161, f. 1-45	Sermons: #1467 - #2440	1794-1818, no date
	White, Jacob No biographical information is available	
b. 187, f. 9	Manuscript notebook "An Epitome of Ecclesiastical History. Book. I. Containing the History of the Church, from the Birth of Christ to Constantine, the Great, written by Jacob White"	1834–1835
	Notes on Eusebius' Church History	
	White, Watson	
b. 187, f. 10	No biographical information is available. Collection of writings on Baptist missions to Burma, India, Thailand, China, Liberia: including by or about by Francis Mason, Rev. J.N. Cushing, Rev. Edward W. Clark, Baptist mission to Naga Hills, India, Dr. Jewett's Baptist mission to Telegu, India, Nathan Brown. Rev. Alonzo Bunker, Rev. Benjamin C. Thomas,"The Nestor of the Burmese Mission" on Baptist mission to Karen people, Sylvester Baron Partridge (Thailand), Josiah Goddard (China), Rev. William G. Crocker (Liberia).	1830–1871, undated
	White, William James While was born on March 11, 1811 in Tolland, Connecticut. He attended Brown University 1835-1837 and graduated from Williams College in 1839. He graduated from Andover Theological Seminary in 1842 and following his ordination served as a home missionary in Chateaugay, Canada from 1842 to 1843 and in Concord, Michigan in 1844. He served as pastor of churches in Lubec and Whiting, ME (1844-1846) and Fairfax and Fletcher, VT (1847-1847). From 1849 to 1889 he was a businessman in Worcester, MA, where he died on October 20, 1889.	
b. 162, f. 1	Letters to his brother Charles, written while White was a student at Andover Theological Seminary	1840-1842, no date

Whitman, Benaiah Longley

Whitman was born on November 21, 1862 in Wilmot, Nova Scotia. He graduated from Brown University in 1887 and Newton Theological Institution in 1890. Ordained as a Baptist minister on September 13, 1887, he served churches in Newton Upper Falls (1887-1888) and Grafton, MA (1888-1889), and Portland, ME (1889-1892). Whitman was President of Colby College from 1892 to 1895 and of Columbian College in Washington, DC from 1895-1900. He then served Baptist churches in Philadelpha (1900-1907) and Seattle, WA (1907-1911), where he died on November 27, 1911.

b. 162, f. 2 Journal

1907 March 21 -July 13

The journal relates Whitman's observations and experiences as he travelled from Philadelphia to Japan, China, Russia and into parts of Europe in 1907. This a photocopy; the original was retained by the donor, Robert S. Walker (1987). There is a microfilm copy of the journal.

b. 187, f. 11 Microfilm copy of journal

1907

Willard, Benjamin

Benjamin Willard was born in Lancaster, MA. in 1783. He joined the Baptist Church in Harvard, MA in 1800 and was licensed to preach by that church in 1818. He conducted missionary tours in northern New England and Canada under the sponsorship of the Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Society 1818-1821. He began ministry in Northampton, MA in 1822 and was ordained in 1823. The Baptist Church in Northampton was formally organized in 1826. He continued as pastor of the Northampton Church until 1838. For several years thereafter he did evangelistic work among Vermont Baptist Churches. Willard died in Holyoke, MA December 2, 1862.

b. 162, f. 3-6 Correspondence

1821-1834

Correspondents include Isaac Kimball, Luther Rice, Zeph.Swift Moore, Isaac Briggs, Jr., Francis Wayland, Jr., George D. Boardman, Thomas Rand. A complete listing of letters is available in Box 162, Folder 3.

Williams, Comfort

Comfort Williams (1783-1825) was in Wethersfield, CT born January 23, 1783. Prepared for college by Rev. Calvin Chapin, he graduated from Yale College in 1808 and Andover Theological Seminary (1809-1810) without completing his degree. He was ordained as a Presbyterian minister in February 1813 in Oneida, NY. He served as a home missionary in NY and PA from 1812-1816, and then pastored the First Presbyterian Church of Rochester, NY (1816-1821); he was dismissed from the church and remained without a charge until his death on August 26, 1825 in Rochester, NY.

b. 188, f. 1 Manuscript letter from Calvin Chapin to Comfort Williams

1809

Winchell, James Manning

Winchell was born on September 8, 1791 in North East, New York. He attended Union College 1808-1811 and graduated from Brown University in 1812. He was licensed to preach by North East Baptist Church in 1812 and was minister at the Baptist Church in Bristol RI from 1812-1813. He was ordained in 1813 and was minister at the First Baptist Church, Boston, MA from 1814 to 1820, when he died.

b. 163, f. 1	3 sermons	1817, no date
b. 163, f. 2-3	Transcriptions of sermons by Winchell (2 bound volumes)	No date

1882

Wisner, Benjamin Blydenberg

Wisner was born in 1794 in Goshen, New York. He graduated from Union College in 1813 and from Princeton Theological Seminary in 1818. He was ordained as a Congregational minister in 1821 and served Old South Church, Boston, MA from 1821 to 1832. Wisner was Secretary of the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions from 1832 until his death in 1835.

b. 164, f. 1-26	Sermons	1823–1830
b. 165, f. 1-8	Sermons	1830-1831
b. 165, f. 9	Confession of faith	No date

Wood, George Warren

George Warren Wood (1844-1924) was born in Turkey on January 1, 1844 to missionary parents. He attended Hamilton College (B.A. 1865), College of the City of New York (M.A. 1866), and Union Theological Seminary (1869). He was ordained as a Presbyterian minister on April 11, 1872 in Michigan. Wood served in home missions (1872-1876) and the American Bible Society (1877-1879). Then, he served as a missionary to the Dakota (Sioux) Native Americans (1879-1889) and home missions (1892-1893). He retired in Fairhope, AL and served as the treasurer of the Fairhope Single Tax Corporation (1908-c.1912). Wood died on January 21, 1924 in Fairhope, AL.

Manuscript book: "A Guide to Truth in the Form of Questions and Answers

with an Appendix for Young Thinkers"

b. 188, f. 2-4

Woods graduated from Harvard in 1796 and was ordained as pastor of the Congregational Church in West Newbury, MA in 1798. He was a founder of of Andover Theological Seminary and served as Professor of Christian Theology

there from 1808 to 1846, and as Professor Emeritus until his death in 1854.

The contents of a packet addressed to Edwards Amasa Park that was labeled "Leonard Woods' orations" have been placed with the Park papers in RG 291 because the authorship of manuscripts is unclear and one dates from after Woods' death.

b. 166, f. 1 Account book and correspondence related to portrait of Leonard Woods 1848–1852

Woods, Leonard (1807-1878)

Woods, Leonard (1774-1854)

Leonard Woods, Jr. (1807-1878) was born in West Newbury, MA on June 24, 1807 to Professor Leonard Woods, Sr., professor of Christian Theology at Andover Theological Seminary from 1808-1846. Woods attended Philips Academy, Dartmouth College, Union College (1827), and Andover Theological Seminary (1830). He was ordained as a Presbyterian minister on May 12, 1833, at the Laight Street Church in New York City. At Andover, Woods was an instructor of Sacred Literature (1830-1831) and resident licentiates (1832-1833). There, he translated and published Knapp's "Christian Theology." Woods served as the editor of the Literary and Theological Review (1834-1837), professor of Sacred Literature at Bangor Seminary (1835-1839) and president of Bowdoin College (1839-1866). Woods received advanced degrees from Colby College (1839), Harvard (1846), and Bowdoin (1866). He died on December 24, 1878.

Page 73 of 75

Woods, Leonard (1807-1878) (continued)

b. 166, f. 2-9	Manuscript sermons, including "Christian Contentment", "Spread of the Gospel", "Propagation of Christianity"	1839-1848
	Sermons in Box 166 Folders 2-9 were found in a packet addressed to Edwards Amasa Park that was labeled "Leonard Woods' orations." It is assumed that the author was Leonard Woods, Jr. based on handwriting and dates.	
b. 166, f. 10	Baccalaureate address	1859
	From packet addressed to Edwards Amasa Park labeled "Leonard Woods' orations"	
b. 166, f. 11	Sermon: "State of Mind necessary for the perception of Religious Truth"	No date
b. 166, f. 12-13	Miscellaneous notes and fragments	No date
b. 166, f. 14-17	Lecture notes	No date
	From packet addressed to Edwards Amasa Park labeled "Leonard Woods' orations"	
b. 188, f. 5	Manuscript letters from Leonard Woods to Oliver Brown	1819, 1820
b. 188, f. 6	Handwritten note by J.W. Platner regarding enclosed material; manuscript letter from Leonard Woods to Members of Andover Theological Seminary	1846, undated
	Worcester, Samuel	
	Samuel Worcester (1770-1821) was born in Hollis, NH on November 1, 1770. He attended Dartmouth (B.A. 1795) and New Jersey College (D.D. 1811); he was theologically trained by Dr Samuel Austin. Worcester pastored the Congregational Church Fitchburg (1797-1802) and the Tabernacle Church of Salem, MA (1803-1821). He was one of the incorporators of the first corresponding secretaries of the American Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions. He died in Brainerd, TN (Cherokee mission station) on June 7, 1821.	
b. 188, f. 7	Manuscript: "Sermon by Rev. Dr. Worcester of Tabernacle Church, Salem on the death of Joseph Ropes, who died on March 25, 1816, aged nineteen"	1816
	Unidentified	
b. 178, f. 3	Handwritten manuscript on prayer	1931
	The author is unidentified. A note indicates that it was received from a Baptist archives.	
b. 178, f. 4	Handwritten manuscript: "Reminiscences of Ministers in Boston and vicinity 50 and 60 years ago"	Undated
	The author is unidentified.	
b. 178, f. 5	Journal of religious exercises	1843
	The author is unidentified.	
b. 178, f. 6	Sermons by unidentified authors	1690, 1772-1786, 1778, 1822, 1882-1883
b. 178, f. 7-8	Sermons by unidentified authors	Undated
b. 184, f. 7	Pamphlet "A Proposal for an Evangelical Treasury; Humbly Tendered unto the Churches."	undated

Selected Search Terms

The following terms have been used to index the description of this collection in the Library's online catalog. They are grouped by name of person or organization, by subject or location, and by occupation and listed alphabetically therein.

Names

Anderson, Frederick L. (Frederick Lincoln), 1862-1938

Andros, Thomas, 1759-1845

Anthony, Alfred Williams, 1860-1939

Bailey, Albert Edward, 1871-1951

Barrows, Homer, 1806-1881

Bartlett, Ernest Merrill, 1870-1905

Berkeley, James P. (James Percival), 1879-1971

Bigelow, Asahel, 1797-1877

Boardman, George Dana, 1828-1903

Boynton, Grace Morrison, 1890-1970

Boynton, Nehemiah, 1856-1933

Brown, Charles Rufus, 1849-1914

Calkins, Wolcott, 1831-1924

Carpenter, C.H., 1835-1887

Cochrane, Wilbur Willis

Dabney, Vaughan, 1888-1973

Davis, Jacob, 1812-1903

Denison, Frederic, 1819-1901

Dodge, William B., 1783-1869

Donovan, Winfred

Dunbar, Robert Wayland

Eaton, W. H. (William Harrison), 1841-1908

Edwards, Jonathan, 1745-1801

Emmons, Nathanael, 1745-1840

Fackre, Gabriel, 1926-2018

Fisher, Abial, 1787-1862

Fiske, Daniel Taggert, 1819-1903

Gilkey, James Gordon, 1889-1964

Gulliver, John Putnam, 1819-1894

Hall, Robert Beals, 1845-1876

Handspicker, M. B. (Meredith Brook), 1932-

Hazelton, Roger, 1909-1988

Hopkins, Samuel, 1721-1803

Horr, George Edwin, 1856-1927

Hovey, Augusta

Hovey, George Rice, 1860-1943

Ives, Hilda Libby, 1886-1969

Judson, Adoniram, 1788-1850

Kimball, James, 1789-1821

King, Henry Melville

Labaree, Benjamin Woods, 1865-1904

Lamson, William, 1812-1882

Leverett, Warren, 1805-1872

Leverett, Washington, 1805-1889

Lindsay, Samuel Macaulay, 1886-

Loesch, Russell, 1907-1989

Marshall, Harry Ignatius, 1878-Millard, William Harold, 1877-1909

Millett, Joshua, 1803-1848

Mitchell, Hinckley G. T. (Hinckley Gilbert

Thomas), 1846-1920

Morrow, Honoré, 1880-1940

Morton, Margaret M., 1898-

Niijima, Jō, 1843-1890

Novotny, Daniel

Nowlan, Ivan S.

Noyes, Charles L.

Page, Frederick Harlan, 1860-1951

Pearson, Eliphalet, 1752-1826

Peck, George Willis, 1931-1990

Pendleton, Othniel A., 1911-

Pepper, George D. B. (George Dana Boardman),

1833-1913

Phillips, Samuel, 1690-1771

Plumb, Albert H. (Albert Hale), 1829-1907

Plumb, Albert Hale, 1863-1961

Price, Hampton Eugene, 1904-1991

Rhees, Rush, 1860-1939

Sanderson, Ross W. (Ross Warren), 1884-

Schauffler, William G. (William Gottlieb),

1798-1883

Smith, Hezekiah, 1737-1805

Smith, Samuel Francis, 1808-1895

Smyth, Egbert Coffin, 1829-1904

Stiles, Abel, 1709-1783

Taylor, Oliver Alden, 1801-1851

West, Stephen, 1735-1819

White, William James, 1811-1889

Whitman, Benaiah Longley, 1862-1911

Willard, Benjamin, 1783-1862

Winchell, James M. (James Manning),

1791-1820

Wisner, Benjamin B. (Benjamin Blydenburg),

1794-1835

Woods, Leonard, 1774-1854

Woods, Leonard, 1807-1878